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P-R-O-C-E-E-D-I-N-G-S1

11:13 a.m.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This hearing3

will, please, come to order.  Good morning,4

ladies and gentlemen.  This is the November5

18, 2008 Public Hearing of the Board of Zoning6

Adjustment of the District of Columbia.  My7

name is Ruthanne Miller.  I'm the Chair of the8

BZA.  9

To my right is Mr. Marc Loud, our10

Vice Chair.  And next to him is Mr. Greg11

Jeffries from the Zoning Commission.  To my12

left is Mary Oates Walker and Shane Dettman,13

Board members.  And also with us is Ms.14

Beverley Bailey from the Office of Zoning.15

And I expect Mr. Cliff Moy will be back here16

shortly from the Office of Zoning. And we're17

also joined by Sherry Glazer from the Office18

of Attorney General.  19

Copies of today's hearing agenda20

are available to you and are located to my21

left in the wall bin near the door.  22
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Please, be advised that this1

proceeding is being recorded by a Court2

Reporter and is also webcast live.3

Accordingly, we must ask you to refrain from4

any disruptive noises or actions in the5

hearing room.6

When presenting information to the7

Board, please, turn on and speak into the8

microphone, first, stating your name and home9

address.  When you are finished speaking,10

please, turn your microphone off so that your11

microphone is no longer picking up sound or12

background noises.13

All persons planning to testify14

either in favor or in opposition are to fill15

out two witness cards.  These cards are16

located to my left on the table near the door17

and on the witness tables.  Upon coming18

forward to speak to the Board, please, give19

both cards to the reporter sitting to my20

right.21

The order of procedure for special22
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exceptions and variances is as follows:  1

One, statement and witnesses of2

the applicant.  3

Two, Government reports, including4

Office of Planning, Department of Public5

Works, DDOT, et cetera.  6

Three, report of the Advisory7

Neighborhood Commission.  8

Four, parties or persons in9

support.  10

Five, parties or persons in11

opposition.  12

Six, closing remarks by the13

applicant.14

Pursuant to Section 3117.4 and15

3117.5 the following time constraints will be16

maintained:  17

The applicant, persons and18

parties, except an ANC in support, including19

witnesses, 60 minutes collectively.  20

Persons and parties, except an ANC21

in opposition, including witnesses, 60 minutes22
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collectively.  1

Individuals 3 minutes.2

These time restraints do not3

include cross examination and/or questions4

from the Board.  5

Cross examination of witnesses is6

permitted by the applicant or parties.  The7

ANC within which the property is located is8

automatically a party in a special exception9

or variance case.10

Nothing prohibits the Board from11

placing reasonable restrictions on cross12

examination, including time limits and13

limitations on the scope of cross examination.14

The record will be closed at the15

conclusion of each case, except for any16

material specifically requested by the Board.17

The Board and the staff will specify at the18

end of the hearing exactly what is expected19

and the date when the persons must submit the20

evidence to the Office of Zoning.  After the21

record is closed, no other information will be22
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accepted by the Board.1

The Sunshine Act requires that the2

Public Hearing on each case be held in the3

open before the public.  The Board may,4

consistent with its Rules of Procedure and the5

Sunshine Act, enter Executive Session during6

or after the Public Hearing on a case for7

purposes of reviewing the record or8

deliberating on a case.9

The decision of the Board in these10

contested cases must be based exclusively on11

the public record.  To avoid any appearance to12

the contrary, the Board requests that persons13

present not engage the members of the Board in14

conversation.15

Please, turn off all beepers and16

cell phones, at this time, so as not to17

disrupt these proceedings.18

The Board will now consider any19

preliminary matters.  Preliminary matters are20

those which relate to whether a case will or21

should be heard today, such as requests for22
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postponement, continuance or withdrawal or1

whether proper and adequate notice for hearing2

has been given.  If you are not prepared to go3

forward with a case today or if you believe4

that the Board should not proceed, now is the5

time to raise such a matter.6

Does the staff have any7

preliminary matters?8

MS. BAILEY:  Madam Chair, we do9

not.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Then11

let's proceed with the agenda.12

Would all individuals wishing to13

testify today, please, rise to take the oath?14

(Whereupon, the witnesses were15

sworn.)16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Ms.17

Bailey, would you please call the first case18

on the agenda?19

MS. BAILEY:  Madam Chair, it's20

Application No. 17845 of Arnold Nicholson,21

pursuant to 11 DCMR § 3104.1, for a special22
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exception to allow a two-story rear addition1

to an existing one-family row dwelling under2

section 223, not meeting the court3

requirements under section 406.  The property4

is zoned R-4, it's located at 1418 K Street,5

Southeast, Square 1064, Lot 46.6

Is Mr. Arnold Nicholson here?7

Would you please have a seat at the table,8

sir?9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is anyone10

from the ANC here on this case?  Okay.  11

Good morning.  Do you know how to12

work the microphone.13

MR. NICHOLSON:  Good morning.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good.  Okay.15

Could you identify yourselves for16

the record, please?17

MR. QUARTERMAN:  My name is Joseph18

Quarterman.  I am the architect for the19

project.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And could you21

repeat your name?22



12

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

MR. QUARTERMAN:  My name is Joseph1

Quarterman.  I'm here to answer any questions2

concerning the design and layout of the3

project.4

MR. NICHOLSON:  My name is Arnold5

Nicholson. I'm the applicant.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let me7

just ask my colleagues if they have any8

questions of the applicant or the architect.9

I don't see Office of Planning here either.10

Okay.  I think that your case is a11

pretty straightforward one.  So I'm just going12

to ask you if there's anything else you want13

to add to your application at this point?14

MR. QUARTERMAN:  Well, I don't15

know what all --16

MR. NICHOLSON:  No, ma'am.17

MR. QUARTERMAN:  I don't know what18

all documents you have, but we have met with19

the ANC and we received a favorable opinion20

from Gary Peterson, the architectural person,21

head of the meeting.  And it looks pretty good22



13

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

from that standpoint.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, let me2

ask you about that.  Because I have in the3

record, actually Exhibit 25 which is ANC 6B4

letter, dated November 12, 2008. Do you have5

that?6

MR. QUARTERMAN:  Dated November7

12th?8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, and it9

says that --10

MR. QUARTERMAN:  We met with them11

November 13th.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is that the13

right case?  Wait a second.  14

We have a letter dated November15

12th. It says:  "At a regularly called and16

properly noticed meeting on November 11, 200817

with a quorum present ANC 6B voted seven-zero-18

one to oppose the above applicant's request as19

presented until additional information is20

received from the applicant to clarify21

Commission's concerns.  The Commission has22
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taken this action after reviewing the1

applicant's documentation and believes the new2

footprint may present concerns for air, light3

and privacy for the adjoining neighbors.4

Additionally, the letters of consent support5

from abutting neighbors are not clear6

regarding these issues?7

MR. QUARTERMAN:  Yes. That was at8

the November 3rd meeting. And we attended a9

second meeting November 13th where we10

presented drawings showing sunlight June 21st11

of any year, and we also showed any blocked12

views in graphics. And it was reviewed by the13

Architectural Review Board headed by Gary14

Peterson and other members of the Review15

Board.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We have a17

letter from Gary Peterson which is our Exhibit18

26 on behalf of the Capitol Hill Restoration19

Society.20

MR. QUARTERMAN:  Right.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is that who22
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you met with on the 13th?1

MR. QUARTERMAN:  Yes.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Not3

the ANC?4

MR. QUARTERMAN:  No.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  They're6

different.7

MR. QUARTERMAN:  Well, this is8

what ANC had sent us to.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  They sent you10

to them?11

MR. QUARTERMAN:  To present that12

information to them.  They were to bless it or13

condemn it and they blessed it.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Okay.15

They say that they found it in harmony with16

the general purpose and intent of the Zoning17

Regulations and zoning map and it didn't tend18

to effect adversely the use of neighboring19

property.  The Commission also found that the20

light and air as well as the privacy of use21

and enjoyment available to neighboring22
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properties are not unduly effected.1

Is Mr. Peterson here? I don't see2

him.  Okay.  3

So what you're saying is you had a4

meeting with the ANC and they had concerns and5

sent you to Capitol Hill Restoration Society?6

MR. QUARTERMAN:  That's right.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And8

then they looked at it and said it's fine,9

basically?10

MR. QUARTERMAN:  Yes. We presented11

new drawings and so forth to show to answer12

their questions.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  They14

weren't changed, they were just additional?15

MR. QUARTERMAN:  No, we didn't16

change anything as far as the structure is17

concerned.  We just showed how the air and18

light would be effected and how the views19

would be effected.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Did21

you give those documents to Office of Planning22
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or anybody else, or just Capitol Restoration1

Society?2

MR. QUARTERMAN:  Capitol Hill3

Restoration Society. And we have copies here4

if it's necessary.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well if you6

have something you could pass up to Ms.7

Bailey, that would be good to see since it8

wasn't an issue here, but it sounds like it9

was resolved.  10

MR. QUARTERMAN:  Okay.  11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And I don't12

believe Office of Planning had any concerns13

about --14

MR. QUARTERMAN:  Yes. They wanted15

these letters also, which we submitted to16

them, and I'll submit that to you also.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  If you18

could give that to Ms. Bailey, please?19

Okay.  That's fine.  Okay.  20

And is there anything on the21

record that you have that shows that the ANC's22
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concerns were addressed?  Or did they respond1

to you, though, at all with a letter saying2

thank you this addresses or concerns or3

anything like that?4

MEMBER WALKER:  You need to turn5

on your microphone, please.6

MR. QUARTERMAN:  They took a vote7

that evening that we met with them. And it was8

a unanimous decision.  But I, you know, didn't9

receive anything in writing.10

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  What11

evening?12

MR. QUARTERMAN:  What is that?13

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  What14

date?  When was the meeting?15

MR. QUARTERMAN:  November 13th.16

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:17

November 13th.  The ANC voted, you know, in18

favor of the project?19

MR. QUARTERMAN:  The Capitol Hill20

Restoration Society.  ANC sent us to them to21

present graphics showing air and light and22
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views, how they would be effected.1

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Well,2

I understand that. I guess what we're trying3

to do is we're dealing with two different4

organizations.  We're dealing with the Capitol5

Hill and we're set and we have a letter from6

them.  But did you go back to the ANC to just7

get confirmation that in fact they were fine8

with the letter from Capitol Hill and they9

were ready to vote in favor?  They never voted10

a second time, the ANC, correct?11

MR. QUARTERMAN:  To our12

understanding the Capitol Hill Restoration13

Society were to submit an approval to them.14

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  And15

they did.16

MR. QUARTERMAN:  I would hope so.17

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.18

But the ANC has not voted a second time for19

this case?20

MR. QUARTERMAN:  That's right.  To21

the best of my knowledge, I don't think so.22
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ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any2

other questions?3

Anything else you want to add at4

this point?5

Okay.  Then why don't we go to the6

Office of Planning.7

MR. NICHOLSON:  Madam Chair?8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, did I9

miss somebody?10

MR. NICHOLSON:  Yes.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, sir.12

MR. NICHOLSON:  I think that at13

the first meeting the ANC was concerned14

whether or not we had very been very explicit15

with the neighbors on either side of us.  And16

Mr. Quarterman submitted the letters from them17

today that said that they were in fact not18

opposed to what it was that we were attempting19

to do. That's all that I would care to add.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That's21

what these letters represent?  Okay.  And22
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we'll have them marked as exhibits and enter1

them into the record.2

Okay.  Then at this point then I3

think we can turn to Office of Planning.4

MR. COCHRAN:  Madam Chair, Office5

of Planning would be pleased to stand on the6

record.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That8

was an excellent report that you submitted.9

Does anybody have any questions10

for the Office of Planning?11

Mr. Cochran, did you go to the ANC12

meeting, by any chance?13

MR. COCHRAN:  No, Madam Chair, I14

did not.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And have you16

had any communication with them?17

MR. COCHRAN:  I have not.  When we18

wrote the report there was no record of an ANC19

vote in the record.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank21

you.22
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Okay.  I'll ask again just in case1

someone wondered in.  Is anybody here from the2

ANC in this case?  Okay.  3

Anybody here to testify in support4

of this application?5

Anybody here to testify in6

opposition?7

Not hearing from anyone, any other8

questions by Board members?9

Any closing remarks by the10

applicant?11

MR. NICHOLSON:  No. No, ma'am.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let me13

be frank.  I think, you know, there are many14

Board members here and we'll deliberate. But15

this looks like a very straightforward16

application that should be approved.17

We're focusing on the ANC18

submission because the ANC is automatically a19

party in the case. And if you were listening20

to our previous deliberation, we mentioned21

that we can issue -- and this is premature22
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because we haven't deliberated on this case1

yet.  So if we were to approve your2

application if there were no party in3

opposition, the office would issue a summary4

order which is very quick. You know, within a5

week or so.  IF there's a party in opposition,6

the office writes a full order and you're in7

a queue with other orders ahead of you and8

they take several months.9

So that's why we were asking about10

the ANC.  And that's why I want to ask you, we11

have a choice at this point as I see it. We12

can go forward and deliberate or with the13

ANC's -- they're on record as being in14

opposition even though you showed us what you15

did to address their concerns, we have no16

documentation from them that they now support17

the application.  18

So an option I can, unless my19

colleagues disagree, is you know we can20

postpone decision making on this case and21

leave the record open for a letter from the22
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ANC if you think that they would be in support1

of your application. In which case, you would2

have an order earlier than you would if we3

were to deliberate today and have a party in4

opposition.5

Do I have a comment from other6

Board members as to what I'm saying?7

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  The8

only question is a question for you, Madam9

Chair.  So in order for the office to write a10

summary judgment there cannot be any parties11

that are in opposition?  Is that hard and12

fast?13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't know14

if it's hard and fast. I think it's fairly15

hard and fast.16

MS. GLAZER:  Yes.  Yes.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  It's18

hard and fast.  Okay.  Yes.19

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.20

Okay.  21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So also let22
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me ask you if you know if which way you want1

to go.  Because I think we have a full record2

except we do have a party in opposition.3

MR. QUARTERMAN:  Well, we want to4

take the shortest route.  I can only say that5

we were notified to go to this meeting by the6

ANC. We would not have known anything else7

other than their direction, and we took that8

that's why we were there for the Capitol Hill9

Restoration Society to review my presentation.10

And they did. And they blessed it. And, you11

know, we haven't received anything from the12

ANC as to what's happening.13

I would have hoped that the14

Capitol Hill Restoration Society people would15

have notified them and would have told them16

that everything was okay. I mean, we have no17

way of knowing that.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We have to19

rule on the evidence that's in the record.20

And the evidence from the ANC is that they21

voted to oppose the request until presented22
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with additional information. And then we have1

your testimony that, you know, you did what2

they asked you to do.  To me I don't think3

that that -- unfortunately, I can't conclude4

that the ANC supports the application now5

based on the information in the record,6

personally.7

MR. QUARTERMAN:  It's unfortunate8

that we were directed to do something to bring9

here if we had been told that there's10

something we needed, it seems like they would11

have know that.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let me13

just say this, and I don't want to belabor14

this.  What would happen if you were to15

postpone?  You don't come here again. We would16

just set a decision meeting like we had right17

before this hearing started and just decide18

your application. It could be in two weeks. It19

could be whatever.  All we need is a letter20

from the ANC if you think that they're in21

support and you want to wait for that.22
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MR. QUARTERMAN:  Okay.  1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You don't2

have to.  But it's probably the shorter route.3

MR. QUARTERMAN:  If that's the4

shortest route.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  If you think6

you're going to get the support.7

MR. QUARTERMAN:  I believe so.8

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  And I9

won't come back here for your case. I'll just10

fill out a proxy in favor of it.11

MR. QUARTERMAN:  All right.  Thank12

you.  13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Don't go away14

yet. 15

If that's what you're asking us to16

postpone the decision making so you can get a17

letter from the ANC in the record, when do18

they meet? How much time do you want?  We'll19

set this on the calendar for decision making.20

MR. QUARTERMAN:  Well, we would21

have to find out.  But basically what I'm22
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going to do is call the head of the ANC 6B and1

have him get in touch with Gary Peterson.2

Because Gary Peterson emailed me a letter3

stating that they had approved it.  And it4

seems to me like --5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's not --6

we have Mr. Peterson's letter.7

MR. QUARTERMAN:  No I'm speaking8

of that letter should have been sent to ANC9

that he approved, the Capitol Hill Reviewing--10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No. What11

we're saying is, I mean Gary Peterson, Chair12

of the Capitol Hill Restoration Society wrote13

a very complimentary letter in support.  We're14

saying we have on record Exhibit 25 from the15

ANC in opposition. But it does indicate that16

they might change given further information,17

which is basically what you're saying.  18

If you think the ANC is in support19

so that we would not have a party in20

opposition, the ANC would need to file a21

letter reflecting that they took a vote at22
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their meeting and in favor of your application1

to support it. That's what -- you would need2

something to counter this.3

MR. QUARTERMAN:  Okay.  4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So --5

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  But6

they need to take a vote.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes. It needs8

to -- yes.9

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  They10

need to take a vote.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  They have to12

have a quorum.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Give us a14

letter, and then this is done.  Okay.  So this15

is technicality.16

MR. QUARTERMAN:  All right. So17

you're saying the entire ANC 6 Board would18

have to take a vote?19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Like20

this, at a regularly called and properly21

noticed meeting with a quorum present what22
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their vote is signed by the Chair.1

MR. QUARTERMAN:  Okay.  2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes. Now,3

their last meeting was November 11th. So maybe4

we can assume that -- I don't know what day of5

the week that was.  6

MR. NICHOLSON:  Madam Chair --7

MR. QUARTERMAN:  The 11th meeting8

was moved to the 3rd.  It November the 3rd.9

And that's when they recommend us to submit10

the drawings to the 13th, November 13th.11

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES: My12

notice says November 11th here, but anyway.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.14

MR. MOY:  Madam Chair, but my15

records show that the ANC 6B regularly meets16

the second Tuesday of the month.17

MR. QUARTERMAN:  Well, that's18

true. But the letter stated because of19

inauguration or something like that, they were20

moving the meeting to November the 3rd. And21

that's the one we went to.22



31

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That1

doesn't matter.  What I want to know is I want2

to set a date in December after their meeting.3

So that will be, you know, the meeting, they4

can vote on it at their voting, you can submit5

it and then the Board will have it for the6

next Tuesday for its decision meeting.7

MR. QUARTERMAN:  Okay.  8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  9

MR. QUARTERMAN:  Anything else?10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, my11

colleague has informed me that the second12

Tuesday would be December 9th. So therefore we13

could schedule this for decision making14

December 16th.  Okay.  You don't have to be15

here for that. 16

MR. NICHOLSON:  Madam Chair, I was17

about to say that I wouldn't be available on18

December 16th, but is it possible that I could19

just be represented?20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You don't21

need to be represented. We have everything in22
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the record.1

MR. NICHOLSON:  Okay.  2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You testified3

today. We're just leaving the record open for4

one document, and that's from the ANC.  That's5

it.  Then our record will be complete and we6

will deliberate. We won't need to ask any7

other questions. You could listen on the8

internet if you want to, or not.9

MR. NICHOLSON:  Thank you.  10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank11

you very much.12

MS. BAILEY:  Madam Chair, I would13

suggest that we ask the ANC to file by that14

Friday, which is the 12th.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  Okay.16

And I would expect that the applicant would17

bring this matter to the ANC's attention.18

Okay.  19

We're ready for the next case, Ms.20

Bailey, when you are.21

MS. BAILEY:  Madam Chair, the next22
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case is Application No. 17841 of District-1

Properties.com LLC, pursuant to 11 DCMR §2

3103.2, for a variance from the off-street3

parking requirements under subsection 2101.14

to allow the construction of a new one-family5

row dwelling at premises 1337 Valley Place,6

Southeast. The property is zoned R-3. It's7

located in Square 5801, Lot 888.8

Just briefly, Madam Chair, we did9

receive the affidavit of posting and the10

affidavit indicates that the property was11

posted on the 7th of November.  The posting12

date was the 3rd.  So it was filed four days13

late. So the posting does need to be waived14

into the record.15

And then secondly, I do have a16

handout from the applicant that I need to pass17

out.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Did19

you say it wasn't posted late just filed late,20

or was it posted late?21

MS. BAILEY:  The affidavit22
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indicates that the property was posted four1

days late.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Good morning.3

Why don't you introduce yourself for the4

record?5

MR. SIKDER:  Good morning. My name6

is Mohammad Sikder, and I'm the owner of this7

property.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And is9

anyone here from the ANC in this case?  Okay.10

Do you want to address the posting11

question, why it was four days late?12

MR. SIKDER:  Yes. Actually I was13

out of country and nobody could take care of14

it. And as a result, it was four days late.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Does16

anybody have concerns with the late posting?17

All right. I don't have any18

concerns. It was just a few days late.  It19

sounds like have good cause, and I don't know20

that anyone was prejudiced by it.21

So I gather it's the consensus of22
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the Board then that we will waive the time1

requirement for posting to allow it have been2

four days late?  Okay.  3

This is a pretty straightforward4

case as well.  Except I think you5

characterized this, if I'm not mistaken, as a6

use variance?  I don't believe it's a use7

variance.  I think it may be an area variance.8

But --9

MR. SIKDER:  Yes. I couldn't find10

any other section it fits for my requirements,11

but I just viewed it as a use variance.12

Correct.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes. I think14

that the Office of Planning also analyzed this15

as an area variance. Yes.  Because you just16

don't have the area to provide the parking.17

MR. SIKDER:  That's correct.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's what19

it means.  And it's a little bit of a lower20

standard.  It's practical difficulty versus21

undue hardship.  So I think it's the consensus22
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of this Board that we'll treat this as an area1

variance?  All right.  Okay.  2

Anything else you want to add to3

your application at this point?4

MR. SIKDER:  Not really, unless if5

you ask me any particular question.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Board7

members any questions?  Nope. Nope.8

Okay.  Mr. Cochran?9

MR. COCHRAN:  Thanks, Madam Chair.10

The Board should note that the11

applicant filed new plans since the original12

application. The applicant has reduced the13

size of the deck in the rear 7 feet by 1014

feet.  Had the applicant left it as it was15

originally filed, it would have required16

additional relief.  So the applicant no longer17

needs that.18

Other than that, we're happy to19

stand on our report on the record.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So the21

applicant would have required additional22
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relief, but it's not that we're removing any1

relief that's -- he's only seeking parking?2

MR. COCHRAN:  No.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.4

MR. COCHRAN:  Nothing.  The5

applicant didn't realize that they would have6

needed relief had they had the deck as large7

as they had originally submitted it.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any9

questions from Board members?10

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  I just had11

one very brief question. I do support the12

application.13

On page 3 of your report there14

appear to be two inconsistent statements. One15

is under analysis of relief needed, section 5.16

The other is under section 6 historic17

preservation. And I just wanted to give you an18

opportunity to respond to that and reconcile19

it if it is inconsistent. 20

Under section 5 you say, second21

sentence, "Other properties in the square have22
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driveways from the street or front yard1

parking."  But then under section 6 historic2

preservation you say that "Most properties3

near the applicant's have generous front yards4

that are not interrupted by curb cuts and5

parking pads. Is there inconsistency or am I6

reading that incorrectly?7

MR. COCHRAN:  There's not an8

inconsistency.  What holds them together is9

the word "most" as opposed to "all." 10

There are other properties that11

have a curb cut and parking in the front yard,12

but that's, I believe, it's just one on the13

street. And historic, of course, wouldn't14

allow for a curb cut in a relatively newly15

established historic district. So this16

property wouldn't be able to get that curb17

cut.  I'm sorry. Historic doesn't control the18

curb cut, but they wouldn't any parking in the19

front.20

I haven't checked with DDOT, but21

it also seems very close to the intersection.22
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I would be surprised if DDOT would allow a1

curb cut that close to the intersection2

either.3

So anyway you're looking at it you4

wouldn't be able to get either a curb cut or5

a driveway into the property.6

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Thank you.7

And a very good report.8

MR. COCHRAN:  Thank you.  9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I have one10

question.  That same page and your practical11

difficulty analysis where you say "The only12

possible location for an off site parking13

space is in the front yard and both the14

Historic Preservation Office and the District15

Department of Transportation object to such a16

parking location."  Isn't it also contrary to17

our regulations, Zoning Regulations, to park18

in the front yard?19

MR. COCHRAN:  I believe that the20

front yard for this house is still in public21

space.  So I was assuming --22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So this is a1

public space issue?2

MR. COCHRAN:  Yes.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.4

That's why you address that.  Okay.  Thank5

you.  6

MEMBER DETTMAN:  I just had one7

quick question with OP. And I'm in support of8

the application, this is just a general zoning9

reg question.  I wanted to know how OP reads10

405.3 in its relation to 405.6  And it goes to11

side yard. You had mentioned in your report12

that it doesn't need a side yard if built to13

the lot lines.  It seems to me like a14

conflict, and if that's exactly what it is,15

then that's what it is. Just wanted to pick16

your brain for a second.17

MR. COCHRAN:  If it's all right,18

I'd like to pull a Sarah Palin and get back to19

you on that one.  Because this is an important20

-- your question is a very good one. I'm not21

prepared to address that today.  And I don't22
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think it's germane to this relief being1

requested.2

Thank you.  3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any4

other questions?5

Okay.  Is there anybody here who6

wishes to testify in support of this7

application?8

Anybody here who wishes to testify9

in opposition?10

Not hearing from anyone, any other11

Board questions?12

Applicant have any closing13

remarks?14

MR. SIKDER:  No.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I16

think this Board is ready to deliberate on17

this case.  Does anyone have a motion?18

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Madam19

Chair, I'd like to move approval of BZA20

Application No. 17841 for approval of variance21

relief from section 2101.1 of our regulations.22



42

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Second?1

MEMBER WALKER:  Second, Madam2

Chair.3

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  I think4

the record -- just very briefly, Madam Chair.5

I think the record is full and we've gone6

through it with some degree of haste, so I7

don't want to belabor our deliberations here.8

But essentially the applicant proposes a9

single-family dwelling on a vacant lot without10

alley access.  And it's in the Anacostia11

Historic District.12

The subject project, three13

bedroom, two bathroom two story house meets14

all of the lot and building dimension15

requirements of our regulations, but not the16

parking under section 2101.1 and therefore he17

seeks a variance from section 2101.1.18

With respect to the variance19

tests, the Office of Planning's report at our20

Exhibit 19 has done an excellent job of laying21

that out.  I'll just mention it very, very22
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briefly.  In terms of it being unique or1

exceptional, it's one of only a few lots in2

this square that lack alley access, and as a3

result of which cannot provide rear parking.4

The Historic Preservation Review5

Board has denied a parking pass in the front6

yard for most of the square because it's in7

the Historic District.  There's a practical8

difficulty in that this project would have to9

not move forward at all were we not to grant10

this relief that the applicant is seeking.11

There's no detriment to the public12

good.  There's no indication from the local13

community ANCs and whatnot of any opposition14

to this. And it doesn't impair the zone plan15

or regs per OP's report.16

So I do believe that this project17

has our support. Certainly I know it has my18

support.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Any other20

comments.21

Okay.  Thank you very much.  That22
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was very well done.  Office of Planning's1

report was thorough.  It's really2

straightforward.3

So, if there are no comments, all4

those in favor say aye.5

ALL:  Aye.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All those7

opposed?8

All those abstaining?9

And would you call the vote,10

please?11

MS. BAILEY:  Madam Chair, the vote12

is recorded as five-zero-zero to grant the13

application.  Mr. Loud made the motion, Ms.14

Walker seconded, Ms. Miller, Mr. Dettman and15

Ms. Jeffries support the motion.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.17

And that will be a summary order.  There's no18

party in opposition.19

MS. BAILEY:  Madam Chair.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Ms.21

Bailey, we're ready for the next case when you22
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are.1

MS. BAILEY:  Madam Chair, the last2

case of the morning is Application No. 17837,3

is the application of Hillcrest Homes4

Associates LP, pursuant to 11 DCMR § 3103.25

and 3104.1, for a variance from the maximum6

number of building stories under section 400,7

a variance from the lot area requirements8

under section 401, a variance from the rear9

yard requirements under section 404, a10

variance from the side yard requirements under11

section 405, and a variance from the12

requirement to provide open space in front of13

the building entrances under subsection14

2516.5.  And a special exception to permit two15

or more principal dwellings, principal16

buildings or structures on a single subdivided17

lot under subsection 2516.1, to construct a18

new residential development consisting of 5419

one-family detached dwellings.  The property20

is located in the R-1-B District at premises21

north side of Southern Avenue, Southeast, just22
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west of Branch Avenue, Southeast.  It's also1

known as Parcels 208/4, 208/61, 208/64, 208/652

and 2145/27.3

There are two requests for a party4

status in opposition to this case, Madam5

Chair.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you,7

Ms. Bailey.8

Well, why don't we start with the9

introductions?10

MR. QUINN:  11

MR. THAKKAR:  Good morning, Madam12

Chairman, and members of the Board. My name is13

Wayne Quinn with Jeff Johnson of the law firm14

of Holland & Knight.  We represent the15

applicant in this case.16

MR. LESTER:  Good morning. My name17

is Jack Lester.  I'm a partner with the firm18

EYA.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What kind of20

firm?21

MR. LESTER:  We're a development22
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and home building firm.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank2

you.  3

MR. THAKKAR:  Good morning, Board4

members.  My name is Aakash Thakkar. I'm also5

with EYA.6

MR. McLAURIN:  Good morning. My7

name is Jack McLaurin with Lessard Group. I'm8

the architect and planner for the project.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Now we10

also have two party status applications. Let11

me ask if Mr. George Papageorge is here. Could12

you come to the table? Could we make room for13

him at the table, please?14

And Julius Fleischman, are you15

here?  I can't see. Yes. You can come to the16

table also.17

And let me ask is somebody here18

from the ANC?  Okay.  I need one person19

representing the ANC. As the ANC is20

automatically a party to this case, the first21

matter we'll be considering is the party22
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status application and the ANC would have a1

voice on that.2

So why don't you three introduce3

yourselves for the record also.4

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Good5

morning. I'm Commissioner Robin Marlin.  I'm6

the Single Member District Advisory7

Neighborhood Commissioner for where the8

property lies.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And10

are you authorized to represent the ANC?11

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I am. And it12

was so stated in the ANC report that was13

submitted by ANC 7B.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.15

Terrific.16

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  George C.17

Papageorge.  And I live within several blocks18

of the property.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can you give20

your address, please?21

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  2333 Branch22
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Avenue, Southeast, Washington, D.C. 20020.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank2

you.  3

MR. FLEISCHMAN:  Good morning,4

Madam Chair.  My name is Julius Fleischman,5

2901 Branch Avenue, Southeast.  I live in6

adjoining lot to the property.7

8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So you9

live in the adjoining lot and Mr. Papageorge10

lives several blocks away, is that what you11

said?  What?12

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  Five to be13

precise.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Five blocks15

away.  Okay.  16

Let me just say a few words about17

party status and then we can hear from all of18

you.19

Our rules provide that the Board20

may grant party status only if the person21

requesting party status has clearly22



50

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

demonstrated that the person's interests would1

likely be more significantly distinctly or2

uniquely effected in character or in kind by3

the proposed zoning relief then those of other4

persons in the general public.  That's set5

forth at 3106.3 of our regulations.6

Sometimes when people ask for7

party status they're not exactly sure what8

that means. And so let me just say, you know,9

a few words about that.10

Anybody who wishes to testify on11

an application before the Zoning Board, such12

as this one, automatically has a right to13

testify.  That's not an issue. Party status14

raises the level, the degree of participation15

to the extent that you then have a right to16

cross exam the other parties' witnesses and17

present other evidence as such. So, there's a18

difference.19

So if all that anyone is20

interested in doing is testifying, then you21

don't need party status.  22
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Yes, go ahead.1

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  Let me just2

mention one logistical problem.  I'd been3

working with Julius Fleischman on the project.4

He's actually visually impaired.  We have5

extensive notes. And I guess the thing is even6

if you guys don't grant me party status, what7

I'm seeking at a minimum, there's literally a8

lot of questions including his closing9

statement I'm going to have to read for him.10

Now, most of the stuff he's going11

to know off the top of his head.  He's well12

versed with the project. But I guess at a13

minimum that's kind of what I'm seeking.  If14

I can get party status and be able to do my15

questions, that's even better. But I guess I'm16

going to defer to you in that.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'll18

just say one more thing and then we can hear19

from the applicant and the ANC, too, and any20

questions from the Board. But basically if you21

were to assist Mr. Fleischman and Mr.22
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Fleischman were to get party status, there1

wouldn't be a problem in your assisting him.2

That's not an issue. People have lawyers, you3

know.  4

Granting you party status means we5

would have to find that you are distinctly6

uniquely impacted.7

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  Okay.  Okay.  8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So are you9

asking for us to first consider you10

individually for party status or are you11

saying--12

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  I would get party13

status at a minimum.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You would?15

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  Yes.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So let17

me ask if the Board members have any questions18

right now or just ask the parties their19

positions.20

Does the applicant have an opinion21

on the party status applications.22
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MR. QUINN:  Madam Chair, we1

obviously are bound by whatever you'd like to2

say. I don't think Mr. Papageorge has status3

by virtue of the distance from the property.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And the ANC,5

do you have an opinion?6

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Well, I7

understand what the boundaries are for8

granting party status.  But I am going to as9

an ANC Commissioner rely on some of the10

research that was done for this specific11

project. And at minimum, I would like to have12

Mr. Papageorge be available to assist Mr.13

Fleischman with his testimony either reading14

it or defining some of the property's15

specifics that may come up when it's time for16

us to testify.17

May I ask that you all vote as a18

body, or do you make that decision for party19

status?20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  WE vote as a21

body.  Yes.22
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COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  You vote as1

a body?  Okay.  Thank you.  2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  Let's3

deal with Mr. Fleischman and any objection to4

granting party status to him?5

MR. QUINN:  Madam Chairperson, I6

go with whatever the Board wants to do.  I7

think he can be represented through the ANC8

and with the assistance of Mr. Papageorge.  I9

appreciate the opportunity for him to assist10

Mr. Fleischman, and I think that's fine with11

us.12

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Madam13

Chair, I would like to get some clarity as to14

exactly where Mr. Fleischman lives.  If15

there's a map, if someone could point to me16

where his home is.  So there's several homes17

up there.  So there's several actually homes.18

So there are other people who are so impacted?19

MR. QUINN:   On Gainesville,20

right.21

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Yes.22
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COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  May I speak?1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Yes. I2

think what Mr. Jeffries is getting at, and I3

think that we would probe a little bit4

further, is it's not just that somebody is a5

certain amount of distance away. I mean it's6

how is that person impacted differently from7

others, you know, in the general public and8

such that differently than who the ANC is9

representing.10

Do you want to respond to that,11

Mr. Fleischman?12

MR. FLEISCHMAN:  Yes.  Madam13

Chair?14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.15

MR. FLEISCHMAN:  The way my16

property is situated, my entire back yard is17

adjacent to the property.  And they intend to18

build four houses directly beneath my19

backyard. And so as a result, I am directly20

behind the property. I mean, boundary-to-21

boundary.22
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ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  And1

none of your neighbors have the same2

condition?3

MR. FLEISCHMAN:  Not really. Well,4

the neighbors on Gainesville are against --5

they're next to the boundary, true. But they6

will have an open space between their7

properties and the project. But there is no8

open space --9

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  So10

you're the only that will not have an open11

space between your back yard and the subject12

development?13

MR. FLEISCHMAN: Correct.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Quinn,15

I'm not sure if I understood you. Are you16

opposed to Mr. Fleischman getting party17

status?18

MR. QUINN:  I'm not really19

opposed. I think there is open space in20

between, so I'm not sure where Mr. Jeffries21

was going with that point.  But we don't have22
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any real objection.  We think we meet all the1

issues and we meet all the tests, so we're2

ready to proceed.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did the ANC4

want to say something on this?5

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  No, I don't.6

No.7

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  You8

know, I mean obviously I'm dealing with the9

party status tests. I mean I'm not making any10

judgments about the case or whatever. But, you11

know, we're looking at purely as it relates to12

how we judge someone who is uniquely impacted.13

I mean, that's all I was trying to zero in on.14

I mean, to the extent that Mr.15

Fleischman's property has a very different and16

unique experience as relates to this17

development, yes, I just wanted to hear about18

that. So this is not about trying to placate19

the applicant here. I just wanted to make sure20

that -- if there's really party status here,21

there's uniqueness.22
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COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Madam Chair,1

I am in favor of Mr. Fleischman having party2

status if that's what you're asking.3

I think Mr. Papageorge needs to4

really define the location, the pointer was5

used. But Mr. Fleischman is greatly impacted6

just by the shear shape of the property. And7

I think he's within his right to be able to8

have a little more to say then say, what9

you're looking for the average citizen would10

have.11

MR. QUINN:  I'm asking the12

question --13

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Say like14

citizens that live on Pennsylvania Avenue or15

Westover Drive or somewhere like that, I think16

he should have a little more say. He's very17

impacted, as are some of the other citizens18

here to testify.19

MR. QUINN:  Yes, but you have to20

show evidence of that.21

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes. And I22
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think we can if he points out to you the1

location.2

MR. QUINN:  Sure.3

MR. FLEISCHMAN:  Madam Chair,4

before he points that out I would like to say5

to show you how many property is situated next6

to the subject property at one time EYA came7

to me wanting to buy my property so they would8

have an adjoining piece of property. That's9

where I sit.10

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  Mr. Fleischman's11

property --12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You're not on13

the record if you're not on a microphone.14

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  Mr. Fleischman's15

property starting off is these four lots with16

the house right there. The additional parcel17

here, which I believe is about a half acre,18

give or take, is this.  His problem is EYA has19

got this property. Depending on how they put20

the two lanes, four lanes or whatever way that21

Southern Avenue cuts, they may literally take22
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this now or in the future by eminent domain.1

This is his property.  This lower basin, as2

well as the house proper and those four lots.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And where's4

your property while you're up there?5

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  I'm sorry?6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Where's your7

property?8

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  Up here. I can't9

fudge that.  That's good.10

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  And11

while you're there, and then can you point out12

the adjacent neighbor and how they impinge13

upon this?14

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  Okay.  Well, you15

know, a lot of the way the lots are at16

Hillcrest, you might have like two lots for a17

house, okay?18

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Yes.19

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  So he's got these20

four, if you can see, sort of a trapezoidal21

fashion.  This is Branch.  So the neighboring22



61

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

guy is at least these two lots right here, and1

you can see his footprint right there.2

Now he has a unique situation3

because these guys are actually bordering a4

small piece of land that hasn't even been5

bought. So he's obviously uniquely effected,6

and it goes without saying.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.8

Okay.  Does anybody have any other9

questions?  Okay.  10

I think we have enough evidence in11

the record.12

I guess I would be inclined to13

grant party status to Mr. Fleischman and14

certainly allow Mr. Papageorge to assist him.15

Because Mr. Fleischman's property does seem to16

be more impacted than other's property. But17

Mr. Papageorge really, we can't even see his18

property.  So that's where I'm at. Where are19

you all at?20

MEMBER WALKER:  I agree.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is that22
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consensus of the Board then?  1

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD: Madam2

Chair, I agree. I just want -- and this may3

not be the appropriate time for it, but to4

suggest given the presence of the party5

opponent, potentially the number of witnesses6

involved, that we look to our section 3020.27

and wrap around the proceedings some time8

limitations.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, that we10

put the clock on?11

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Yes.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well13

the rules, I believe, provide 60 minutes for14

the applicant --15

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  I think16

they speak to the applicant and parties in17

favor of the applicant, essentially that side18

of the equation being given a total of 6019

minutes. And ditto for the opposing. So that20

the opponents would collectively have 6021

minutes.  There not being much by way of22
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limitation on cross examination, so that would1

not be included. But in terms of pushing the2

case forward.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And I4

do want to say that people who just want to5

give testimony are not wrapped in that 606

minutes.  Individuals get three minutes to7

testify.8

Okay.  But I don't see Mr. Moy9

here, who I think would be doing the clock.10

Are there any questions before we11

begin?12

I did read the rules of procedure13

beforehand.  But in general, it's the14

applicant goes first and then the Office of15

Planning, the ANC, then parties and persons in16

support and then party and persons in17

opposition and then the applicant gets18

closing.19

MEMBER WALKER:  Did you say that20

the party status was granted?21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well,22
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is it the consent?  Let's make the record1

clear. I believe it's the Board's consensus2

that we're granting party status to Mr.3

Fleischman only.  And we're saying that Mr.4

Papageorge may assist him in presenting his5

case.6

We're ready then. The clock has7

been set.8

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  I'm9

perfectly fine at this point. It appears as if10

Mr. Fleischman has significant ownership in11

this area.  And so I could tip my hat to party12

status.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.14

Well, I did represent it for the record that15

it was the consensus.  Do we just want to do16

a vote on it?17

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:   No.18

Just some people looking at like --19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay. All20

right. So the Board is all in agreement on21

that question.  Okay.  22
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All right. We're ready to go1

forward.  2

MR. QUINN:  Thank you, Madam Chair3

and members of the Board.4

This case is all about providing5

high quality single-family homes on a large6

12½ acre topographically difficult site that7

has limited road access at a density8

substantially below what would normally be9

permitted in the R-1-B zone.  A normal site of10

this size could support close to 100 units, a11

100 houses, whereas the request here is for12

54.13

You know the location by now of14

the site. It's approximately 1500 feet also15

from the Metro, the Branch Avenue Metro. And16

all of this will be described in more detail17

by our witnesses.18

What's also unusual in this19

application is the proposed dedication of20

about three acres of land to the District of21

Columbia to fill out a gap of Southern Avenue,22
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which is on the Highway Plan.  That's long1

been on the Highway Plan. And all of this plus2

the construction of a portion of Southern3

Avenue would be at no cost to the District of4

Columbia.5

Even excluding that land, that6

permitted dedication, the density on a normal7

site would range somewhere between 65 and 858

units at a rate of 5,000 square feet per lot9

compared to the 54 proposed. And the site you10

all were asking about the location, adjacent11

to the site there's a mixed use residential12

component.  There's high-rise to the south,13

which you'll see as the testimony forward.14

There's garden apartments to the15

north/northwest.  And then there's single-16

family development on Gainesville, which17

you've talked about already and to the north18

and sort of northeast.19

As to that latter type of20

development, another unusual thing is21

happening with this application.  EYA proposes22



67

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

to dedicate a very large open space forested1

preservation area of 4½ acres, which is a2

substantial portion of their property, as a3

buffer zone between those areas.  And that4

will be described by witnesses.5

The approvals and the relief6

sought here today are classic. The special7

exception permits a large interior lot with8

limited access to be built in accordance with9

existing zoning, that's under section 2416,10

which is the very purpose of that provision.11

Secondly, the area variances12

sought here are all directly related to the13

exceptional shape, the extreme topography and14

the limited street frontage of this site.15

We believe we met all the tests16

and all of the standards that apply. And we'll17

try to be as brief as we can in our testimony18

and give more time for the questions from the19

Board and any other questions that come up.20

We're obviously very pleased with21

the reports from the agencies of the District22
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of Columbia, specifically the Office of1

Planning which is extremely detailed.  And I2

might say it's probably one of the most3

complete technical reports that I've seen4

Office of Planning file in every single site.5

I mean, it goes all the way through it. It's6

a joy to see, especially when it's in support.7

DDOT's report I'd like to call to8

your attention was filed on time and also9

fully supports our application.  And in light10

of that, we're not going to call our traffic11

consultant as a witness but she'll be12

available for questions.13

What is very unusual in this case,14

however, is that we have a full report from15

the Department of Environment with very16

detailed support and a discussion of the17

project. I'm not sure I've seen that before18

the Board before.19

While we have support in the20

community, which you'll hear, there is also21

opposition including the ANC, notwithstanding22
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an outreach by EYA over a three year period.1

But as you know, zoning is not based on2

plebiscite, but rather on compliance with the3

regulations and good planning.4

As I said, this has been three5

years in the making and we worked with6

Department of Transportation, the Office of7

Planning and Department of Environment and8

ANC.  In fact, the ANC's position is the main9

reason that this application and this project10

has been reduced in density and that we're in11

for development under the existing zoning, R-12

1-B as opposed to a higher density zone. I13

think it's fair to say that all of us believe14

that if we'd come in with a higher density,15

that we would have had the support of the16

Office of Planning and other agencies, but we17

made that reduction to respond to the ANC.18

We'll try to be brief.  And we'll19

proceed with our witnesses.20

We have filed in the record21

rèsumès for all of our witnesses. And I don't22
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know, Madam Chair, you want to proceed with1

qualify as witnesses as experts. But we have2

several witnesses that I can deal with now or3

we can wait until each witness is called and4

go over it; whatever your preference is.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, if you6

don't have too many, maybe we should do it now7

and get it out of the way.8

MR. QUINN:  Okay.  I'll start then9

with Aakash Thakkar who will be the first10

speaker on behalf of EYA.  An expert in the11

field of real estate development. And his12

résumé is under Tab H, if I'm not mistaken.13

Why don't I just run on through14

these?15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No. I mean I16

was going to say could we deal with them one17

at a time.18

MR. QUINN:  Okay.  19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  He's the only20

one on that subject, correct?  The real estate21

development?22
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MR. QUINN:  That's correct.  Well,1

there may be other people that will be called,2

but for direct testimony, yes.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And he4

hasn't testified before-- has he testified5

before the Zoning Commission, BZA before?6

MR. QUINN:  Yes.7

MR. THAKKAR:  Zoning Commission I8

have.  BZA I have not.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Are10

there any objections by any of the parties in11

this case to giving him expert witness12

recognition?  Any questions by Board members?13

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Just one14

quick question for Mr. Quinn.  Just so I can15

follow it, the witness is going to speak to16

the variance test in his testimony?17

MR. QUINN:  Yes. He will speak to18

the entire project and it will cover part of19

it, but we'll also have architectural witness20

and we're going to skip our engineering unless21

there are questions, and then go to Mr. Harps22
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and Mr. Sher. We're going to try to compress1

our case so that we can cover all of our2

points.  And Mr. Sher. I don't want to forget3

Mr. Sher.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, we don't5

want to forget Mr. Sher.  Okay.  6

Fine?  Okay.  Next.7

MR. QUINN:  Jack McLaurin from the8

Lessard Group. Architect expert in the design,9

architecture of residential development,10

residential communities.  He has qualified11

before this Board and the Zoning Commission.12

MR. McLAURIN:  That's right. Well,13

not in front of the Board, but in front of14

Zoning Commission, yes.15

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Yes,16

Madam Chair, they've been before the Zoning17

Commission.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any19

objections?  Okay.  No objections. Next.20

MR. QUINN:  I'm going to skip the21

witnesses that we may not call.22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  1

MR. QUINN:  Richard Harps, expert2

in the field of real estate appraisal. Mr.3

Harps has been, I'm sure, qualified.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  He's5

testified before you all?  Okay.  Any6

objections?  Okay.  7

MR. QUINN:  And the one that8

you'll have the most difficulty with is Mr.9

Sher, urban planner.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You'll have11

to give a little voir dire, I think.  Okay. 12

Any objections?  He's testified13

many times before.14

MR. QUINN:  That would be all the15

witnesses for our direct presentation,16

realizing that for questions that we may call17

them, and then we'll qualify them at that18

time.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.20

MR. QUINN:  So at this point I'd21

like to call Aakash Thakkar speaking on behalf22
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of EYA, will describe the project and1

introduce the case.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Madam3

Chair4

MR. THAKKAR:  Good morning, Board5

members.  My name is Aakash Thakkar with EYA.6

Thank you for having me here.7

As Mr. Quinn said, we're going to8

walk through an overview of the case. I'd like9

to give you a little introduction on EYA10

because I think it is pertinent to the case11

and pertinent to the discussions that we've12

had with the community. And then I'll hand it13

over to Jack McLaurin, our architect, to get14

into more detail.15

Let me start by saying that it's16

an honor to be here today. I've spent a lot of17

time with the Hillcrest community. Some folks18

there do oppose this project, other folks19

there do support this project. But I really do20

believe that we've come to a point with this21

particular project as proposed that meets a22
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lot of the needs of the community in terms of1

high quality, single-family housing that many2

folks have asked for, in terms of open space3

that many folks have asked for, in terms of4

minimal traffic cut throughs that many folks5

have asked for in the community. So our goal6

really was over this three year process was to7

really understand the community's needs, it's8

what we do for a living, and come back with a9

plan that really works to the best extent10

possible for the community, for the city and11

for us as well.12

A quick introduction on EYA.13

We've been in this business for 16 years. Our14

President, Bob Youngentob is with us here15

today as well.  Built over 3500 homes in 2616

communities. Over 180 local and national17

awards, potentially the most awards of any18

local developer in terms of design, urban19

planning and architecture.20

In particular, we've won the ULI21

National Award for excellence for a project.22
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And in 2009, actually, we've been awarded1

American Best Builder nationally. And I think2

that speaks to our commitment to this area,3

but also our commitment to quality.4

We are a pioneer in smart growth.5

We really believe in transit friendly6

development, development that brings cars off7

the street but drives folks towards public8

transportation. We've done a number of9

public/private partnerships with the District.10

And community involvement is extraordinarily11

important to us because what we do is urban in12

fill development. What we don't do is do green13

field development, you know out in the14

suburbs, brown field development.  We develop15

in the city and we have to be very sensitive16

when developing in the city to community17

concerns, to architectural concerns, to18

character concerns. And that's what we do19

always, and that's what we're aiming to do20

here.21

Just to show you some of our22
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project locations. You know, we built inside1

the beltway. That's our core area, inside the2

beltway;  D.C., Northern Virginia, Montgomery3

Country and Prince George's County. We've4

built in all of those areas.  And as you can5

see the Hillcrest site to the bottom right6

here is shown on the map and in keeping with7

other sites that we've developed.8

What I'd like to do is walk9

through a couple of projects that EYA has10

completed, just to give you a flavor for our11

architecture.  You know, some of the concerns12

about this project are will it be unique, will13

it be of high architectural quality.  And what14

I'd asked the Board to do is just take a look15

at some of the work we've done.  16

This is in Capitol Hill.  And in17

this case, you know, the joke about this18

project is an inspector came out and couldn't19

find the new homes because he thought all of20

them were there for the past 50 or more years.21

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Excuse22
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me, Mr. Thakkar.  Can we hit the lights.1

MR. THAKKAR:  So, as I was saying,2

with this particular project I think it just3

shows our commitment to looking at a4

particular community, this community Capitol5

Hill, and attempting to put forth an6

architecture and a quality representative of7

that neighborhood.8

This is Park Potomac in Potomac,9

Maryland, a very different style of home.10

Again to show that from an architectural11

standpoint we do different things in different12

communities. You can see the detail on the13

right hand side. The wrought iron fencing.14

Again, a real commitment to addressing this15

community's concerns and putting forth a first16

rate high quality product for this community.17

Fallsgrove. I show this one only18

to show some of our single-family home19

development. Again, this is more suburban in20

nature.  Very different from Hillcrest. Very21

different from the city. But again we looked22
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at this particular community and came up with1

some unique home types and unique designs that2

addressed that particular community.3

And the last one I'll show you is4

National Park Seminary.  This is a site where5

Montgomery County actually picked us. It's6

probably one of the toughest sites to develop7

in the area because there was a huge -- it's8

a historic site and the community was at first9

opposed to development. They selected us out10

of a number of developers because we have11

shown that commitment to working with12

communities and coming up with solutions.  And13

so everything you see here is new housing and14

it relates very well with this huge what was15

a woman's finishing school at one point, it16

relates very well to what was there. And on17

the low right you see the site plan.  Again,18

a very different architecture in keeping with19

that particular community.20

Interiors. I think just as21

important, you know folks are concerned when22
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you're building in a new community.  And I1

understand this completely.  You want to put2

forth high quality, not just on the exteriors3

but in the interiors as well.  Just an example4

of different homes in different communities.5

We're talking about things like hardwood6

floors, granite countertops, crown molding,7

recessed lighting; all very high quality and8

in keeping with the Hillcrest neighborhood, in9

this case, in terms of the quality that we put10

forth.11

The site map.  Just to give you a12

little further clarity on exactly where this13

project is.  So here you see our site plan.14

On two sides the site is bounded15

by multifamily:  Naylor Gardens which is right16

over here, Marlboro Houses which is in Prince17

George's County but still adjacent to the site18

right here.  As we've said, a quarter mile19

from the Metro, here's the Naylor Road Metro20

Station and the single-family community to the21

north.22
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And, you know when we started1

looking at this site we did think that it was2

a good opportunity for higher density transit3

oriented development. Again, because on two4

sides you have multifamily.  Realizing that5

it's a single-family zone, we thought that6

there may be an opportunity given some of the7

District's and the regions overarching smart8

growth objectives to build something higher9

density so folks could walk to the Metro, have10

more housing on top of the Metro. And because11

it is adjacent, again on two multifamily right12

here at Naylor Gardens and again the Marlboro13

House right adjacent. So that was our original14

thought.15

And what I'd like to show you is16

that was our original thought.  This is a17

closer shot just to show you here. And we'll18

talk in more detail about this, but the buffer19

that Mr. Quinn discussed right here about20

close to five acres we're keeping completely21

untouched.  And one of the reasons we did that22
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is because the community right here, you know1

Mr. Fleischman's home is here again, but this2

Gainesville Street these folks would be most3

impacted. So we said what could we do to4

minimize the impact?  There was concern about5

houses being right behind their homes, right6

behind their backyards.  When they walked out7

of their backyards, you know, the trees that8

were once there weren't going to be there,9

environmental concerns. So we said let's look10

at this site and try to orient it closer to11

the Metro, closer to the multifamily and12

disrupt as minimally as possible based on13

community feedback the lives and the homes of14

the folks right here on Gainesville Street. So15

hence, the large five acre buffer area, just16

to give you a closer sense of the site.17

With regards to EYA's involvement,18

and I know we're not here to talk about19

history, but I do want to show you very20

briefly our original plan.21

What we were going to do was go to22
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Office of Planning and do a PUD to get a1

change in zoning and build row homes. We2

thought we could build very high quality row3

homes, again with the Metro just on the other4

side in Prince George's County and the5

multifamily here,multifamily here and single-6

family there.  We really thought high quality7

urban row homes would be a good transitional8

type of housing.  Again, when I say high9

quality, in the fours and five hundred10

thousand dollars, interiors and exteriors as11

I've shown you; we thought that made a lot of12

sense.  We went out to the community and,13

again, some folks did support that project at14

that point in time, had a number of community15

meetings.  But we heard a lot of folks say we16

don't believe town homes are the appropriate17

housing type in Hillcrest.18

And our personal opinion may be19

that this could have been a very good and20

successful smart growth oriented project, but21

we said you know what?  We want to be22
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respectful of this community. You know, we1

live and work in Washington, D.C. and we don't2

want to do something against the will of many3

people in the community.4

We started at 171 units. We then5

kind of looked at other plans.  Could we do a6

mix of single-family and town homes.  We moved7

down to 126 units.  We thought about it.  You8

know, still folks were uncomfortable with the9

town home type of product.  We looked at some10

various different sketches in.  And in11

conclusion, this is what we came up with.12

So from 171 units, and by no means13

had anyone approved 171 units. But as Mr.14

Quinn said, I think there was a desire given15

the regional desire to promote smart growth16

for more density.  Often times when we showed17

officials this plan they'd say well why aren't18

you doing more density here? You're close to19

a Metro, we want to promote this.  And we20

said, again, we want to balance concerns and21

respect the community and come back with22
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something that is in keeping with the1

community.  And so, you know, again this is2

the plan and the goal of this plan was:3

Number one:  To provide this4

buffer up here;5

Number two:  Orient these homes6

away from the other homes to the extent7

possible and also as close to the Metro, which8

is a walk down Branch Avenue as possible.9

So you really see the buffering10

all across this side of the site. The11

dedication of Southern Avenue. So we did give12

up a lot of land at the District's request.13

They said if you're doing this project, again14

we're generally supportive but this is a very15

unique opportunity from the District's16

standpoint to acquire land for a border17

street, which they don't get the opportunity18

to do very much.19

So in this case the District or20

DDOT in particular said you know what? We want21

you to essentially give us a big chunk of22
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land. I believe about three acres of land such1

that we can in the future build out Southern2

Avenue in its entirety.  So just to be clear,3

what we're doing today is building an entryway4

into our property and this works for the5

development in front of you, but we are giving6

the District an ability to connect a major7

border street should the District feel the8

need or the desire to do that in the future.9

So as part of this we're also10

freely giving the District a good chunk of11

land. We're also preserving another good chunk12

of land. And we've done all of this in an13

effort to try to address the various concerns14

out there and still move forward with a15

viable, high quality project that did meet16

community concerns.17

So I'm going to conclude with this18

slide, but what I'd like to do here is try to19

sort of address some of the strengths of our20

plan, but also I've worked with this community21

for a long time. Prior to my job at EYA I22
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actually worked with this community on the1

Skyland Project.  So I see a lot of friendly2

faces, and even the folks that opposed the3

project are great folks and have made an4

effort to work with me.  And so kind of here's5

where it falls out in terms of some of their6

concerns and how we've addressed them.7

So I think a chief concern that8

you'll hear about is, you know we live in a9

great neighborhood. Hillcrest is great. We've10

got single-family homes. It's well kept, it's11

high quality. We don't want you to diminish12

the value of our neighborhood. And the13

response to that is I would stand here today14

and say if nothing else about our community,15

we're committed to very, very high quality16

responsible development. And we're going to do17

that in this case as well.  18

The homes here are 1900 to 230019

square feet.  They'll be priced starting in20

the $400,000 and $500,000s. And I say that21

because that's very comparable to homes in22
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Hillcrest today. So we're not proposing any1

discount. In fact, I think what will likely2

happen should the market come back and we come3

out of this recession is that because these4

are new homes, because EYA has a good5

reputation in the broader area, I think they6

could sell for more. And I don't know that7

this is a good thing or bad thing, but8

property values I would think could go up. And9

I think this will also help in terms of10

economic development in this area.  And I know11

that's not the purview of this Board, but12

there's been a lot of talk in Ward 7 and Ward13

8 of allowing good quality investment which14

will in turn allow Skyland Shopping Center, a15

big project, to happen.  There's lot of retail16

on Naylor Road, you can't see it here.  That17

is a very poor quality and often times in18

meetings folks would say why can't you start19

on Naylor Road?  This is a nice green piece of20

ground.  Could you start with Naylor Road21

because it's got liquor stores and other22
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things undesirable to people who live there?1

And my response was, you know unfortunately2

this was the property, or fortunately, for3

sale. But if you allow good quality4

development to occur here, then in turn other5

things will start happening.6

And lo and behold, when we put out7

the townhouse proposal we got numerous calls8

from those very shop owners on Naylor Road9

saying Hey, I hear EYA is coming and10

developing here. That's great. Do you want to11

talk to us about purchasing our ground or12

redeveloping in some partnership?  Because we13

think with the advent of you coming in there14

could be an opportunity for enhanced economic15

development. And, you know, the old phrase16

rooftops bring retail, I do believe that this17

investment will allow other investment to18

occur in the area in a positive way and in19

keeping with what many Hillcrest residents20

have said are needs of that community.21

So I do believe that it will22
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enhance Naylor Road property values.1

With regard to the number of2

homes, again, that was a big issue.  A 1713

homes.  It's too much EYA, it's not in4

character with our single-family community,5

which is again one side of the property. And6

the response was we hear you and our 54 homes,7

to my understanding, we can build no more than8

54 homes if this case is approved is below9

what we could build by right.  And again, we10

approached it this way in order to preserve11

the green space to orient the plan closer to12

Metro.13

So we do believe we're promoting14

TOD because we're staying as close to the15

Metro as possible. The homes are less than16

what's allowed. And, again, we think that's17

the right approach.18

As I stated before, this large19

preserve, the open space and buffer right up20

here, again a lot of what we heard early on in21

the townhouse discussions is:  Hey look,22
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developers, we're not opposed to development1

but this has been a big piece of property in2

our community that's been undeveloped for a3

while.  You know, be sensitive, be4

environmental conscious and save some of it.5

And so we've come back with a plan that will6

save some of it.7

Another concern that was shared8

repeatedly is 32nd Street, which is that 32nd9

and 33rd both come off Gainesville. And the10

concern was if you build this development and11

you open those roads, and I do believe that we12

could have connected 32nd and 33rd, you're13

going to be bringing traffic up into our14

community. It's not something we want to see.15

Again, we said we hear you. And16

that's why, again, the other reason the buffer17

is up in that area is we said okay, let's not18

encroach on the single-family homes.  Let's19

not open those two roads and really have only20

one primary mode of access down here at Branch21

and Southern Avenue. So that was in direct22
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response to the community.1

And then finally, the dedication2

of land to the District for future Southern3

Avenue connection, many in the community have4

said that we shouldn't connect Southern5

Avenue, others have --6

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Can7

you show us where that would be when you go8

back --9

MR. THAKKAR:  Sure. So the10

dedication of the --11

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Do the12

larger one.  13

MR. THAKKAR:  Okay.  I'll just14

stand up.15

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  You16

need to stay on the mike. Get the -- yes.17

MR. THAKKAR:  Okay.  So the18

dedication of the land to the District would19

be basically almost following this line all20

the way here through this what you see as21

Southern Avenue today. And we actually own22
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property all the way to the tip here. So we1

own 99.9 percent of the property to connect2

Southern Avenue should the District want to do3

that.  But again, what we shared with DDOT is4

we said look, many in the community are saying5

they don't want Southern Avenue connected. We6

respect that.  So we're going to build7

something that works for us but we will give8

you the land and even build out a portion of9

Southern Avenue such that in the future you10

can come back and build it out fully and11

extend Southern Avenue.12

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.13

But the land that you own is Maryland?14

MR. THAKKAR:  No, it's all D.C.15

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  It's16

all D.C. land?17

MR. THAKKAR:  Yes.  So here, Board18

Member Jeffries, is the border of our19

property.20

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Right.21

MR. THAKKAR:  And so all of the22
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land is in the District.1

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.2

MR. THAKKAR:  So this swath that3

is completely in the District.4

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.5

And then Southern Avenue is --6

MR. THAKKAR:  This road right7

here--8

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Yes.9

MR. THAKKAR:  -- is what Southern10

Avenue will be and should they want to extend11

it, they just move down on this property and12

widen it and build it out fully.13

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.14

MR. QUINN:  There's a gap of not15

built Southern Avenue, and this is in that gap16

if you look at the Highway Plan. In other17

words, it's built to if you go on the other18

side of Branch Avenue.19

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Right.20

MEMBER WALKER:  And then go on the21

other side of Naylor.22
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ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Right.1

Okay.  Okay.  2

MR. THAKKAR:  So in closing, I do3

want to say that we have tried diligently. You4

know, frankly, in my time at EYA this is the5

most we've moved in a case from 171 homes to6

54 homes, not arguing the merits of either but7

we really have -- it's been at times a tough8

discussion with the community. But we really9

have moved drastically to attempt to address10

community concerns in this case.  We think11

we've done that.  We think this will be very12

high quality.13

Some of the lots, yes, I think14

it'll be talked about. Some of the lots are15

smaller than 5,000 square foot lots which are16

adjacent to one section of the site. We don't17

think that will erode property value. We think18

that's a very acceptable type of development,19

you know just for the record.20

And then on close, I grew up right21

off 16th Street, Montague Street in upper22
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northwest D.C. and I grew up in a duplex.1

Right next to my home was a single-family2

home.  You could probably see from my bedroom3

window about eight to ten feet you could see4

a big single-family home, probably 7,000/8,0005

square feet.  Then two more duplexes, you know6

two houses attached to each other, et cetera.7

And that's a very typical D.C. type of8

development. And you see that in the extended9

area here as well.10

So I say only that, you know, it11

might be a little different from what's12

directly to the north in the single-family13

area, but it does work very well with a14

broader area and given the fact that you have15

multi-family on two sides and such close16

proximity to the Metro.17

So thank you for your time.  I18

hope I was brief enough. And I'll turn it over19

to Mr. McLaurin.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, maybe21

we can do a few Board questions before we22
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shift.1

MR. THAKKAR:  Sure.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I have a3

question.4

MR. THAKKAR:  Yes.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And I'm not6

sure if it's for you, Mr. Quinn, Mr. Sher.7

MR. QUINN:  We're not being docked8

for time on this on your questions?9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You shouldn't10

be.  I know that the clock has slipped a11

little.  It's stopped now.12

And my question is I think that13

you have said, and I think it's in the14

pleadings that you could build more houses as15

a matter of right. So my question is why then16

are you building fewer houses under this17

special exception?  Just to understand the18

context.19

MR. QUINN:  Is this coming to me20

or should it go --21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Whoever is on22
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your team.1

MR. QUINN:  Well why don't I start2

by just saying what we're talking about here3

is a classic case where you have a4

topographical difficulty.  And if you tried to5

put this in a normal development, you would6

have to basically take out that entire hill,7

and it wouldn't make any sense. That's the8

practical difficulty that's number one.9

Number two is you don't have10

normal street grid where you would come in and11

connect grids.12

And then the shape of the site is13

a little irregular as well.  So that's not as14

big a burden --15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So that means16

basically you really couldn't do it as a17

matter of right?  Each house --18

MEMBER WALKER:  I think that's you19

could do it, but it would be economic suicide.20

But we're not claiming hardship. This is not21

a hardship case. It's an area variance.22
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ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  But1

I've seen some plans within what's been2

submitted that seems as if you were trying to3

use a lot of --4

MR. THAKKAR:  Let me address that.5

Yes.  I mean, in the townhouse plan or even6

single-family plans we certainly looked, you7

know, the majority of the land for our test is8

buildable. Yes, you're going up a hill.  But,9

sure, you know I would say you could build the10

60 to 70 by-right homes. It becomes a question11

of, okay, when looking at sort of the12

community concerns that we had going into13

this, looking at the site you could build all14

the way up the hill.  And we've looked at that15

in many cases.16

Where we came out ultimately is17

let's look at a plan where we can address this18

preservation objective because that was a big19

discussion.  This site is full of these trees20

and other such things and we don't want that21

to be disturbed.  Let's look at the fact that22
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we could be encroaching upon the backyards of1

people on Gainesville Street.  So let's just2

figure out something responsible and middle3

ground. So we didn't look at it like, you4

know, how many houses can we get such we can5

argue to the Board that 66 is kind of the by-6

right and let's get 66.  Let's come up with7

something that from an urban planning8

perspective, from a topography perspective,9

from a preservation perspective that makes10

sense. And that's how we arrived at this plan.11

MR. QUINN:  Those other12

developments, by the way, were all with a13

change in zoning which we had discussed. So we14

started with changes in zoning from R-1-B.15

We're talking about a deviation from zoning16

under R-1-B.17

Yes, if we did R-4, R-3 or even18

higher, there would be a way to do that.  But19

we didn't think that was the proper answer,20

especially from given the neighbors.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So basically22
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this way you look at it more comprehensibly1

with the planning of the buffers and things2

like that.3

MR. THAKKAR:  Right. Yes. As I4

said to you, yes, it's really a urban planning5

exercise.  You know, our President's heavily6

involved.  Jack's heavily involved. And our7

team is.8

And just coming up with what kind9

of feels right given everything we've heard.10

And I'm probably the best person to address it11

from our side because I've heard a lot of what12

the community has had to say.  I'd bring it13

back and say, hey team, we need to figure out14

something that represents a good balance. And15

we think this is it.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank17

you.  18

And could you show on one of the19

diagrams perhaps Mr. Fleischman's property.20

MR. THAKKAR:  Oh, sure. Yes.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Because I saw22
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all this buffering, but I don't know how --1

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Do the2

larger one. Yes.3

MR. THAKKAR:  So Mr. Fleischman's4

property, you can correct me on anything, Mr.5

Fleischman, is right here. So this is his home6

actually.7

Now the interesting thing is so8

then, as I believe Mr. Papageorge says, he9

owns these four lots here. And then he10

actually owns this piece of land as well. So11

I guess you could call it a side yard and12

backyard to his home.13

So there is still even from his14

perspective, there is buffer against his15

property on both sides.  Now clearly it's not16

the preserve, as I'll call it up here. But17

there is buffer behind these homes and on the18

side of these homes from what he'd be calling,19

I think, is backyard or side yard which is20

right here.  His home sits right here and21

that's a pretty good distance from where our22
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property line starts.1

MR. QUINN:  There also is a paper2

alley that is an official alley, but it's not3

improved as an alley. And the house appears --4

I don't know if we need to get into that -- to5

encroach into that. But that's another issue.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So he owns7

the land that's to the south.  Yes.  And who8

owns that other empty space?9

MR. THAKKAR:  So this property10

owner's name Erin Risken.  We've tried to make11

contact. I think it went into tax sale. So12

we're not sure of the status of that property.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay.14

Thank you.  15

MR. THAKKAR:  You're welcome.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And one other17

question.  When you were talking about the18

townhouse concept.19

MR. THAKKAR:  Yes.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It sounded21

like the prices were going to be the same, is22



104

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

that true, for the townhouse as for these1

houses, or no?2

MR. THAKKAR:  I guess the key3

difference probably was that I was adjusting4

for the market.  So given where the market was5

then, you could probably easily sell $400,0006

and $500,000 townhouses.  And now when I say7

$400,000 and $500,000 for these homes it's8

because the market is very different from what9

it was in 2005.  But that's why I also said10

should the market come back, I think you could11

see prices certainly in the fives and sixes.12

And most importantly, very compatible if not13

exceeding the average single-family homes, I14

should say. Of course, there's some very big15

grand homes that would be more expensive,16

there'll be some smaller homes that may be17

less expensive. But on average what I'm saying18

is that these homes will sell for at least as19

much as Hillcrest single-family homes.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.  21

Are there other Board questions?22
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Let me just ask you, Mr. Quinn,1

how many witnesses do you have?2

MR. QUINN:  We have three more3

witnesses, and we'll get them on in that time4

frame.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So I6

would guess then it's your probably pleasure7

to have them all go and then be subject cross?8

MR. QUINN:  That would be, I think9

time wise --10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think that11

would be good, too, for us to hear the whole12

picture.13

MR. QUINN:  And we will try to14

move quickly.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank16

you.  17

MR. QUINN:  But not too quickly.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Yes,19

that's good.  Okay.  Thank you.  20

MR. QUINN:  Mr. McLaurin?21

MR. McLAURIN:  First I'll say good22
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afternoon. And I appreciate the opportunity to1

be here.2

I wanted to just close the door on3

the issue of Southern Avenue, because I4

noticed that one of the previous slides made5

that very clear. As he said, Southern Avenue,6

there's the border between the District and7

Maryland.8

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Excuse9

me. Can we get the lights again?10

MR. McLAURIN:  The border between11

the District and Prince George's County12

Maryland is in the heavy white line. Southern13

Avenue continues to here and basically stops14

on Branch. And it picks up over here on15

Naylor. So that's the gap that Aakash was16

talking about.17

What I'd like to do is the plan18

has been discussed, and I think all the basic19

elements are there, but I just want to point20

out three primary planning goals that we had21

which are consistent with the Comp Plan.22
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The first is the in-field1

development, which is compatible to the2

surrounding area. And, hopefully, we'll be3

able to show you that today.4

New housing on vacant lots near5

the Metro stations. We are about 1500 feet6

from the Naylor Road Metro Station.7

As discussed, clustering of the8

development to preserve open space down here9

in the southern part.10

The fourth one which we started11

getting into was really sensitivity to the12

topography.  From the north to the south13

there's about a 100 foot drop. And it's a14

fairly consistent drop. So the idea of moving15

further into the buffer is a legitimate idea16

to build homes of different types, but you17

never catch up with the grade.  You just like18

Aakash says, you're just going to continue19

with the design solutions that you come up to20

address the lower portion are the same things21

you're going to do up on the upper portion. So22
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technically it all can be done.1

Next slide. No, let me stay here2

for a second.3

So as Aakash mentioned, Southern4

Avenue access from the east side. And we have5

three primary home styles which allow us to6

build into the topography and closer to the7

development.8

The first is homes which are9

accessed from this private alley. This is10

public Southern Avenue and then we have a11

private street and a private alley here. So12

these homes do not have garages but they do13

have two surface parking spaces on lot behind14

the homes.15

The next home design is garage16

town homes.  Excuse me. Single-family homes17

that are accessed from the alley. They have18

garages which are one level below, and I'll19

show you a section which illustrates that.20

Then the third one are the front21

loaded single-family homes here and then here22
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which have the rear yards.  The rear yards are1

graded out to be useable rear yards.  And any2

sort of retainage on a retaining walls happens3

in two places.  One is along the back, along4

this side. And then there's a retainage wall,5

a small retainage wall which holds up the6

front yards over here. So we have a section7

which will make that a little more legitimate8

and legible -- excuse me.  9

Buffer around Mr. Fleischman's10

property and the adjoining buffer over there.11

So this is the 4½ acres of open12

space preservation that Aakash mentioned.13

Over here on this side we have Naylor Gardens,14

45 buildings of approximately 800 units over15

here of multifamily.16

To the south we have Marlboro17

House, which is a hi-rise structure about 30018

units over there.  19

And then to the north is the20

single-family community.21

So clearly the intention is to22
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provide clustered housing closer to the high1

density area and preserve the open space2

buffer. And I don't want to belabor that, but3

I do want to emphasize it.4

Architecturally speaking this is5

Naylor Gardens. This is our property over6

here. So this is an illustration of a portion7

of Naylor Gardens.  Like I said, there's8

approximately 45 buildings.9

Marlboro House to the south.  This10

is our property here. This is Branch Avenue.11

So we've kind of turned ourselves around. So12

this is our property over here. So that's the13

property directly to the south.14

Architecturally speaking there's a15

lot of interesting home designs to pull from16

in the neighborhood:  Small homes, larger17

homes, a lot of different architectural styles18

primarily in the cottage orientation. There19

are some gamble roofs.  But one of the20

predominant elements you see is the sort of21

low garage.  Topography is not only limited to22
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our site, but really throughout the greater1

community. So this is a very common prototype2

where the garage is essentially under the3

living space of the home with stoops out4

front.5

The goal on the home designs are6

really to design homes with well designed7

spaces. Design homes at the right size and8

price which equals affordability and high9

quality. And design homes in the site which10

will create a distinct sense of place.11

This is a streetscape that you12

would see on Southern Avenue. And the idea of13

trying to start to pick up some of the14

topography with raising the yards.  So as15

you're walking down Southern Avenue you might16

have a few steps up to a raised yard here and17

then continue walking up to the homes. 18

You'll see a variety of roof forms:  Hips,19

reverse gables, side-to-side gables. Also high20

quality siding and brick veneer with details.21

And front porches on some of the units, and22



112

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

some of the units with covered porticos.  But1

the idea really of picking up on the2

neighborhood is simple forms, high quality3

materials.4

Next slide.5

These are individual unit facades6

that will by no mean be every particular7

specific facade on the project. We'll have8

many more than this, but it shows you the9

different prototypes.10

So the two on the top would11

represent the homes that have garages accessed12

or the parking access from the alley. So you13

have sort of a two story or two and a half14

story front facade.15

The two on the bottom represent16

the garages that would be accessed from the17

front.  So these are the ones that have the18

rear yards and ring the project.19

All of these home designs have a20

living level up in the loft area which I think21

Office of Planning's report clearly22
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delineated.1

Next slide.2

Home designs again. Like I say,3

high quality spaces, well designed spaces.4

You'll see very traditional floor plan layouts5

where you have a center hall entry, side-to-6

side living/dining, a powder room on the7

living level, family, kitchen and then a8

minimum of three bedrooms upstairs.  And then9

there would potentially be an optional loft on10

the level above this.11

Next slide.12

The front yard plan.  This is a13

plan illustrative of some of the homes on14

Southern Avenue. And this is where you see the15

surface parking behind it. This would be16

Southern Avenue. A variety of depths in the17

front yard, a combination of roof forms, a18

combination of porches and no porches.  But19

again, it's the idea that this intimate20

grouping of homes gives the opportunity of the21

houses to develop social connectors with their22
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neighbors and to help create opportunities for1

the neighbors to get together.2

Next slide.3

This is probably the most telling4

exhibit here to show you the topography works.5

This is Southern Avenue here, this is the high6

part of the site.7

The existing topography line8

you'll see is dashed.  Right there.9

The idea of using home designs10

like this in a more compact footprint is to be11

able to absorb it into the topography much12

more sensitively.  So we have the surface13

parking homes, single-family homes here that14

face Southern Avenue. This is your private15

alley.  Two story living with an optional loft16

above. And then we have the rear loaded17

single-family homes over here where basically18

it's the entire lower level is a utility space19

like the garage, potentially a mud room of20

some sort. But your home is entered one level21

up over here. This is the private road around22
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here.  1

These are the front-loaded homes2

over here which essentially the entire ground3

level is occupied by parking.  So we get the4

number of stories and the variance required,5

you can see the limitations that we have.6

Number one, working in a topography but also7

having enough living space and still be able8

to park the homes on lot.9

Environmental, again as Mr. Quinn10

reported, we're very pleased with the11

Department of Environment's report. We are12

still in communications with them and working13

on different ideas.  But we fully intend to14

comply with many of their recommendations such15

as the bio-retention, the tree filters,16

pervious pavers.  We talked a lot about17

reducing the site disturbance, preserving the18

existing wooded open space.  During19

construction it's very clear that we have a20

lot of erosion control techniques that we'll21

need to implement. And the homes will be22
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Energy Star rated.1

A couple of photographs of some of2

our techniques for low impact development, bio3

swales, rain gardens here.4

And this is, we're so proud of it5

we thought we'd make a slide of it, it's a6

very positive report from DDOE that, again,7

we're still in conversation with.  But we8

fully plan on.  And a site like this, I think9

you really have to employ a lot of low impact10

techniques.11

So with that being the case, I'd12

like to turn it over to Richard to talk about13

some of the economic impacts.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can I just15

ask you, do you have rain gardens actually in16

the landscaping plan for this or were you just17

giving examples of what you've done?18

MR. McLAURIN:  We have areas that19

have been identified.  But until we finish20

talking with DDOE they're not specifically on21

the plan.22
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There will be a swale running1

around the back of the rear yards of the outer2

units just by design. And grading, we're going3

to need a device like that. So that swale most4

likely -- well, I can show you here. 5

Running around the back is a very6

good opportunity for a rain garden and bio-7

swale.8

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Madam9

Chair, I just have a question for Mr. Quinn10

before Mr. Harps comes up.11

Why are we dealing with economic12

value?13

MR. QUINN:  Only to the point of14

impact.  Only does this project have an15

adverse economic impact on the surrounding16

community.  In other words, an allegation --17

that sounds too legalistic.  One of the18

complaints about development frequently is19

your development is going to hurt the value of20

my home. And that's all this goes to. It's not21

an economic hardship case.  We're not going to22
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that at all.  It's what is the relationship1

when these houses are built on the value of2

the homes and residential around it.3

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  And4

you just tied it to a special exception?5

MR. QUINN:  Pardon me?6

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  And7

that's tied to in terms of our review --8

MR. QUINN:  It's tied to are there9

any adverse impacts by virtue of what we're10

seeking under the special exception, yes.11

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.12

MR. QUINN:  And variance, too.  I13

mean the intent of the Zoning Regulations14

under the variance, the third part of the15

variance clause.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Does it go to17

the character of the neighborhood as well that18

it fits in?19

MR. QUINN:  Yes, we deal with20

that, too. But the primary reason for having21

Mr. Harps was many peoples come in frequently22
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in cases and say my home value is going to1

plummet because of the nature of what you're2

building. And that's all we're talking about3

here. That is to respond to that.4

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Yes, I5

understand.  You know, and we've dealt with6

this before.7

I mean to me the more appropriate8

response would have been dealing with the9

character and so forth.  I mean, we're not --10

MR. QUINN:  That's part of it,11

too.12

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Yes.13

Okay.  Yes. I was wondering why.  I mean, I14

love Mr. Harps and I'm wondering like why is15

he here. But that's fine.16

I mean if there was a question17

about character, I mean because obviously we18

look at the homes, we know there's a number of19

things we can assume. But this is fine. Go20

ahead.  I just wanted to --21

MR. QUINN:  Thank you.  Well, we22
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thought it was something good for you to see.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any2

other Board questions right now before --3

MR. QUINN:  Right, and it does4

address lot size, too.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.6

MR. HARPS:  Madam Chair, members7

of the Board, thank you very much.8

My name is Richard Harps.  I'm9

both a resident of the city and my offices are10

in Washington, D.C. as well.11

I have a report which I will be12

speaking from that I believe has been given to13

the Board and will be handed out shortly.14

Because it might be easier and also maybe a15

copy for Mr. Fleischman and the ANC, it might16

be easier if you could look at a few of the --17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have18

it, Ms. Bailey?  Okay.  19

MR. HARPS:  -- plats in there.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you. 21

MR. HARPS:  First I'd like to just22
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set economically where the neighborhood is.1

We've talked about the single-family homes2

that immediately north of the subject. Over3

the last six years as shown on page 3 there's4

a chart which shows the sales prices of those5

homes.  One of them has been over $600,000.6

Most of them have been between three and six.7

But the range over the last two years -- I'm8

sorry, three years, 2006 to 2008, $299,000 to9

$570,000 with a median and average of $400,00010

and $420,000.11

The subject houses will have an12

average sales of approximately $425,000, which13

is at the top end of the general range for the14

neighborhood. And that's shown on the graph on15

the bottom of page 4.16

It's accepted that house prices17

tends to move towards a median. If you18

increase a level of the median, you increase19

the level generally of the houses in the20

neighborhood.21

This development, just looking at22
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that one thing, is not going to hurt the1

housing prices of the single-family homes2

immediately north.3

I also looked at all of the4

factors effecting residential neighborhoods5

set forth in the appraisal of residential6

property published by the Appraisal Institute.7

And that's set forth on pages 7, 8, 9 and 10.8

I'm not going to read that.  But as you go9

through you can see that everything that this10

development will do is either positive or no11

impact on the neighborhood.  So, again,12

nothing there.13

Finally, on pages 11 and 12, and14

this I think is most telling, try to find some15

instances where townhouses or actually where16

small lot detached houses were put in17

neighborhoods of large lot detached houses.18

I couldn't find any in the city.  I mean, one19

or two, yes. But not a mass of them that would20

have any impact on the neighborhood.21

So I said what's the worst case?22
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The worst case scenario is if you put1

townhouses next to detached houses, in most2

people's mind. I don't believe it's worst3

case. But most people are going to think4

that's worst case.5

I found an instance were in fact6

townhouses were put directly across the street7

from detached houses.  43rd Street, Northwest.8

Eakin-Youngentob built 43 townhouses on the9

west side of 43rd Street. On the east side of10

43rd Street detached houses.  42nd Place, 42nd11

Street, further east detached houses.12

If you'll turn to page 12 I've13

graphed the sales prices per square foot of14

the houses on the east side of 43rd Street,15

which were the existing detached houses. Those16

houses, that's the trend line in red. You'll17

notice that goes up faster than any other18

line.19

The trend line in black, those20

were the single-family houses east of 43rd21

Street, 42nd place, 42nd Street, that area.22



124

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

The blue line are the townhouses.1

Townhouses came in slightly above the average2

price per square foot of the existing houses.3

But the houses that went up the fastest were4

the detached houses directly across the street5

from Courtyard Townhouse houses.6

So clearly what's most important7

in a neighborhood is what's the price level of8

the house you're building?  If you're at the9

top of the neighborhood when you build the10

price, you're going to help pull the11

neighborhood up, not down.12

So, in conclusion, this13

development should have either no impact or a14

positive impact on the rest of the houses15

immediately north.16

Thank you.17

MEMBER WALKER:  Our last witness18

is Mr. Steven Sher, who will summarize and19

hopefully prevent me from having to make a20

closing argument.21

MR. SHER:  Good afternoon, Madam22
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Chair and members of the Board.1

For the record my name is Steven2

E. Sher, the Director of Zoning and Land Use3

Services with the law firm of Holland &4

Knight.5

As you've heard, we have a site6

that in its existing condition is about 12½7

acres.  Of that site about three acres is8

going to go for the right-of-way of Southern9

Avenue, and we've talked about where that is10

and what happens there.11

A little less than five acres is12

going to reserved in that permanent open space13

preserve at the northwest corner of the site14

and then surrounding along the northern15

boundary. And that leaves about five acres16

remaining to be developed.17

The site is zoned R-1-B.  And it18

has only seventy, seven-zero, linear feet of19

frontage on a street.  That's out of over20

3,000 linear feet around the perimeter of the21

whole site.  The only frontage of this site is22
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right -- it's sort of almost off the end of1

the drawing there on Branch Avenue. So2

everything else is interior on this site.3

That's less than two percent of the total4

perimeter of the site is street frontage.5

Everything else is an interior lot boundary.6

Why are we here this7

morning/afternoon?  We're here for two8

reasons.9

One, we need a special exception10

because of that condition. Because we can't11

get lots with street frontage because we only12

have 70 feet.13

Second, the theoretical building14

sites that we have laid out pursuant to15

section 2516 don't meet all of the ordinary16

requirements applicable to the R-1-B District.17

And so we need certain variances.18

So we've got special exception in19

variances.  Let me talk about the variances20

for a little bit and I want to try and dig21

into this some in the time remaining, but not22
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overly dig too far.1

We need variances on six different2

pieces of requirements of the regulations:  On3

lot area, on lot width, on rear yard, on side4

yard, on front yard because there is a front5

yard requirement for those lots which don't6

have street frontage pursuant to 2516 which7

you don't normally have, and on height not in8

terms of number of feet but in terms of number9

of stories.10

On lot area, the normal minimum11

requirement in R-1-B is 5,000 square feet.12

None of our individual theoretical building13

sites have 5,000 square feet. Our variances14

range from 3,000 down to 1600.  There is a15

table on sheet 6.10, and I believe we've given16

you an enlarged version of that table. We17

haven't submitted that?  Well, we've got it if18

you need it.  This is the table that shows19

each lot with all the various components.  And20

we've got it at this size if that would be21

more helpful for you to see. But it's on the22
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corner of sheet 6-6.10.  We've gone through1

each lot and laid out where each one complies2

and where each one doesn't comply.3

On the lot width, 50 of the 544

lots do not meet the normal minimum5

requirement.6

On rear yard, 25 lots do not meet7

the minimum requirement.  And those lots are8

essentially the lots that are on both sides of9

this driveway that provides access to the10

parking between these two groups of units.11

On side yard, normal requirement12

is eight feet.  None of the lots meet that13

requirement. Our side yards are more in the14

range of five to six feet.15

On the front yards, again, the16

lots that would front ultimately on Southern17

Avenue here will ultimately front on a public18

street and therefore don't have that front19

yard requirement.  But on all the other lots20

the front yard is not provided at the normal21

equivalent of a rear yard, which is 25 feet.22
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What's the impact of all this on1

this site plan?  2

Well, what happens essentially is3

if you wind up providing side yards of greater4

than what we have proposed here to go from5

roughly five to six feet to eight feet, you're6

spreading out laterally the distance between7

the houses and you're cutting down on the8

number of units you can get in each of these9

rows.10

If you were required to comply11

with the front and rear yard requirements on12

these houses, you essentially wind up being13

forced to make greater distances between this14

row of houses and this row of houses and15

between this row of houses and that row of16

houses, thereby forcing those rows further up17

the site into that area further up the slope18

into the area that we're trying to say that we19

wanted to keep because of the natural20

condition of the site and not to intrude that21

far north onto the property.22
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So the reasons for not meeting the1

normal side yard, not meeting the normal rear2

yard, not meeting the normal front yard3

requirements is to keep that development to4

the southern portion of the property.  If you5

meet those other requirements, you can do it6

but you wind up expanding into much more areas7

of the site. And what we have done here8

because of the environmental concerns, because9

of the topographic concerns is to keep that10

development to the southern portion of the11

site, which I don't want to say12

coincidentally, but is also the site closest13

to the Metro and with the greatest potential14

for access. Because we're not coming in -- you15

can't even see it on the top of this drawing.16

We're not coming in off of those stub streets17

that come down from the north. All of the18

access comes in off Branch Avenue along what19

would be the future right-of-way of Southern20

Avenue.21

So let me then talk a quick second22
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about the variance on the number of stories.1

Jack showed the sections across the site. And2

I want to just go back to that for one second3

on the number of stories.4

That's it right there.5

As you look at the site starting6

at the low point on the left hand side, which7

is the Southern Avenue site and proceeding to8

the north, you see we have essentially the9

same type house. It's two stories with a10

potential loft above it, which could be11

another story if it's finished off that way.12

And that's an option depending on what the13

purchaser wants to do with that.  But when you14

look at these two houses, these are the houses15

that have the garages built into that first16

floor.  And this is the street between those17

two row of houses.18

When you're on the downhill side19

of that side, that's not a problem. Because20

you measure the height on the side where the21

principal entrance to the dwelling is located.22
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So at this point you're counting one, two,1

potentially three stories.  That story where2

the garage is is below that level.  It's3

technically a cellar because its ceiling4

height is less than 4 feet out of grade, so it5

doesn't count as a story.6

When you look at the same house on7

the uphill side of the street, because again8

you're measuring the height on the side where9

the principal entrance is, you're counting one10

-- I'm sorry, my hand's not so steady -- two,11

three and if you add the loft you have four.12

It's essentially the same house type but13

because one's on the downhill side and one's14

on the uphill side, one is a three story house15

and the other is a four story house.  So the16

reason for the variance is strictly17

topographically related.  If you didn't have18

those units -- and again, on these units on19

the uphill of that street the reason for20

having that garage come in from the front is21

you don't want to further disturb the site by22
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bringing yet another -- and you can see it on1

this drawing here back on the site plan.2

If you had the access in the rear,3

we'd have to bring another alleyway, roadway,4

private driveway behind the rear of those5

houses to get the parking behind the houses6

rather than bringing the parking in from the7

street.8

So topographic conditions are9

directly driving the need for these variances.10

So I think I've just sort of tried11

to put it in picture terms of what it is we're12

doing here. As I've said, the information in13

the plans and on the table give you the exact14

dimensions and the exact areas where relief is15

needed on the various lots.16

With respect then  -- well, let me17

just stick with the variance for a second and18

then I'll go back to the special exception.19

The Board is familiar with the20

standards for an area variance.  We have to21

show that there's some exceptional or22
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extraordinary situation or condition that has1

practical difficulty upon the owner, and that2

the relief can be granted without substantial3

detriment to the public good.  Well, we've4

sort of hinted at it, let me just sort of try5

and consolidate it again.6

With respect to the exceptional or7

extraordinary situation or condition, we've8

got the unusual and irregular shape of the9

site.  We've got what I've described as an10

insignificant amount of street frontage for a11

site this size and for a perimeter of a site12

like this.  We have an extreme change in13

topography. It's a more than 120 foot14

difference from the high point to the low15

point. We also happen to have, which no one16

has yet mentioned, the fact that there's a17

parking lot on our property that actually is--18

I don't want to call it an encroach, because19

it's not really. But it's a parking lot that20

serves that high-rise apartment building in21

Maryland, but it's on our site. And it limits22
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what happens on the site.  You can see it.1

Jack's pointing to it right there.  It's2

southeast of where our Southern Avenue is3

going to be.  I don't know how it get to be4

there, but it's there. And you can see it on5

the aerial photographs. And it's going to stay6

there.7

And then, I'll call it the wooded8

nature of the site, I find it almost a little9

bit -- I'm using to say that having a lot of10

trees on a site is an unusual condition. But11

in the District of Columbia it probably is.12

And I thought it was just another contributing13

factor to what you have to deal with when you14

look at the site.15

And then the last thing, of16

course, is the missing link of Southern Avenue17

where at least there is a long term indication18

that the District would like to be able to19

link up those two pieces, as was described20

earlier.21

Okay.  How does all that translate22
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into a practical difficulty for the owner in1

terms of trying to develop the site?2

Well, all of those conditions3

require you to do something different than4

just lay out lots of 5,000 square foot with5

eight foot side yards and so forth.6

If this site were flat, if the7

site did not have the kind of shape and8

boundary conditions that it had, we might not9

be here today.  I guess we wouldn't be here10

today.  I don't know where that site is.  I11

don't think there's another one like it in the12

District of Columbia.  But if you think about13

what it is that drives us to be here it's14

because this site is unusual.  It has15

conditions that don't effect the normal16

course, and therefore we can't develop this17

site as if it were a normal site.18

So we should be, the applicant19

should not be required to meet the ordinary20

area and bulk requirements on the buildable21

portion of the lot, ignoring the five acres22
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that we're going to set aside for open space.1

And I've sort of ignored the three acres of2

Southern Avenue because we've just taken that3

out. But that's another piece of what comes4

out of this land that the owner had to pay for5

when they bought it.6

If you said on the buildable7

portion of the site each of those lots had to8

comply with the R-1-B standards, you would9

essentially be penalizing an applicant for10

coming up with a cluster plan that's11

environmentally responsible and that works12

with the site rather than trying to obliterate13

the site.14

So reducing the number of houses15

would raise the development cost per unit.16

There's a substantial requirement to be17

invested in infrastructure, including that18

three acres that's got to go to Southern19

Avenue and the cost to build part of Southern20

Avenue to begin with, and we've taken the21

private street out of the area calculations:22
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All of those things together work to create1

the difficulty for the owner if they had to2

comply with the individual lot area3

requirements on each theoretical building4

site.5

Detriment to the public good.  As6

we've said earlier, the number of units that7

we're proposing is less than the density8

allowed if you just took the theoretical9

development of the site.  If you took the net10

land area, once you took out Southern Avenue11

and divided it by 5,000 square feet, that12

would be 83 lots.13

We've laid out a site plan that14

again ignored the topography and everything15

else. We figured we'd get about 66 lots on16

this site.  17

What we're showing here because of18

all the other things that we're addressing and19

our desire to be as responsible and reasonable20

about this as we can, a plan with 54 units.21

They're all detached single-family dwellings.22
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If you took the average lot size1

on the entire net area, including the open2

space, we're at 7700 square feet per unit.3

That's not individually per lot.  If you took4

the entire area less the right-of-way of5

Southern Avenue, divided that by our 54 units,6

that would be 7,700 square feet on average.7

And 50 percent of the net site is retrained in8

permanent open space with the trees and that9

sort of thing.10

So we think we have met and11

addressed the requirement that there would be12

no detriment to the public good.13

Let me then just double back14

quickly to the special exception. There are15

certain technical requirements that are set16

out in the regulations and we've set out what17

they are. And I believe we've addressed those18

specific requirements. And I'm not going to19

speak to those immediately.20

The more important question for21

the Board to address is whether the project,22
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it will not likely have an adverse effect on1

the present character and future development2

of the neighborhood.  Some of this begins to3

be repetitive, but I'm going to try and again4

summarize.5

The surrounding development here6

is more intensive apartment development to the7

west and the south.  The number of units that8

we're doing is less than permitted by the9

density standards of R-1-B. The houses are10

clustered on the southern edge of the property11

closest to the Metrorail Station.  12

We will not have direct access13

into the site.  Two are from the single-family14

residential area to the north, those two15

streets that look like they come down into the16

property will not.  They're actually paper17

streets south of Gainesville Street. We don't18

have any intention to use them or build them19

or otherwise provide any access through them.20

The substantial tree area on the21

north will separate the houses from the22



141

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

existing single-family neighborhood to the1

north.2

The nearest existing detached3

single-family dwellings are more than 200 feet4

away from the closest proposed houses. That's5

house-to-house, not lot-to-lot.6

And then, again as you can see on7

the site section and it's good that it's still8

up there, the tops of our highest houses which9

are essentially these houses here are below10

the level of the houses which sit at the top11

of the hill. So not only is there this12

substantial tree buffer, but the grade13

continues to go up.  And our houses are14

actually below the level of the houses that15

exist up there on Gainesville Street.16

So for all of those reasons we17

believe that -- or I believe that the project18

will not likely have an adverse effect on the19

present character or future development of the20

neighborhood.21

My conclusions are summarized on22



142

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

the last page.  I think I've just sort of set1

it out there so I don't need to repeat that2

again.3

The applicant believes, and I4

believe that we have demonstrated compliance5

with the requirements of the regulations.  And6

that the Board should therefore approve that7

which has been presented.8

MR. QUINN:  Madam Chair, members9

of the Board, that completes our direct10

presentation.  Our witnesses are available and11

we have other people like our engineer that12

are available, too, and traffic consultant.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well,14

why don't we at least do some Board questions15

of Mr. Sher like we did the other witnesses.16

Do you have one, Mr. Jeffries?17

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Just a18

quick one.  And Mr. McLaurin could probably19

answer it as well.20

When I look at the site section it21

would have been nice if we could have gotten22



143

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

a larger section showing those houses on1

Gainesville Street.2

Mr. Sher, you said that -- I guess3

I'm trying to figure out given the topography4

those people that live on Gainesville Street,5

are they able to see rooftops?  What do they6

actual see or will see given the topography of7

this development?8

MR. SHER:  The first thing they're9

going to see are trees.10

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.11

MR. SHER: Because there is that12

substantial area in that corner that's going13

to be left like that.14

At the northwest corner of the15

site, which is the area furthest -- those16

houses are furthest removed from anything,17

they're also highest.  At that corner, the top18

corner of our site is about at elevation 280.19

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Yes.20

MR. SHER:  The tops of the houses21

are at about elevation 240.  So Gainesville22
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Street is going some as you go from west to1

east. So at some point that grade difference2

begins to get closer. But I believe at no3

point are the houses above the level -- the4

tops of our houses above the level of the5

existing houses on Gainesville Street.6

MR. McLAURIN:  The aerial that I7

have up here with the plan will give you an8

idea of how dense the vegetation is.  Now this9

is part of our landscape drawings, it's not a10

photograph there. But what you see here in11

terms of density is consistent throughout the12

site. It doesn't clear until you get down in13

the lower portion.14

This is the street right here, 2nd15

Street, I believe -- 32nd Street which is16

here. The elevation, the spot elevation here17

i about 272 and we are about 210 here. So18

there's approximately 62 feet downgrade.  And19

that was the closest spot we could find that20

might be relative to you.  So not only is it21

62 feet, but it's very wooded all the way22
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through.1

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.2

Yes.  It would have been nice if we could have3

just gotten a perspective or something just to4

give a sense of what these people are seeing.5

I mean, I assume that's where a lot of6

opposition is, you know as they look down. But7

it appears that beyond the trees and the8

buffer, I mean you know there is winter.  You9

know, whether it's something that they're10

seeing that's obtrusive or what.  So that's11

it.12

MEMBER WALKER:  I have a couple of13

questions about the reference to the14

orientation of this site as being toward the15

Metro. I believe, Mr. McLaurin, you said that16

the site is 1500 feet from the Naylor Road17

Metro?18

MR. McLAURIN:  That's right.19

MEMBER WALKER:  And I'm wondering20

how that's calculated?  I'm envisioning in my21

mind, you know, the location of the Metro and22



146

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

has there been some thought given to how1

people will likely travel to the Metro?  And2

then I'm also curious about knowing, and I'm3

unsure of your decision not to put on your4

traffic consultant, there's obviously going to5

be a great deal of stress on this intersection6

given that there's only one entry point into7

this site. And so I'm curious to know about8

that particular issue as well.9

MR. THAKKAR:  May I address the10

Metro question?11

So with regard to the Metro, I12

mean this plan is probably the best one to13

show the site in relation to the Metro. So the14

measurement was likely taken somewhere over15

here to the Metro, which is right here, 150016

feet.17

MR. McLAURIN:  So as the crow18

flies.19

MR. THAKKAR:  So, you know, a20

quarter mile, thereabouts.  Yes.  So what Mr.21

Sher is saying is it's a 2,000 foot walk, and22
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the walk to answer that next question is to1

walk out onto Branch Avenue and to walk down2

Branch Avenue which essentially leads you into3

the Metro.  The other thing that we've4

discussed and we need to really flush it out,5

and it may be in the DDOT report, is on this6

side of the site just cutting out a trail7

although this is wooded to allow adequate8

access from this side to take Naylor Road as9

well to the Metro.10

MEMBER WALKER:  Okay.  There are11

no sidewalks on Branch Avenue, isn't that12

correct?13

MR. THAKKAR:  I believe there are14

sidewalks.15

MR. McLAURIN:  Yes, there are.16

MR. THAKKAR:  All the way through.17

Yes.  I've actually walked the entire walk.18

And, you know, part of this is19

that along with what we're proposing, you know20

we do development in Prince George's County21

and such, and there are plans to redevelop22
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that area as well and make it feel like a1

better walk.  And there's not much we can do2

in the short term except we have started3

discussions with the county talking about this4

development saying, you know, folks will be5

walking from here and what are the country's6

plan in the future with regard to develop and7

other such things.  But there is a sidewalk8

all the way down on Branch Avenue.9

MEMBER WALKER:  And what about the10

intersection of Branch and Suitland Parkway?11

Are there lights?12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Let me ask --13

let me interrupt for a second because I know14

that Mr. Quinn said that the traffic expert is15

here.16

MR. QUINN:  Yes.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  If you would18

prefer these questions be addressed to the19

traffic expert?20

MEMBER WALKER:  Well, that's up to21

Mr. Quinn.22



149

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

MR. QUINN:  Yes.  Jami?1

Your specific question goes to2

what is the impact on the intersection at3

Branch --4

MEMBER WALKER:  And Southern.5

MR. QUINN:  Right.  Jami, would6

you identify yourself for the record. And I'd7

like to have her qualified as an expert. She8

has appeared before and her résumé in the --9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  She has10

appeared before the BZA, the Zoning11

Commission?12

MR. QUINN:  Yes.13

MS. MILANOVICH:  My name is Jami14

Milanovich, a senior associate with Wells &15

Associates.16

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  She's17

appeared before the Zoning Commission.18

MS. MILANOVICH:  Yes, I've been19

before the BZA --20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I have21

no problem. Does anyone have any questions?22
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Okay.  Then we will qualify you as1

an expert witness in traffic.2

MS. MILANOVICH:  Your question was3

regarding the impact to Southern Avenue and4

Branch Avenue?5

MEMBER WALKER:  Right, since6

there's only one entry point to the7

development.8

MS. MILANOVICH:  Right. Yes, we9

actually did study that intersection under10

both -- well, actually under existing11

conditions, under projected future conditions12

without the development and future conditions13

with the development. And what we found was14

that the traffic added by the 54 proposed15

homes would not significantly or measurably16

effect the level of service at the17

intersection.  When we compared conditions18

without the developments and conditions with19

the development, the levels of service at the20

intersection remained unchanged.21

And I would also note that DDOT22
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substantiated that finding in their report.1

The chart that's showing on the2

presentation board, that's actually a3

comparison of the proposed development with4

the 54 single-family homes compared to what5

would be permitted as a matter-of-right with6

66 single-family homes.7

In blue you see the number of8

trips generated under the by-right zoning and9

in the yellow you see the number of trips that10

would be generated by the proposal. And you11

can see that there would be less trips12

generated under the proposal.13

MEMBER WALKER:  I don't know if14

you're the best person to answer the question15

about a pedestrian traveling on the sidewalk16

to the Metro going down Branch Avenue. Is it17

the case that there are lights at the18

intersection of Branch and Suitland Parkway?19

MS. MILANOVICH:  Are you referring20

to traffic signals or street lights?21

MEMBER WALKER:  Traffic signals.22
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IS a pedestrian who is walking to the subway1

who has to cross this huge thoroughfare going2

to have the benefit of a crossing signal3

MS. MILANOVICH:  I believe that4

there are traffic signals there that allow5

pedestrians to cross.  I don't know if anybody6

can confirm that. I believe that that is the7

case.8

We actually did not study that9

intersection as part of our study. It was10

outside of the scope that we agreed to with11

DDOT.12

MEMBER WALKER:  Okay.  Thank you.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Other14

questions?15

MEMBER DETTMAN:  I just have one16

question for Mr. Sher.  And I think if we17

wouldn't mind putting up the site section that18

was up there that might help us.19

On page 6 of your testimony, Mr.20

Sher, you mentioned that the heights of the21

buildings are measured from grade at the22
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middle to front of the building.  Is that from1

the front door or is that from the sidewalk?2

I know on your one exhibit you have proposed3

grade level, and I was wondering if that4

served as a measuring point?5

MR. SHER:  I think the answer is6

probably not either.  The grade in front of7

these houses is likely this elevation. I'm8

sorry for the unsteadiness of the hand.  But9

it's the grade at the front which is probably10

a little bit above the sidewalk but below that11

the first floor is up a flight of steps.12

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Okay.  I think13

you know where my questions to. I'm wondering14

where they're measured from and where they're15

measured to. And how --16

MR. SHER:  From the ceiling of the17

top story.18

MEMBER DETTMAN:  And that's what19

the Zoning Regs. say. But I'm wondering20

measured from the level of the sidewalk to the21

highest point of the roof, how do these things22
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measure up with respect to the Height of1

Buildings Act? It looks to me that it's fine,2

but the record could be a little bit clearer3

on that.4

MR. SHER:  With respect to the5

Height of Buildings Act?6

MEMBER DETTMAN:  That's right.7

MR. SHER:  Okay.  The Height of8

Buildings Act would say the width of Branch9

Avenue less ten feet, I think, because that's10

the only --11

MEMBER DETTMAN:  But with the12

Southern Avenue do you mean?13

MR. SHER:  Well, if Southern14

Avenue is there, we can call Southern Avenue.15

But for the moment it's only Branch Avenue.16

But either way it's the width less ten feet.17

So if Southern Avenue is going to be how wide?18

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Seventy-five.19

MR. SHER:  Seventy-five feet.20

That would allow a 65 foot height under the21

Height Act.22
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MEMBER DETTMAN:  I agree with you1

for those buildings that have their principal2

entrance on Southern Avenue.  Now you do have3

a private street, and that's the area of the4

exhibit that I'm not sure of. I can't really5

tell what the right-of-way that street will6

be.7

Now I know in three past PUD cases8

because there aren't lines established or9

anything like that, the basis has been the10

distance between the two building faces.  And11

if you're below 60 feet you're allowed to12

build--13

MR. SHER:  Sixty feet?14

MEMBER DETTMAN:  If your width of15

the street is below 60 feet, you can build the16

width of the street.17

MR. SHER:  The actual dedicated18

right-of-way there varies from 25 to 30 feet.19

And that's shown on the various section cuts20

on the plans.21

The total distance from face of22
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building to face of building is about 60 feet1

I'm told.  Yes.  I'm looking at this dimension2

here. Right.3

So, again, we would not have a4

Height of Buildings Act issue there if that's5

the way you wanted to consider the street.6

MEMBER DETTMAN:  That answers my7

question.8

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Good9

afternoon.  Mr. Sher, my question is for you10

and generally I think for anyone that might be11

able to answer it.12

I reviewed the file and it was a13

really great document put together and allowed14

me to follow it very clearly.  But even in15

reviewing the file I think the question I have16

was something that you alluded to, Mr. Sher,17

regarding the parking lot that takes up parts18

of parcels 215 and 204, I think. And it seems19

to me, and I'm just sort of caught in my own20

mental gymnastics  and know that you will be21

able to help me get out of it in terms of the22
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variance test. But the topographical argument1

doesn't seem to work with respect to the2

parking lot. Because there's no topographical3

issue as to why the building sites could not4

be pushed southward to enlarge those sites,5

for example, to give you an additional rear6

yard space or front yard space.  That seems to7

be driven not by topography, but by the8

existence of those parking lots for the9

Marlboro property which suggest to me that the10

uniqueness with respect to that is the11

easement.  Would that be a good -- okay.12

And I guess having you here and13

you being an expert on -- certainly qualified14

in this case as an expert on that, can you15

just speak a little bit about easements and16

are they just by definition always going to17

create a unique situation on a property?  Is18

it the combination of the easements and the19

topography circumstances where the easement20

would not in and of itself create a unique21

condition?22
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MR. SHER:  I think we've had many1

cases where easements have been a contributing2

factor to the exceptional situation or3

condition that the variance test requires the4

Board to find.  5

I don't know that I could say that6

every easement in every case was such.  I7

could postulate a situation where you had an8

easement that ran across the front of a row of9

50 houses and the condition, therefore, would10

be common to all 50 and not exceptional or11

unique to any individual house within that12

group.  But in this case, clearly, not the13

case.14

As in almost every case that I say15

that I would sit here, it's a combination of16

factors that create the exception and17

extraordinary situation or condition.  This is18

one of those cases where with a variance the19

Zoning Act specifically refers to topography20

where we've got some classic variance21

topographic issues.  As you say, on that part22
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of the site it happens to be a flat paved1

parking lot, and that's not high, not low,2

it's flat. But that's a piece of the site and3

it actually is in the piece of the site that4

would be cut off by Southern Avenue if in fact5

Southern Avenue gets put through there.  So I6

don't think there's a way that we could build7

houses on that parking lot if that parking lot8

just disappeared.9

If the parking lot wasn't there,10

the alignment of Southern Avenue would be more11

linear than curved, and that might enable some12

of those houses to get pulled further13

southeast. But I don't know that -- I haven't14

done the exercise. I don't know that that15

eliminates the need for the variances at all.16

It might make some of them smaller. But,17

again, the topography going up the hill is the18

primary determinant of what we're seeking to19

do to keep those houses from pushing further20

up the hill.21

MR. QUINN:  Mr. Loud, just a22
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further answer to that question. From a legal1

standpoint there are many cases that the Board2

has granted variances on the basis of existing3

improvements that cannot be changed.  In other4

words, here we have a parking lot.  We don't5

have any jurisdiction to take that parking lot6

out. It is an improvement.  It's not unlike7

some historic preservation cases, actually,8

where we have that situation. But at any rate,9

I just draw that as a parallel.10

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Thank you.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:   I just have12

a few questions.  13

Recognizing that this is an area14

variance that you're seeking and the test is15

practical difficulties you don't have to prove16

that you couldn't build without the variances.17

But I'm just wondering overall if you can18

characterize if it would be economically19

feasible to build a high quality development20

here without variance relief or whether you21

looked at that or what that does?  I mean, I22
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heard different things like if you had to1

build in a certain way, you wouldn't have the2

tree preservation or something like that.  But3

in general. 4

You have just all these different5

practical difficulties or is there some6

overwhelming resolve if you were to comply, if7

you could comply?8

MR. SHER:  I don't think there's a9

project anywhere that you could say I can't10

take out one square foot or I can't take out11

one house and the project falls apart by12

taking out one square foot or one house.13

In this situation we've got a14

piece of property that in theory could15

accommodate many more houses before you take16

out Southern Avenue and all the rest of that17

stuff. But you've got things going in two18

different directions.19

As you drive the density down, the20

infrastructure costs are remaining fairly21

constant and to some extent continue to go up.22
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So the cost per unit gets to be higher.  The1

cost to put in Southern Avenue, the cost to2

grade, the cost to construct the private3

roadway and the alley they're there whether I4

have 54 houses on it or 27 houses on it, just5

to divide 54 by two.  6

I don't know.  I'm not the guy7

whose got to put the dollars behind the8

project and I haven't penciled out whether9

that makes sense to do or not.  And Aakash can10

talk about that or any of the other EYA folks.11

But I do really believe that understanding the12

different directions that those things are13

going is important.  Because if you start14

squeezing these things and taking pieces out15

at the same time that the cost remain constant16

or go up, there's no question that that's17

going to constitute practical difficulty for18

the owner.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can you just20

explain to me a little better for me, the21

street frontage that you were saying there's22
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only like two percent of the property front1

street? And I wasn't exactly sure what --2

MR. SHER:  If you look at the plan3

on the board, all the street frontage that4

this lot has right now is the 70 feet here on5

Branch Avenue. If you take the total linear6

perimeter of the entire lot, it's the 3,300 or7

3,700 linear feet of which 70 feet frontage.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, does9

the applicant's property end right after the10

house, basically that gray area?11

MR. SHER:  It ends at Branch12

Avenue, which is right here.  We have an13

extension where we don't have any houses.  The14

property goes out to Branch Avenue. That's the15

only street frontage the property has.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's not17

Mr. Fleischman's property, that empty18

property?19

MR. SHER:  No.  No.  Because his20

property is to the north of that.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That white22
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space is the applicant's property? No. That's1

Mr. Fleischman's property.2

I'm sorry.  Could you show me then3

where your property ends?4

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Show5

all of his property.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Weren't you7

talking about the applicant's property,8

though, being below that dotted line in the9

house?10

MR. SHER:  Yes.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So12

that's that two percent area?13

MR. SHER:  Yes. That 70 feet of14

frontage on Branch Avenue right now is all15

that we have.16

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  So,17

Mr. Fleischman, so that's a paper alley that18

separates those two boxes there?19

MR. SHER:  Yes. I don't believe20

that's an improved alley.21

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Oh,22
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okay.1

Madam Chair --2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.3

MR. SHER:  Madam Chair, if you4

look at sheet C-4.00 of the plans, which is a5

different drawing but it shows the perimeter6

very clearly and that 70 feet worth of7

frontage on Branch Avenue.  C-4.00.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Yes.9

Yes, I think so.  But it's this -- okay.10

Well, yes, and that could be the next11

question. And the significance of that was?12

MR. SHER:  Well, if I took a 50 by13

100 foot typical R-1-B type lot, 5,000 square14

feet, 50 feet wide, 100 feet deep the15

percentage of the linear frontage that's on16

the street is 50 out of 300 or one-sixth or17

16.67 percent, whereas here we have 1.6718

percent of this site has any street frontage,19

which is why we're having to ask the special20

exception.  Because we don't have enough21

street frontage to carve out lots with the22
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minimum required street frontage.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And2

then just for clarification for me, I don't3

know about the others, but the part of the4

road that's private and the part of the road5

that's going to be the District's?6

MR. SHER:  Well, initially it all7

belongs to EYA. They're going to dedicate a8

certain amount. We're not sure of the timing,9

whether it's going to get constructed first10

and then dedicated or whether it's going to11

get dedicated first and then constructed. But12

the portion of the driveway that shows in13

gray, I guess, on that site plan or on the one14

in the screen that's in gray, on the way on15

the easel it's in white, that's going to be16

constructed by EYA as part of this17

development.18

If the District determines to19

ultimately put Southern Avenue through in a20

way that would constitute an extension of what21

exists on either side of this break, that22
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would involve more lanes, more pavement but1

the District would do that.  And EYA's piece2

of that would be constructed to the District's3

standards so that they wouldn't have to4

rebuild that piece, they'd only have to build5

the addition.6

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  But,7

Mr. McLaurin, can you put that site plan up8

again, the one that showed the larger context,9

so the stoppage of Southern Avenue?  Yes.  Can10

you just walk through that once more.11

MR. McLAURIN:  Again, boundary12

line with the District, Southern Avenue stops13

picks back up here on Naylor. So the14

continuation is an alignment across Branch,15

goes -- essentially it bands because of the16

parking lot and being able to grate it. And17

then it would in theory continue through.  And18

there is a little piece of property here that19

EYA does not control that I'm not sure if20

there's arrangement there or not.21

So they would not only build this22
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section, but they'd be slightly widening what1

was there.  What EYA would build.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I got3

that.  I have one other question, though.4

The street frontage on Branch5

Avenue that you're talking about, is it the6

private street of the development that hits7

Branch Avenue?  It's kind of like a street8

hitting a street?9

MR. SHER:  It is where the roadway10

connects to Branch Avenue, that's correct.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's12

considered--13

MR. SHER:  Well, it's the property14

line on the street right now.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So it's16

property frontage?  Okay.  17

MR. SHER:  Right now there's no18

street there. There's a lot.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Oh, okay.20

MR. SHER:  Actually it's three or21

four or five different parcels.22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  1

MR. SHER:  Combined the only2

street frontage that any of that property has3

is that 70 feet that comes out to Branch4

Avenue.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  6

MR. SHER:  As we develop the site,7

that changes some.  But that's the current8

existing condition.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.  10

MR. SHER:  Okay.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Another12

question.  These houses that are represented13

here, where are they on the plan?  I mean, are14

all of them going to be like this or -- what15

conclusion do we draw from these which look16

very nice to me?17

MR. McLAURIN:  That would be18

representative of the homes that face Southern19

and the homes that face uphill.  Okay.  And20

then the next slide that I showed you had an21

image of the homes that would be uphill. We22
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can jump to that real fast.  1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And I assume2

it's in our handout.3

MR. McLAURIN:  Here we go.  4

So the two on the top are5

representative from the rendering that is on6

the cover. These two on the bottom are7

representative of what would be around the8

perimeter with, as Steve pointed out, you know9

the garage which is accessed from the front to10

keep an alley off of the rear.  So these are11

these front roadways.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank13

you.  14

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  What15

percentage -- I mean, you don't know this yet,16

but do you have any sense of what percentage17

of the homes will be brick, brick face?18

MR. THAKKAR:  A mix. I mean, what19

we're saying is brick, simiticious siding,20

other high quality materials. We don't have a21

percentage yet.22
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To get back to Board Member1

Miller's question, I think the takeaway of2

what we were trying to do with both these3

slides was to give you a good idea of the4

type, style and quality of the homes.  So, as5

Jack said, they may not all be like this but6

of a very comparable style, quality, material,7

et cetera. Some brick, others not but all in8

keeping with the high quality stuff we've done9

here and elsewhere.  So we don't have, Board10

Member Jeffries, a percentage as of it.  But11

it will be sort of, I guess, a proportionate12

mix among the brick and the other materials.13

MR. McLAURIN:  The other thing14

that we typically do is predetermine which15

style goes on which lot so that we can control16

the streetscape and avoid some monotonous17

repetition.  So the colors of the materials18

will be controlled as well as the elevation19

style, the shape of the roof and whatnot.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I have21

just one more question, and I kind of asked22
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this before but I want to just clarify again.1

There keep being references to 662

hours as a matter-of-right if you put them in3

there. But is it not the case that you could4

not build 66 houses in there as a matter-of-5

right because you need the special exception6

because they're theoretical lots?7

MR. SHER:  Yes.  There would still8

need to be a special exception for theoretical9

lots, but the 66 lots would not require10

variances.  They spread out over the entire11

site. And the individual theoretical building12

sites meet the R-1-B requirements.13

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  But14

you still need a special exception?15

MR. SHER:  Special exceptional.16

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:17

Absolutely.18

MR. SHER:  But the density19

otherwise permitted, we can lay out 66 lots20

that comply.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Okay.22
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ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  It1

might not be pretty, but they can do it.2

MR. SHER:  Well, we don't think3

it's pretty, which is why we're not here4

seeking approval for that.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And it might6

be expensive and it might not protect the7

trees, etcetera, right?  Okay.  8

MR. THAKKAR:  And to your point,9

Board Member Miller, it's a combination.10

Because I see what you're getting at.  Could11

you build, couldn't you build it?  We looked12

at really -- I mean the honest truth is we13

looked at the compilation.  Could we build it?14

Yes, we could absolutely go up the hill the15

same diagram that Jack has been showing, you16

could just keep going up the hill in that way.17

Does it make sense18

environmentally?  You know, maybe not.19

Does it makes sense economically?20

You know, maybe not.21

Could it be done?  You know, yes,22
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it could be done. But, again, we kind of took1

all these different and competing factors.  Do2

the residents not want those streets coming3

through, which if you're building that high do4

you want someone drive all the way around to5

the bottom to get to Southern?  No, you want6

them to shoot out 32nd or 33rd. And we heard7

that that wasn't something that was8

appropriate for this community.9

So what we've tried to do, and I10

know you'll hear from the community, is look11

at every single thing that we've heard12

throughout this, and I know there may be some13

disagreement with that, but that's what we've14

really done.  15

We want streets closed.  Okay.16

We'll try to do that.17

We want preservation. We want to18

do that.19

We want reduced density.  We want20

to give you that. 21

We want high quality.  We've aimed22
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to give you that.1

And, again, there may be2

disagreement on that, but the goal is as we've3

moved along that's been the attempt on our4

case, in any event.5

Thank you.  6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.  7

MR. SHER:  Madam Chair, just for8

the record Tab Q of the applicant's prehearing9

statement contains that 66 unit site plan.10

It's just a black and white, but shows how11

those lots would lay out. And you can see how12

it just expands to cover the entire site.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So14

that would be without variances, just special15

exception?16

MR. SHER:  Yes.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Great.18

Thank you.  19

All right. We're having a little20

consultation up here with respect to taking a21

lunch break.  And so we can take it now unless22
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the ANC and party in opposition only had a few1

short quick questions, in which case we could2

do that and then break.  So either way.3

You want a break?4

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Thank you5

for asking.  I think lunch would be6

appropriate. We do not have a quick few7

questions.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All9

right. Then that makes sense.10

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  But I11

am dying to hear from you, I have to tell you.12

I really am looking forward to it.13

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Well, thank14

you. That gives me more time.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You know,16

we're very accommodating up here.17

We were thinking about 40 minutes18

but if you all think you need more time, we19

could allow more.  There are a few lunch20

places around here, including right21

downstairs.22
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COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I'm hearing1

like input from behind me, but you're really2

speaking to me, correct?3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, you're4

representing the community as well.5

MR. QUINN:  Part of the community6

because there's the people in support,7

remember.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.9

Anybody. I mean, we can make it 40 minutes, we10

can make it an hour. But I know that it's11

getting late to we don't really want to make12

it too late.  If there's not a problem with 4013

minutes, I think we ought to go with that.14

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Let me be15

clear. Can I ask a question?  That means we16

still get our 60 minutes to present after17

lunch.  And I hear people saying they want to18

continue.  I'm flexible.19

So it's up to you all as a body if20

you feel you want to take a lunch break. I21

want you to be very receptive to my22
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presentation. So if eating makes you more1

relaxed.2

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Madam3

Chair, let's just 40 minutes.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Yes.5

It's a normal break.  I think especially if6

you don't just have a few.7

So we're going to break now.  Yes,8

we'll make it 40 minutes and come back at9

2:30.10

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.  Thank11

you.  12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.13

We'll pick up with cross examination of14

witnesses.15

(Whereupon, at 1:51 p.m. the16

hearing was adjourned, to reconvene at 2:4617

p.m. this same day.)18

19

20

21

22
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A-F-T-E-R-N-O-O-N  S-E-S-S-I-O-N1

2:46 p.m.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We're3

back on the record.4

Okay.  We're at the stage in the5

proceedings for cross examination of the6

witnesses that were presented by the7

applicant.  ANC is to go first, unless you're8

together. I'm not sure what the party in9

opposition, Mr. Fleischman.10

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Oh, I see11

what you're saying. I'm just going to give12

some quick comments, if I can.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No.  Let me14

say this.  No, let me go over the procedure15

again.16

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.  17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I didn't mean18

to be abrupt.19

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  That's okay.20

Okay.  21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right now is22
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the time for cross examination of any of the1

witnesses that the applicant put on before we2

broke.3

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.  Okay.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  As to their5

testimony.  It's just questions, it's not6

comments.  You'll get to our comments.  You'll7

have a chance to present your case.  After8

this cross examination we go to Office of9

Planning and then we go to the ANC.10

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.  11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So right now12

it's cross examination.13

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Questions?14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Questions.15

And then I didn't know if you were16

coordinating with Mr. Fleischman or not.17

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes, I am. I18

am.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You are?20

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So then it22
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will be you cross right now.  Okay.  1

And just to understand, though,2

what's going to happen and so the applicant3

can understand as well, are you going to ask4

questions on behalf of everybody or are you5

going to ask some questions and then is Mr.6

Papageorge going to ask some questions or7

what?8

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I think I9

will -- I have two on behalf of the ANC. And10

then I will defer to Mr. Fleischman and Mr.11

Papageorge.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That's13

fine.  All right.14

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.  The15

first question that I had I wanted to ask the16

applicant there were several supportive17

documents that you all had, a couple of which18

we received as a Single Member District19

Commissioner today. And I was wondering, they20

weren't a part of the package that I received21

or the ANC received proper. That would be the22
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DDOT study, DOE study and other supportive1

documents. Can you please address why that2

wasn't provided to the ANC?3

MR. QUINN:  Well, the reports from4

the two agencies go directly to the Zoning5

Commission.  We pick them up.  We don't -- I6

mean to the Board.  So, I mean, we're not7

responsible for disseminating those reports.8

They come directly to the Board of Zoning9

Adjustment. And if you had wanted to get one,10

you could have gotten one from the record.11

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.12

Counter to that I would say then I was not13

aware. I was given a traffic study report,14

which I thought spoke to your project.  Just15

a second.  But you did have an expert, I16

believe, that you said was going to speak to17

the concern centering around the intersection18

of Southern and Branch Avenue as well as the19

Metro.  So that's why I was asking that20

question.  I feel if it's a part of your21

package, I think it should have been22
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forthcoming. And I'm surprised that DDOT did1

not maybe consult us, with the community.2

They have in the past.  We've had numerous3

traffic studies conducted in reference to that4

location.5

MR. QUINN:  Frankly, I'm not sure6

what you're referring to. Are you referring to7

DDOT's report?8

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  The one that9

you all referred to, yes.  When you were10

speaking.11

MR. QUINN:  When I was speaking I12

was referring to the report filed by the13

District of Columbia Department of14

Transportation.15

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes.16

MR. QUINN:  And I'm not --17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let me18

just say this. I can understand that ANCs or19

the community might not understand how20

everything works.  But I think that what the21

applicant is saying is that these were22
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District reports, District of Columbia reports1

not their reports.  And therefore, they don't2

have any control or responsibility to3

disseminate those reports to you.4

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.  I5

understand that.  But if they're seeking input6

to substantiate the merits of their project,7

would not it be a courtesy that doing a8

presentation of the project that that9

information is shared?  For example, last10

night we had a special meeting. This is the11

first time I'm hearing that information.12

That's basically what I'm asking.13

I concede that I could have picked14

it up, if that's what you're saying. But I15

feel that if the project's merits are centered16

around some of these reports, that we should17

have at least been privy to the fact that they18

seeked outside information from these19

agencies.20

MR. QUINN:  Maybe I can make21

something else clear.  We did file a22
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transportation impact study, and that was part1

of our prehearing statement, which was sent2

to.3

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes.  I4

think I have that. I have that.  5

MR. QUINN:  Yes.6

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  That one7

from your consultant?8

MR. QUINN:  Right.9

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Right.10

MR. QUINN:  And that was part of11

our statement.  But the other reports like12

Department of Environment, Department of13

Transportation, the Office of Planning are all14

reports that are filed directly with the Board15

of Zoning Adjustment and we don't control16

those reports.17

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Again, I do18

understand that.  I just want to for the19

record make it clear that I think if they're20

using supportive documents for their project,21

that they're presenting to the community, a22
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mention could have been made that they have1

seeked or they did get input from these2

agencies. And I was not aware of that.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Let me ask4

you this:  Do you have copies of those5

reports, though?6

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I do not.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.8

Because you should have copies at this point.9

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.  10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I mean11

they're available here.  So it's not the12

applicant's responsibility is what I'm saying.13

But as the ANC Commissioner participating in14

this case, there's the Office of Planning --15

you know, maybe there should be a different16

system so that the ANCs get these.17

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And I think19

at some point some of these reports may be on20

line.  I mean, the agencies may be doing21

things to improve communication.22
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COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  All right.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But that's a2

District thing.  3

So you don't have the Office of4

Planning?5

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I do have6

that.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You do?  All8

right.9

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I received10

that three days prior to the hearing but11

email.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You13

have that. So what you don't have is the DOE14

and DOT?15

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  DDOT, DOE.16

DDOT, DDOE and I think that's the only other17

one. But since they speak to transportation18

issues, it would have been just a courtesy to19

me being aware that they did have that.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Does the21

staff have a copy they can make another copy22
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of for the ANC and Mr. Fleischman?1

MS. BAILEY:  I can, Madam Chair.2

But does the ANC have the applicant's3

prehearing statement that's dated November the4

4th?  Do you have the applicant's prehearing5

statement dated November 4th.  Because there6

are two reports in that, and that is the7

Department of the Environment and the Fire8

Department report.  Both of those.  And I will9

make a copy of the transportation report10

available to you.11

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay. Thank12

you.  13

My second question quickly would14

be it was stated, I don't if Mr. Thakkar15

stated it or the gentleman to my right, that16

the current topography of the land, and I'm17

going to defer to the technical aspects of18

that to Mr. Fleischman, is not conducive for,19

I guess, single-family homes?  That's what the20

community is asking for.  And then one of the21

Board members cited that the land is there.22
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You were intending to build upon that when you1

came to the community with the 171 town homes.2

So my question would be since my3

constituents have asked that you come back4

with some type of analysis, if you will,5

carved out how you could place single-family6

homes to be consistent with the R-1-B current7

zoning for that property, why hasn't there8

been a good faith effort on behalf of EYA to9

even approach the ANC with a plan like that?10

I've been working with this project now since11

2005 and it has never been forthcoming.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You need to13

put your microphone one.14

MR. THAKKAR:  Yes. Thank you.  And15

thanks for the question, Commissioner Marlin.16

We did put forth a single-family17

plan. I mean I think what we -- let me just18

address it as I see it.  The community said --19

some members of the community.  I mean I do20

want to reiterate, there were many and you21

know some vocal, some not, that did support a22
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townhouse plan. That said, many of1

Commissioner Marlin's constituents said we2

want single-family homes. And so we did come3

back with single-family homes that we think4

are very much in keeping with the community.5

And I guess one of the questions6

here is well why can't they be 5,000 square7

foot lots single-family homes?  And I guess8

our response to that is, again as I shared9

with the Board earlier, we looked at the plan10

overall and we said well if they're all 5,00011

square feet as Mr. Sher said, our average lot12

size is something like 7700 across it, but we13

couldn't preserve five acres which we think14

makes sense and was responsive to an earlier15

concern expressed by the community in terms of16

not having encroachment on those backyards.17

So we heard no encroachment on the18

backyards.  We heard no connections for 32nd19

and 33rd Street.  We could have built farther20

up the hill but we'd have to connect 32nd and21

33rd to get those folks higher up the hill out22
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of their homes in a safe and efficient way.1

I heard earlier in our figure2

discussions that was something the community3

didn't want.  I heard from others in the4

community that there was this desire to5

preserve trees and a lot of them, if at all6

possible. So we heard that as well.7

So as I've shared with the Board,8

you know the good faith effort was if I9

listened to just the 5,000 square feet10

comment, we could look at something. But11

there's so many other factors that come12

together to make good urban planning. We13

looked at all of those and came back with14

this.  And this is our, you know as I've15

shared with you, Commissioner Marlin, our good16

faith effort to try to address your concerns.17

I mean we really think that it is appropriate.18

And, again, there are multifamily housing on19

two parts of the site.  We tried to orient20

close to the Metro.21

One point that we discussed prior22
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to the break was the walk to the Metro.  And1

I just wanted to clarification before I2

responded. Board Member Walker brought that3

up. There's actually an underpass under4

Suitland Parkway. So you're not even crossing5

Suitland Parkway on Branch Avenue. And on the6

map it looks like you, but it real life, and7

I did recall, you're walking under Suitland8

Parkway.9

But back to Commissioner Marlin's10

question. In short, we do believe we made a11

good faith effort to address the chief concern12

of the community, which was single-family13

homes.  And we don't believe that the homes as14

proposed just because they're not 5,000 square15

feet to the tee will have any negative impact16

on the community whatsoever.  We honestly do17

believe they'll have a positive impact.18

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Excuse19

me. Madam Chair, do you mind?  You know, this20

is a cross examination.  You ask a question,21

you answer it.  You know, it's going to take22
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a long time if we are answering questions and1

then giving statements.  If we can just really2

be very clear about the question and then the3

answer and then move on. Because we're going4

to be here all night.  Okay.  5

So just ask very direct questions.6

Answer it.  And he might not answer what you7

want, but just get right through it and just8

move onto the next question.9

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.  And10

then my last question would be when you all11

looked at the Metro as being viable for your12

project, are you aware that:  (1) the sidewalk13

going south towards the Metro, regulation14

side, there is not a sidewalk on the15

southbound going down, opposite side of Branch16

Avenue. And also, have you all looked at the17

crime statistics that we did provide you all18

during one of our meetings in 2005? It hasn't19

changed.  I just want to know if you're aware20

of that?21

MR. THAKKAR:  We are aware.22
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MR. PAPAGEORGE:  Mr. Fleischman1

has some questions already set up for me to2

read.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you on4

mic?5

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  Yes.  Mr.6

Fleischman already has some questions for me7

to read.  So I'll read each of those he's got8

set up, and then he'll have his own.  So I'll9

read your first question.10

According to the way most people11

interpret the Zoning Regs it would appear that12

you should have gone directly to the Zoning13

Commission to rezone the land or apply for a14

PUD.  Why did you not elect this option?15

MR. QUINN:  I don't know whether16

that's a legal question or not. But the first17

one, we explored the alternative zoning. We18

did go to the Office of Planning and we went19

to the community with a change in zoning which20

showed row dwelling type development, which21

the Board has seen, and 171 units.  And Mr.22
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Thakkar should answer that. But they changed1

so that it's not -- I can't give testimony, I2

can only describe legally.  But legally we did3

not need a PUD if we did not change the4

zoning.  But we're faced with developing the5

land under R-1-B and then the question is how6

do you meet the tests including the special7

exception which is designed to deal with8

interior lots with limited frontage and how do9

we deal with the variances because of the10

impact of the forested large area,11

topographical difficulties, limited access and12

shape of lot.  And that's how we came to the13

variances.14

We met with the Office of Planning15

and the Office of Planning supported generally16

our concept early on. But then we came back17

and went into detail on each of the tests that18

we had to meet.  And you have seen their19

report.20

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  Well, I guess Mr.21

Fleischman's next question is:  Were they22
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trying to bypass the rezoning PUD process and1

elect a cheaper, less time-intensive route?2

MR. THAKKAR:  I can address that.3

It's partly a statement there.  4

MR. QUINN:  The answer is no.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think that6

we already had an answer as to what they did7

in the process.8

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  His next9

question:  We've got a starting point of the10

track of 12.59 acres.  They've indicated in11

their proposal that there's severe12

topographical restrictions in terms of steep13

slopes which have rendered a certain amount of14

the property totally unbuildable. What amount15

of acreage would they deem to be unbuildable16

from an economic regulatory and environmental17

standpoint?18

MR. QUINN:  I tend to object to19

the question, but if you can answer the20

question, go ahead.  If you can't, say you21

don't know.22
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MR. THAKKAR:  You know, I don't1

know the exact answer.  But the majority of2

the ground is buildable.3

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  Well, I might as4

well let you fill it in.5

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:6

Question. You can ask another question.7

MR. FLEISCHMAN:  The reason we8

asked that question is because about 25 years9

ago --10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Now's not the11

time for testimony.  And it's really only the12

time for cross examination.13

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  You14

ask your questions.  It's cross examination.15

Just ask your next question.16

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  Okay.  17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You'll have18

an opportunity to present your case.19

MR. FLEISCHMAN:  Okay.  Go ahead.20

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  Does the land21

they're earmarking for the Southern Avenue22
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right-of-way going from Branch to Naylor1

consist of 128,000 feet, which is the2

equivalent of about three acres as stated in3

your proposal?4

MR. THAKKAR:  Yes.5

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  Okay.  Since6

they're losing 2.95 acres or three acres for7

the right-of-way and then you've got a certain8

amount of land that's unbuildable, what would9

this leave as a net buildable area roughly to10

the acre that they can work with?11

MR. THAKKAR:  We don't agree that12

we have land that is unbuildable. And the13

ground that we're giving to the District is by14

choice in terms of a discussion with the15

District to be a good partner to the District16

of Columbia.  They have requested, they didn't17

try to take it by eminent domain.  They18

requested ground.  We thought it was19

reasonable to be a good partner with the20

District and grant that ground.  And so that's21

how we've gotten to where we've gotten.22
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MR. FLEISCHMAN:  The question is1

if you have no unbuildable land, then actually2

you don't need a variance.  Because you're3

claiming that matter-of-right you can put in4

66 lots. So why do you need a variance?  I5

mean, this to me is a total waste of time.6

Now you want to go from there?7

MR. THAKKAR:  I'll just repeat.  I8

think I've answered this question. In looking9

at the array of community and topographical10

issues on the site, looking at them in11

congruence we feel this plan is more12

appropriate than building all the way up the13

hill, as I've said before.14

MR. FLEISCHMAN:  Okay.  As him the15

one about the matter-of-right with the 66 lots16

and the trail around and then bring it down to17

the 36 lots or 25.18

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  What Mr.19

Fleischman's question is, I'm trying to refer20

to all his notes, there's an application Q--21

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Who22
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are you talking to right now?1

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  I'm sorry?2

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Who3

are you talking to?  The Board?4

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  I'm trying to5

paraphrase Mr. Fleischman's question.6

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Oh,7

okay.8

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  What Mr.9

Fleischman's question deals with, there's an10

application Q that he's reviewed rather11

extensively based on his experience as a12

builder and developer and it shows 66 lots.13

His question is:  Was that done by an14

engineer, a surveyor, are there true matter-15

of-right streets or streets that would meet16

DDOT's standards?  Because based on his17

experience as a developer, and he has done18

5,000 square foot subdivision, he seems to19

think that's rather suspect and their density20

is overblown.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let's22
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try to refrain from testimony.  Is your1

question who prepared the attachment Q?2

MR. THAKKAR:  Our engineer3

prepared attachment Q solely for the purposes4

of giving an idea of what the by-right could5

be.  Could it be 58, could be 72?  Maybe. Our6

goal was only to show generally speaking what7

could be built on the site.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  It9

basically shows what can fit, how many houses10

can fit within the area --11

MR. THAKKAR:  Correct.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- of having13

5,000 square feet lots, or whatever?14

MR. THAKKAR:  It was a study. You15

know, and just to be clear it's not something16

we ran through with the District and DDOT. So17

I don't want to say that the District or18

anybody else has said this is right. It was19

just an engineering study.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's not time21

for argument.22
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MR. PAPAGEORGE:  I know. I'm1

asking a question.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay.3

MR. PAPAGEORGE: What Mr.4

Fleischman did, he prepared somewhat of an5

analysis based on a series of numbers.  Okay.6

I'm sorry.7

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  It's8

really Q&A.  I mean --9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You'll have10

your turn.11

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Yes.12

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  What Mr.13

Fleischman's basic question is if you take out14

the right-of-way you take out proper roads and15

infrastructure for roads that go in past16

Southern Avenue and service the interior17

acreage and you imply a relatively standard18

rule of thumb or guideline of about four lots19

per acre, he keeps coming up with densities20

based on his extensive experience, which he21

can elaborate to you, of 30 to 40 building22
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sites on this property. He feels as though1

it's a mathematical topographical --2

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Mr.3

Papageorge, listen. You know Madam Chair is4

really being very --5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I am.  6

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  She's7

being very good with you. But --8

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  I know. I'm9

sorry.  I'm sorry.10

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  But11

you will have all kinds of time to testify.12

And I understand what your concern is, and13

it's actually somewhat compelling. But the14

time is not now.15

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  So he's asking16

for a justification based on those numbers17

after the right-of-way is taken out, interior18

roads and if in fact they regard that as a19

buildable area.  Can they physically get 6620

lots?21

MR. THAKKAR:  Let me just say that22
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in terms of the right-of-way --1

MR. QUINN:  I'm not sure that was2

a question.  If it's not a question, I suggest3

you not answer it.4

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  It's5

not a question. It's testimony.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, he7

challenged the number that you came up with.8

But I think you already responded as to what9

that number represented and how you came up10

with it.11

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Next12

question.13

MR. THAKKAR:  I do want to make14

clear with regard to Southern Avenue, you know15

excluding that isn't appropriate, something we16

decided to do. We could have gone another17

route and not given away three acres to the18

District. It was part of a discussion with the19

District.20

So I just want to object to21

excluding certain amounts of land which we22
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voluntarily decided to work with the District1

on.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.3

Anything else?4

MR. FLEISCHMAN:  Go down the list.5

Go down to the next question.6

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Your7

mike is on, so --8

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  Mr. Fleischman's9

next question deals with the parking lot on10

Southern Avenue.  It appears as though, as11

he's somewhat familiar with the land, all of12

that is contained within the 60 foot or 9013

foot right-of-way of Southern, and is that14

correct?15

MR. THAKKAR:  The right-of-way16

that we're giving to the District does not17

include that parking lot. So it's north of18

that parking lot.19

MR. FLEISCHMAN:  Why?20

MR. THAKKAR:  If the question is21

why, it's because there's an easement on that22
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ground. So we don't have a right to give that1

to the District. The District asked us for2

land on top of that parking lot to build3

Southern Avenue.4

MR. McLAURIN:  Above it.5

MR. THAKKAR:  So sorry. Yes.6

Above. Not on top, yes, but above or north,7

yes, of the parking lot.8

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  His question is,9

quite simply, if you were to draw the street10

straight, and it is a boundary street like11

Western Avenue, Eastern Avenue all these, that12

parking lot is right in the middle.  And has13

he has discussed on numerous occasions with14

me, you run the street and this is the middle15

then how come between DDOT or these people16

that matter wasn't flushed out in the17

beginning for further Southern Avenue18

purposes?19

MR. THAKKAR:  All I can say it's20

not a matter under our control because an21

adjoining property owner has an easement on22
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that property.  So it's not something that we1

can control or we could grant to the District.2

So we granted what we could to the District3

and what was asked of us by the District.4

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  We got a question5

on the Marlboro House entrance. They tie into6

this existing road.  They have a road that7

sits right where this is now. How do they8

intend to deal with that?  And, again it's in9

light of the same question we just asked.10

Southern Avenue is intended to be a boundary11

street.  You'll be making precipitous turns12

around curves and parking lots, you'll have13

exits coming out --14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.15

MR. QUINN:  Can you make that into16

a question, please?17

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:18

Questions.19

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  I know. I had to20

illustrate.  I'm sorry.21

How do they intend to deal with22
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those issues?1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What issue?2

How do you intend to deal with the issue of?3

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  There's literally4

an exit going into their street but yet it's5

supposed to be further Southern.  How do they6

intend to rectify that?7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. Do8

you--9

MR. THAKKAR:  We're working with10

Marlboro House on that issue. Marlboro House11

does have an entrance just below where our12

Southern Avenue is coming in. So they've got13

two entrances on that side of the site. So14

we're working with them to address it exactly.15

But they already have another entrance that16

exits out onto Branch Avenue.17

MEMBER WALKER:  Okay.  I didn't18

understand your answer. You said they already19

have an --20

MR. THAKKAR:  Yes.  Let me just21

pull up a map.22
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COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I think I1

can frame that into a question.2

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  Okay.  3

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Mr. Thakkar,4

the question there's an entrance and an exit.5

Currently they use an entrance and a exit. How6

will you accommodate them entering and exiting7

if you close off the entrance area into your8

property?9

MR. THAKKAR:  And my response is10

they have a current exit from their property11

on the Prince George's County side exiting12

Marlboro House onto Branch Avenue. That exit13

would remain. So that's the solution to the14

issue.  They've got two entrances currently.15

They will still have their one --16

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  It's an17

entrance and an exit, one each.  So where do18

you propose to move their entrance? That's a19

better way of framing it.20

MR. THAKKAR:  I believe you can go21

in both entry and exit from that second, what22
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I'm calling a secondly --1

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Not two2

cars. Two cars can not. So how would you --3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  It's4

not time to argue with them.  If you have a5

question, they have an answer and then you can6

address it later in your testimony.7

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  Well, I guess the8

natural question is would they not agree that9

the Marlboro House exit --10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I can't hear11

you.  In the mic.12

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  I guess the13

question is would they not agree that the14

Marlboro House exit is right in their private15

road and exactly right in the Southern Avenue16

slot?17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do you18

have a response to that?  Did you just answer19

it? I thought you just addressed that, but if20

you didn't --21

MR. THAKKAR:  In short, we're22
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working with the Marlboro House to address1

that issue.  We purchased the property from2

the Marlboro House so they're clearly aware,3

we're clearly aware there has to be a4

resolution that is appropriate with DDOT.5

MEMBER WALKER:  You purchased what6

property from the Marlboro House?7

MR. THAKKAR:  Oh, I'm sorry. The8

entire property or the lower portion of the9

property that we are developing was purchased10

from the Marlboro House, owners of the11

Marlboro House.12

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Keeping with13

that, I do have a question. Do you currently14

have a lease agreement with the Marlboro House15

for that parking lot?16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait a17

second. First of all -- all right.  First of18

all, I thought you were done with your ANC19

cross.  But that sounds like we're going a20

little bit off track about -- doesn't it?21

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Yes.22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let me1

ask you this:  Did DDOT look at this issue or2

your traffic study look at this issue?3

MR. THAKKAR:  In short, yes,4

extensively.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is it6

addressed in the report?7

MR. THAKKAR:  That --8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, we can9

look at it.  But I mean -- 10

MR. THAKKAR:  Yes.  I believe it11

is. But we can look at it and get back to you.12

But they're aware, certainly aware.13

MR. QUINN:  I think we can say and14

I can represent for the record that if DDOT15

wanted to have Southern Avenue go straight16

along the boundary, which is where the Highway17

Plan generally shows it, but by virtue of the18

existence of that parking lot and the fact19

that there was an easement to it, there was no20

way we could go around it.  I mean, go through21

it. In fact, DDOT even looked to see if there22
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were some way to retract a Certificate of1

Occupancy or anything.  And I'm going farther2

than I needed to do. But basically the roadway3

had to come around that parking lot to4

continue to go to Southern Avenue.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank6

you.  7

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  I8

think we're on to the next question.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, I do10

too.  Is there another question.11

MR. FLEISCHMAN:  Yes.  Speaking of12

that easement area and back to Southern Avenue13

if Southern Avenue was a dedicated street or14

a dedicated boundary, by eminent domain the15

District should be able to take that easement16

area, isn't that not true?17

MR. THAKKAR:  I can't speak for18

the District.19

MR. QUINN:  If that's a legal20

question, the answer is yes.21

MR. FLEISCHMAN:  Well then why22
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isn't Southern Avenue done on a straight path1

the way the rest of the boundary streets are.2

You all could have picked up another quarter3

or a half acres down there and moved the whole4

project down,and you would have gotten away5

with some of the easements?6

MR. QUINN:  Applicant has no7

ability to use eminent domain for acquisition.8

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  So9

your concern with these questions are around10

traffic and congestion, that's what you're11

dealing with.  It seems to me that they've12

answered and maybe not your liking, maybe13

you're not satisfied, but it sounds like14

they've been responding to your question.15

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  Well, I guess one16

of Mr. Fleischman's questions/points that he17

made in the last few weeks is there's a big18

curvature on that southern end.19

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Right.20

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  And it's going21

around a parking lot.  Could you all imagine22
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Western Avenue, Eastern Avenue, other spots in1

the city boundary streets that frame the old2

diamond, could you imagine those streets --3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You4

know what, let's save all that for Mr.5

Fleischman's case.6

Are there any other questions that7

go to the testimony that was presented by the8

applicant's witnesses?9

MR. FLEISCHMAN:  There's a traffic10

light right there at Southern Avenue.11

Wouldn't that traffic light impact traffic on12

Branch Avenue because you're going to have to13

put left/right arrows in. You've got two14

curved lanes coming out of Southern Avenue.15

Have you all made provisions for that?16

MR. THAKKAR:  Yes, we have and17

we're working with DDOT and with our traffic18

engineers.19

MR. FLEISCHMAN:  I don't think20

that's an answer to a question.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You can't get22
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your perfect answer. You can only ask your1

question and the applicant's witnesses answer2

it. So you can comment later in your case.3

MR. FLEISCHMAN:  Okay.  Madam4

Chair, I wonder if I could be deposed so Mr.5

Papageorge could ask me questions that I can6

relate back to the problems we're having here?7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Not at this8

point in the proceedings. Let's see when we9

get to how you want to present your case.  If10

you want to present your case as being asked11

questions perhaps as a witness by him, that's12

a possibility.  But right now this is a very13

limited function right now. Just asking14

questions of the applicant's witnesses. And if15

you don't have that many, that's fine.  You16

can make your case when we get to your case.17

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  This18

is just procedural.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.20

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  I21

mean, I understand all your issues and you're22
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going to have a lot of time to go over them1

but it's just not right now.  And this is what2

we do every time we have these cross3

examinations, we do the same thing.  So don't4

think we're picking on you.  I mean, it's not5

that.  We just want to make sort of6

procedurally we're doing what we always do.7

MR. FLEISCHMAN:  That's it.8

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  And9

keep in mind that, again, we have a lot of10

people that want to testify. And so just stay11

focused on time.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have13

another question for the ANC?14

Are you finished with yours and15

you want to let the ANC ask one more question?16

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  If we were able17

to get concrete feedback, we could approach18

these questions more. But there's questions19

that are not being answered on the diagrams.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You know,21

it's not time for a fishing expedition,22
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though.  These are really mainly just you1

heard testimony if you want to ask about what2

you heard, that's what this time in the3

proceeding allows.4

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  For example, like5

when he's asking about their width of their6

roads it goes to their buildable lots and what7

kind of density they can create. But if we8

can't get an answer, you're stymied.9

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  You10

can get an answer.  It's just you might not11

like that answer.  But there's nothing you can12

do about that right now. You can address it13

when you put on your case. And it's just a14

procedural issue, that's all it is.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I mean, yes,16

I didn't hear a question what's the width of17

a road.  I mean, that's a specific --18

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  I'm sorry?19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I didn't hear20

you ask what the width of a road was that they21

didn't answer that question.22
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MR. PAPAGEORGE:  Well, there was1

no answer.  Their engineers hadn't produced2

there.  There wasn't a figure there.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I didn't hear4

that question, what's the width of a road.5

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  She said she6

didn't hear that.7

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  Well, again,8

there's an appendix Q that shows a 66 lot9

matter-of-right subdivision. And our question10

was in order to do the 66 lots you need an11

infrastructure out of there.  We're12

questioning what is the size of the roads and13

therefore how much of the infrastructure is14

chewed up by land that would then enable to15

leave you a mathematical physical possibility16

of 66 lots.17

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  But I18

thought he answered that.  Maybe not to your19

liking, but they answered that.  So that's why20

we really have to move on.  I mean, Madam21

Chair is being very fair to you.22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It's not1

their obligation to give you the answer you2

want either, really, you know.  You have a3

right to just ask certain questions.4

So if you're finished, if the ANC5

has more question I think she wants to ask.6

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  No, other7

than what I just mentioned.  8

MR. FLEISCHMAN:  That's it. We're9

finished with our questions.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, okay. So11

you'll have your chance to put on your case.12

Okay.  I'm giving you extra leeway if you some13

burning question, but --14

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  I'm15

more interested in hearing your testimony.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right, we do17

want to get your testimony.18

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  My question19

is very brief.  I was just sitting here20

thinking.  Again, I go back to my question21

about the single-family homes because that's22
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basically why I'm here. Is there any portion1

of your proposal within the 54 homes that2

could be carved out to meet the requirements3

so that there is not a variance for the entire4

site in some fashion?5

MR. THAKKAR:  Not as proposed, no.6

And we put it forth this way because we7

thought it was a reasonable approach to take.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All9

right.  That's the cross.10

Why don't we go to Office of11

Planning.  Good afternoon.12

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Good afternoon,13

Madam Chair and members of the Board.14

My name is Paul Goldstein and I am15

a Development Review Specialist with the16

Office of Planning.  I'm also here with my17

colleague Joel Lawson.18

The Office of Planning supports19

the applicant's request for area variance and20

special exception relief to subdivide the21

property into 54 building sites to accommodate22
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54 single-family detached dwellings.  1

The subject property consists of2

five contiguous parcels totaling about 12.63

acres. The property is located between Branch4

Avenue and Naylor Road on the District's5

southeastern border with Prince George's6

Maryland. And the site is zoned R-1-B and is7

unimproved saved for that unusual parking lot8

situation along the one border.9

There's a lengthy list of10

requirements that are addressed thoroughly in11

the Office of Planning report and have been12

referenced at times today, many of which have13

overlapping elements.  As a result, I'll try14

to cover some of the key aspects beginning15

with the area variances and I'll be able to16

clarify any of the other areas of relief not17

specifically addressed as needed.18

The applicant seeks six area19

variances. Running down the list the20

applicant's requesting relief from the number21

of stories under section 400, minimum lot area22
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under section 401, minimum lot width under1

section 401, minimum rear yard under section2

404 and minimum side yard under section 4053

and minimum open space in the front yard under4

section 2516.5.5

Although not request, OP also6

believes that the applicant would need relief7

from either the minimum number of parking8

spaces under section 2101 or the location of9

parking spaces for four of the lots, that's10

all I'm referencing here, under section 2116.11

Looking at the first prong of the12

variance test the property is unique for13

several reasons. This in many sense is stuff14

that you've heard before.15

The site is challenged by severe16

topographic conditions with an approximately17

100 foot change in elevation across the18

property.19

It is an exceptionally large site20

measuring about 12.6 acres, as well as an21

irregularly shaped one.22
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The applicant has committed a1

sizeable portion of the site to the District2

for new public Southern Avenue extension3

right-of-way.  There's also the unusual4

circumstance of that parking lot along the5

Maryland border.6

The property's uniqueness causes7

practical difficulties in developing the site.8

From a technical zoning perspective the9

discussion here is less about the number of10

homes and more about how the homes will be11

laid out on the site.12

The applicant is proposing a13

density of about 4.3 units per acre. R-1-B14

zone permits in theory as many as 8.7 units15

per acre. Therefore, the applicant's proposed16

layout which aims to minimize the overall site17

disturbance by concentrating development on a18

portion of the property and leaving 40 percent19

of the site as undeveloped open space faces20

practical difficulties and therefore requires21

relief. 22



225

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

Many of the variances are an1

outgrowth of this proposal for smaller lots to2

accommodate the cluster of design.3

Concerning minimum lot area and4

width, the applicant's proposing lots5

measuring between 1,955 square feet to 3,3856

square feet which are below the minimum 5,0007

square feet in this zone.8

Fifty of the lots need relief from9

the lot width requirement of 50 feet and would10

average about 38 feet.11

Twenty-five of the lots would need12

relief from rear yard with an average of 2113

feet in a zone that requires 25 feet.14

And all 54 units would require15

side yard relief. The applicant is proposing16

side yards ranging from about five to six feet17

in a zone that requires eight feet.18

The applicant is also asking for19

relief from the open space requirements under20

section 2516.5 for 39 of the lots, proposing21

an average of 17 feet rather than the required22
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25 foot minimum.  1

Requiring strict compliance with2

the applicable regulations would likely result3

in a less efficient use of land by requiring4

larger lots covering more of a site and5

therefore greater site disturbance.6

Concerning the number of stories7

relief pursuant to section 400, the applicant8

has testified to this earlier but 23 of the9

dwelling units have four stories rather than10

the maximum three, yet the dwellings would11

still comply with the 40 foot height12

limitation.  The proposed four story dwellings13

would ring the outer edge of the private road14

and would have no alley access and have15

relatively small building footprints.16

To provide required parking on17

each of these lots as is required under the18

off site parking regulations, the applicant19

proposes a front loaded parking design making20

additional attic space more necessary to21

offset the ground floor space.  Again, the22
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applicant is facing a practical difficulty1

based on the topography and the clustering2

design.3

OP also believes that relief is4

likely required from the section 2101 minimum5

parking spaces or 2116 location of parking6

spaces for the four lots that provide no7

dedicated off street parking on their8

respective lots. These are the lots that are9

along the proposed Southern Avenue extension10

closest to Branch Avenue. They're facing the11

Southern Avenue extension.12

Regardless of which specific13

relief is required, the applicant would have14

a practical difficulty in complying with the15

parking requirement due to the lack of rear16

alley access for those four lots and the17

preference to minimize curb cuts along the18

proposed Southern Avenue extension.19

The applicant's proposed should20

not cause substantial detriment to the public21

good nor impair the intent, purpose and22
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integrity of the zone plan.  The record and1

testimony as you'll hear more about, attests2

to the substantial opposition to the proposal3

from some members of the community.4

The site has also been the subject5

of challenging discussions in the past, as the6

record reflects. And the applicant is, indeed,7

proposing smaller building lots than are8

permitted by right or typically found in the9

R-1-B neighborhood to the north of the10

property.  Nonetheless, the development should11

not cause substantial detriment to the public12

good or the zone plan for several reasons: 13

The proposal would activate a site14

for housing that is within close proximity to15

both public buses and the Metro.16

The Comprehensive Plan projects17

this site as an appropriate location for low18

density housing, which is what is being19

proposed. 20

The proposed building type of21

single-family detached dwellings, which are a22
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consistent building type with the R-1-B1

zoning.2

The site would be less dense than3

existing multifamily development on two sides4

of the property.5

The proposal would retain five6

acres of undeveloped open space on the site.7

And as open space, would in fact buffer the8

new development from the single-family9

neighborhood to the north.10

And lastly, as DDOT submitted to11

the record and unfortunately the12

representative of DDOT was not able to remain13

at the hearing today, the development should14

not produce objectionable traffic impacts.15

In total, the proposal should not16

cause substantial detriment to the public17

good, nor should it impair the intent, purpose18

and integrity of the zoning plan.19

I know this is a lengthy, lengthy20

talk, but there's quite a lot.21

Turning to the special exception22
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criteria under 2516 which addresses exceptions1

to building lot control in residential2

districts, the applicant has generally met the3

requirements as described more thoroughly in4

the OP report. The applicant, of course, is5

applying for a variance under 2516.5 which6

addresses the amount of open space in front of7

the dwellings for 39 of the lots. And then OP8

suggested three conditions under 2516.10.9

First, that there's no gating or10

fencing would be permitted to restrict entry11

to the private alley or road.12

Second, that the applicant13

preserve the large expanse of open space on14

the north side of the site as outlined in15

Exhibit S sheet C-10 which outlines the open16

space and a provide a bit further detail17

regarding how that open space would be18

managed.19

And third, for retaining walls20

facing the street OP recommended that21

retaining walls should not exceed four feet.22
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That retaining walls should be no closer than1

four feet to another parallel retaining wall.2

And that they should be of stone construction3

or faced in stone.  The motivation for this4

suggestion was to promote design standards to5

minimize the visual impact on public ways.6

The applicant has informed me that7

there is a limited portion of the Southern8

Avenue extension of the retaining wall along9

the proposed Southern Avenue extension that10

would need to go a bit higher than four feet,11

I've been told.  Just under six feet.  But due12

to the constraints of the topography and their13

agreement with the Department of14

Transportation regarding the right-of-way OP15

is willing to modify our four foot limitation16

for the portion of Southern Avenue that the17

applicant I believe may have supplemented the18

record with, but I would encourage if it19

hasn't.20

Lastly, OP has received reports21

from the following agents expressing no22
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objection to the development concept:  The1

Department of Transportation, the Department2

of the Environment and Fire Emergency Medical3

Services.  And the community, as is reflected4

in the record and will be reflected more in5

testimony to come, has written more than a 1006

letters in opposition to the proposal.7

To conclude, the Office of8

Planning recommends approval of the area9

variances and special exception subject to the10

identified conditions.11

And that concludes my12

presentation. I'm now available for questions.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I want to14

echo the applicant in complimenting your15

report. It's very comprehensive and thorough16

and helpful.  We appreciate it.17

Second, I want to say that if18

there was a DDOT -- if ever again there's a19

DDOT representative here or somebody here who20

needs to testify on a case, we can go out of21

order at times so that it would be good to22



233

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

bring it to our attention rather than lose the1

witness.2

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Sure.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But I know we4

do have a report from DDOT.5

Okay.  I have a question about the6

parking variance, and I guess I would probably7

want the applicant to address it as well.  But8

in general it's for four spaces because it's9

one dwelling, one space, is that right?10

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  That is correct.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And you would12

be supportive of a variance?  I think you said13

there's ample parking and could you elaborate14

on what you meant by that?15

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Sure.  Well, I16

believe that there is a range of parking17

that's being proposed.  Actually, the Office18

of Planning encourages actually less parking19

rather than more parking as a general rule.20

That anywhere between I believe 65 and21

approximately 100 spaces are going to be22
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provided at the site. There doesn't seem to be1

a need to require that more parking -- we'd be2

willing to allow them to reduce it by four.3

I don't see any impact based on that.4

It just goes back to the principle5

of one lot, one parking spot.  Now I don't see6

a carveout for theoretical lots. Maybe there's7

an argument there that as the aggregate8

there's enough parking.  Kind of looking at it9

more at just that sort of principle.10

Now whether they want to reduce it11

by four or somehow dedicate a spot on the12

private street, maybe there's some flexibility13

there to just relocate it. But I feel like it14

needs one type of relief or the other.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What do you16

mean one type or the other?17

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Either an18

exception for locating a parking spot19

somewhere other than on the lot or a reduction20

in the number of parking spots for those four21

lots.  My point is that you can't just not22
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provide the parking on the lot. You need to1

account for that somehow.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  In3

aggregate they're having more spaces than4

single-family dwellings, correct?5

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  That is correct.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But this7

space is not on their lot?  There's not a8

space on their lot for these four lots?9

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Yes. There is no10

dedicated parking space on those lots.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'm12

sure we'll let the applicant address that in13

a minute.14

Okay.  My last question is have15

you had any letters or communication showing16

community support for the application?17

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  The applicant18

indicated to me at one point that there were,19

I think, some letters in support.  But I have20

not seen any.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Other22



236

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

questions?1

MEMBER WALKER:  Mr. Goldstein,2

just one point of clarification. You said that3

the site is unimproved with the exception of4

the parking lot, the Marlboro House parking5

lot that we've been talking about. But,6

indeed, it is also improved by the driveway7

that serves as the entrance to the Marlboro8

House parking lot, isn't that correct?9

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Yes, I'm sorry. I10

would actually agree with that.11

MEMBER WALKER:  Okay.  And just12

one other question if you know. Do you know13

whether the Marlboro House currently uses its14

Naylor Road driveway or does it use the Branch15

Avenue driveway exclusively?16

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  I do not in fact17

know that. I know that I believe there is a18

gated entrance to their parking lot from the19

Naylor Road side, but I don't have any way of20

knowing what's the preferred entry.21

MEMBER WALKER:  Thank you.  22
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ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Good1

afternoon, Mr. Goldstein.2

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Good afternoon.3

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Just a4

couple of quick questions, just to follow-up5

Madam Chair's line of questioning.6

Can you identify, and you may have7

done this already, the four lots that you8

believe are subject to section 2101?9

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Of course.  They10

are the four lots that are actually closest to11

Branch Avenue.  Let me be more specific by12

getting you the actual numbers.  13

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  I'm14

looking at the blowup of the project. Would15

these be the four lots closest to Mr.16

Fleischman's property.17

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  They are near it.18

I don't know if I would say closest or not.19

They're Lot 51 to 54. What separates them from20

the lots on the same side of the street that21

face Southern Avenue is the lack of an alley.22
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And there's also going to be proposed no curb1

cut along Southern Avenue for parking.  So2

they are at a slight disadvantage for having3

dedicated off street parking on site.4

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Okay.  And5

with respect to the condition regarding no6

gates for the community. You're talking about7

where, I guess it's Naylor joins Southern8

Avenue?  And again, just looking at the9

blowup. 10

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Yes.11

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Just12

trying to figure out. Is that --13

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  I guess what I had14

in mind more was actually the roads coming off15

Southern Avenue into the development.  But I16

would just say that no road should be gated at17

all anyway.  18

I have no reason to believe that19

the applicant is interested in gating it. This20

is just merely to spell that out as a21

condition.22
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MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Okay.  All right.1

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  And then2

this is a question you may want to think3

about. You may have thought about it already4

and know the answer. But on some of these5

variance requests your numbers differed a6

little from the applicant's numbers. Like, for7

example, there's one area of relief where8

they're saying -- I believe they're saying 359

of the dwellings require relief.  You're10

saying 39.  I think that's the open space.  I11

think the rest of them were reconciled.  But12

have you guys had an opportunity to talk about13

that and figure out sort of which ones are not14

in alignment?15

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Yes, I noticed16

that as well that there are a couple that are17

slightly off.  I don't know if that was my18

counting or something else. But I think I19

noticed in one place that I thought I had20

spotted a typographical error for a side yard21

that was being excluded. I would need further22
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time to look at their proposal and make sure1

my counting is the correct counting for my2

numbers.3

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Okay.4

Okay.  All right. Thank you.  5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I have a6

follow-up question.  I'm looking through the7

regulations with respect to the parking8

question and to try to understand better which9

regulations might be at play.  And I think you10

certainly refer to 2101 which talks about one11

family dwelling, one for each dwelling unit,12

correct?  And under that analysis a variance13

would be required, I think that's what you14

were referring to for one?15

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Yes.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Then17

you said either/or, and I wasn't sure of the18

other. But then I'm wondering if the other19

provision is 2516.10 which talks about the20

Board referring the application to the D.C.21

Office of Planning for coordination, review22
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and report including a five parking loading1

and traffic.  Is that the other regulation we2

would be looking at?3

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  I was actually4

thinking of location of parking spaces. And I5

believe that that's 2116.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  2116?  Okay.7

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  And it's only the8

provision that you pointed out asked for a9

parking analysis, but I wasn't looking at that10

as the provision for relief.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  For12

everybody's benefit, can you quickly bring our13

attention to the right provision under 2116?14

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Sure. 2116.2, why15

don't we start with that one. It says16

"Parking spaces shall be located in one of the17

following ways:  Within a permitted garage or18

carport subject to the special provisions of19

chapter 23 on an open of the lot as follows,20

within a rear yard or within a side yard."21

So the idea would be that you22
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could allow it to be located somewhere else if1

a variance was granted.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Does3

the applicant want to address this issue?4

MR. QUINN:  Yes.  Madam Chair,5

members of the Board, why don't I go down6

through the conditions first and come back.7

No gating, we agree to that8

condition.  That's in paragraph one of the9

recommendation.10

Two, the open space we have an11

exhibit which I think the question was how do12

you preserve that open space and how do you13

deal with that.  And we have a plat, which I'd14

like to file for the record, which basically15

shows the area that's generally the area16

that's treed with a slight setback to allow17

for any workmen to deal with the walls or18

whatever is part of the house so that that19

area would be a condition of the BZA to remain20

and preserved forested open space.21

The third question dealt with22
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retailing walls.  I think that was answered,1

but for the record as far as the height goes2

I think we now comply with what Mr. Goldstein3

has amended his proposal. But for the record4

we would like to file just so that you'll have5

as a matter of record the heights of the walls6

there.7

And then the other question was8

what about the surfacing.  It should be stone9

construction or faced in stone. And what we10

have done is in response to the report of the11

Office of Planning is we have an exhibit that12

relates specifically to the nature and the13

types of finish that we would have for those14

walls.15

So that deals with the parking,16

open space --17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So those are18

coming into the record.19

MR. QUINN:  In response to --20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  In response21

to Office of Planning and they could,22
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depending on how the Board wants to deal with1

it, be attached to the plans to reflect what--2

MR. QUINN:  Yes, or imposed as3

conditions.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Or imposed as5

conditions.  Okay.  6

MR. QUINN:  The question about7

parking, we don't think that there needs to be8

any relief whatsoever because parking is not9

generally thought of as being in a theoretical10

site. It's on a lot.  We will have one lot11

that includes the entire parcel. And within12

that you have theoretical sites.  And we can13

dedicate if the Board desires us to four14

spaces to always serve those four units.15

That's not a problem for us.  But they would16

not be within the theoretical site.  And in17

many other cases that we've handled on 251618

like Westover Place, for example, parking is19

not within the theoretical site. It's on the20

lot. So you can have accessory parking on the21

lot which is defined as the overall lot.  22
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And it used to be that you didn't1

ever call a theoretical site a theoretical2

lot.  There's a difference. One is a site3

within a lot and the other is a lot. But when4

the regulations were last drafted,5

unfortunately the word "lot" was substituted6

in some places for "site."  And that's why7

there's confusion today.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We're9

confused now.  10

MEMBER WALKER:  You got to help me11

with that, Mr. Quinn.12

MR. QUINN:  Okay.  There are four13

different types of lots or sites in the14

District of Columbia.  Excuse me, I was15

starting to lose my voice.16

One is the record lot which is17

recorded in the Surveyor's Office.18

The second is an A&T lot which is19

put on lots simply for taxation purposes.20

The third is an air rights lot,21

which you never use unless your air rights.22



246

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

But it's the same as a tax lot because it1

identifies the area.2

And then the fourth one is the3

theoretical site, which was added in the4

regulations in the early '50s or maybe it's5

late '50s to allow interior lots to be6

developed.  But it was always referred to as7

a site, not a lot until the regulations were8

amended by the Zoning Commission, and Mr. Sher9

probably remembers the specific date, but at10

that point the word "lot" was put into section11

-- it used to be section 7516, it's now 2516.12

At that point the word "lot" was substituted.13

So that a theoretical site was just used to14

make certain that when you had a buildable15

theoretical site within a record lot, you met16

the dimensions of the zoning.  Like 5,00017

square feet, rear yard, side yard. But parking18

was never to be part of the theoretical site19

as a requirement.20

MEMBER WALKER:  Thank you.  21

MR. QUINN:  And I think that22
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responds to all of Mr. Goldstein's points.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm sorry,2

I'm just going to ask this because I can't3

remember it.  So in this situation, and maybe4

the community might be interested too, do we5

have one lot or do we have 54 lots in this one6

site?7

MR. QUINN:  Great question.  We8

have one record lot, one overall lot. Within9

that we will have theoretical sites which will10

be sold by tax lot designation. So that those11

theoretical sites in most cases will be co-12

existence with an A&T lot. So you'll own lot13

801 and then there will be a common area, all14

the area back to the north for example that15

will also be either in one or two assessment16

taxation lots, but the ownership will be held17

by the homeowners association.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But for19

zoning purposes when we're looking at a lot,20

are we looking at the whole site?21

MR. QUINN:  For parking purposes,22
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yes.  For dimensional requirements, no. You're1

looking at the theoretical site because the2

whole purpose was to allow interior lots to be3

developed so long as those lots meet the4

normal requirements.  And because of the5

topography here and the other reasons that6

we've given, we don't meet those requirements.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So8

just with respect to Office of Planning's9

point, though, about parking if we're looking10

at the whole site, which has 54 dwelling in11

it, there's more than one space per dwelling?12

MR. QUINN:  Yes.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So is that14

why you don't think that a variance would be15

required for parking?16

MR. QUINN:  No.  The specific17

point that Mr. Goldstein raised is those four18

units at the northeastern side of the site,19

which was lots 851 to 54, my understanding is20

that they are the ones that he had said he21

would like to have either -- that might22
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require some legal relief, namely a variance,1

or which I don't think is needed, or (2) he2

would like to have dedicated so that each lot3

would have a required or a designated parking4

space.  If that's not correct, please correct5

me but I felt that's what you were saying.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But I think7

he also said  2116.2 that says where parking8

spaces shall be located.  And, you know, that9

was in a garage or within a rear yard or10

within a side yard. And I didn't see how that11

was necessarily that applicable here because12

there is not a proposal to locate a parking13

spot in a place other than those areas.14

MR. QUINN:  Well I'm in agreement15

with the Chairperson.16

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  I guess that gets17

into an interesting situation that I guess18

that means that they're not proposing parking19

for those four lots, and therefore that they20

would need a relief maybe from the first one21

that I suggested from the minimum number of22
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parking for those lots.1

I think one of the issues that is2

raised is whether those four lots are3

considered theoretical or public lots. The4

lots along the Southern Avenue extension, I5

believe, are not applying for front yard6

relief for those particular lots.  I guess7

it's maybe an understanding of what would be8

considered a public and what would be9

considered theoretical.10

MR. QUINN:  All lots that we're11

proposing, all 54 each is a theoretical site12

whether it has street frontage or doesn't have13

street frontage it is a theoretical site.  But14

where it does not have public street frontage,15

it must have a front yard equal to a rear16

yard.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I18

mean, the bottom line is it applicant's19

position that because these are theoretical20

lots that they don't require one parking space21

for a dwelling on --22
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MR. QUINN:  No.  No, we agree that1

they require one parking space per dwelling.2

But we provide those on the larger lot.  And3

we will dedicate four spaces for those four4

lots as on a private street as suggested by5

Mr. Goldstein.6

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  I'm7

following what you're saying, I just have a8

very quick question for him before I lose my9

train of thought.  I'm following it perfectly.10

Is there a site for it?  Is there authority11

for that or has that just been the12

interpretation since 2416 grew out of, I think13

you said 7516?14

MR. QUINN:  I think it's been the15

constant interpretation. I do believe that16

there's nothing in the theoretical site17

section that says that it must be on the18

theoretical site, whereas it clearly says the19

theoretical site must have rear yard, side20

yard, all the rest.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr.22
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Goldstein, is it 2116.1 that you are referring1

to that talks about parking spaces being2

located on the same lot with the buildings or3

structures they're intended to serve?4

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Yes, that's part5

of it. I skipped ahead to 2116.2.6

MR. LAWSON:  Madam Chair, if I7

may?  Joel Lawson from the Office of Planning.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.9

MR. LAWSON:  I'm a little sorry10

that we brought this issue up right now.  But11

we felt that we needed to raise it because in12

the past we've seen numerous applications13

similar to this where an applicant has14

essentially stated that properties that face15

onto the public street are not theoretical16

lots, that they become simple legal lots. And17

so we simply wanted to raise the issue that if18

those are not going to be theoretical lots,19

the applicant should receive the relief that's20

needed for the parking.21

We have no problems with the22
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parking whichever section the BZA feels is the1

more appropriate one to go with.2

DDOT has clearly stated in their3

report that they feel if anything, the4

property is overparked.  So providing relief5

from 2101 I think is entirely supportable6

given the conditions on these lots.7

If the applicant instead wishes to8

dedicate the site somewhere else on the9

property, we have no problems with that10

either.11

And frankly, if the applicant12

feels they don't need relief for this, the13

applicant hasn't applied for it. So if the BZA14

doesn't grant it and the Zoning Administrator15

or the surveyor then has problems with it, the16

applicant would simply have to come back to17

the BZA to get that relief if the Zoning18

Administrator determines that it's needed.  If19

the applicant is convinced that they don't20

need it, we're not trying to raise new21

additional areas of relief. We're simply22
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trying to raise an issue that should be1

addressed if we feel that issue needs to be2

addressed.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank4

you.  5

Yes, 2116 is not, I don't think,6

one of the best written regulations.  So I7

think it is up to the applicant that if the8

applicant does not think that it needs relief,9

then I don't think we need to pursue this any10

further. If you are concerned based on the11

Office of Planning's raising the issue, then12

we'd have to figure out exactly where this13

falls and what kind of relief.14

MR. QUINN:  Well, we have not15

asked for a variance from that specific16

section because we believe that we comply.17

The one thing that we would add is that we18

would dedicate four spaces on the overall lot19

to serve those four houses, which I think was20

one of the things that Mr. Goldstein was21

talking about.  And we have ample precedent22
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the other way in other 2516 cases.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I have2

a basic question on that. Because you have3

more spaces provided then there are single-4

family dwellings, right?  Where are the extra5

spaces?6

MR. QUINN:  Let me have Mr.7

Thakkar answer.8

MR. THAKKAR:  In short, there are9

in many cases, if not most cases, two parking10

spaces per home, Madam Chair.  You know, two11

parking spaces per home.  And we felt that was12

appropriate.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So it14

would be on somebody else's lot?  You're all15

on the same lot, though.  Okay.  Or on the16

street, or whatever. But that's --17

MR. THAKKAR:  Correct.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But you're19

saying within your site, though, you have 6020

something spaces, correct.21

MR. THAKKAR:  Correct.22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All1

right. I think we can move forward if this is2

not an area of relief that the applicant3

wishes to pursue.4

Okay.  Any other questions from5

Board members on the Office of Planning's6

report?7

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  I just8

wanted to clarify in my mind anyway that the9

whole issue of the management of the open10

space, were you talking about maintenance type11

management concerns or more what Mr. Quinn was12

talking about in terms of, I guess management13

and maintenance around the retaining walls?14

I wasn't clear on what you meant by it.15

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Sure.  Thank you.16

I did not -- I had not really thought about17

around the retaining walls, but I was thinking18

how would it be owned and who would maintain19

it if any maintenance is needed just to20

generally keep the site in the condition it21

is.  Maintenance is actually -- that may be a22
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little strong.  It's just how would the open1

space be owned.2

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Right.3

MR. THAKKAR:  To respond to that4

we have a homeowners association that would be5

park of this community and it would be6

responsible for really the preservation of7

that open space, the walls, all the8

maintenance and they'll ensure that the site9

and the preservation area are maintained.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Which area11

exactly?  You're talking about all those trees12

and everything?13

MR. THAKKAR:  I'm talking about, I14

believe that's what Mr. Goldstein was asking15

about, was the open space, what we're calling16

the five acre preservation area.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  18

MR. THAKKAR:  So that in addition19

to the entire 12 acre development, you know,20

with the exception of any public roads.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Great.22
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Any other Board questions?  Any1

other questions from the applicant to the2

Office of Planning? Does the ANC have any3

questions for the Office of Planning?  What.4

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes, I do.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  6

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.  I7

have questions for Mr. Goldstein.8

Referencing policy FNS-1.1.1 in9

your report what is the Office of Planning's10

support a cluster design choice that derives11

the needs for a variance?12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you13

understand the question?  Because I'm not sure14

I do.15

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  If you wouldn't16

mind repeating it, I'd appreciate it.17

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I want to18

know given the policy actions and the area19

element of the Comprehensive Plan speaks to20

conservation of low density end neighborhoods.21

So I'd like to know keeping -- being22
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consistent with that policy why would the1

Office of Planning or yourself support a2

clustered design which is not consistent with3

the single-family home concept under that4

particular policy?  Supporting this cluster5

design really drives the need for a variance.6

So I want to know why aren't they staying7

consistent with the Comp Plan under the policy8

that you've cited in your report?9

MR. LAWSON:  If I might address10

that one.  First of all, I believe these are11

single-family homes on individual lots.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is your mic13

on, Mr. Lawson?14

MR. LAWSON:  Pardon me?15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Is your mic16

on.  That's much better.17

MR. LAWSON:  I believe these are18

single-family homes and it is actually at an19

overall low density and overall low density20

form of development.  Office of Planning21

supports the development because it meets the22
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tests in the Zoning Regulations.  It meets the1

variance tests and it meets the special2

exception test as were spelled out in the3

Zoning Regulations.4

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  So Mr.5

Lawson, so is your testimony that a cluster6

design is synonymous with your typical single-7

family hoe, 5000 square feet lot?  Is that the8

same as the --9

MR. QUINN:  Madam Chairperson?10

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Well just a11

second.12

MR. QUINN:  Okay.  I just want to13

object to --14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  He can make15

an objection.  Okay.  16

MR. QUINN:  I'm objecting to the17

question for this reason:  The Comprehensive18

Plan is not self-enforcing with the Board of19

Zoning Adjustment.  The Board of Zoning20

Adjustment is bound by the regulations and21

what the regulations say is what we have to22
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comply with and that includes 2516 and the1

variance clauses. So asking questions about2

whether something backs the Comprehensive Plan3

I don't think is appropriate.4

Thanks.5

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Can I -- can6

I --7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Let's hear8

from the Office of Planning.  Because I don't9

think it's of the level of striking.  Because10

Office of Planning often refers to whether11

something is consistent with the Comprehensive12

Plan or not, and I would suspect that that's13

also addressed, is not, in the report?14

MR. LAWSON:  Yes.   And as our15

report says we feel that this application --16

Mr. Quinn is actually right.  The test before17

the Board today is the variance test and the18

special exception test.  The applicant is not19

requesting a rezoning or a planned unit20

development. However, we did note that we did21

not believe that this development is, as we22
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put it we believe this development is not1

inconsistent with the Comprehensive Plan2

language and with the designated land use map3

of low density residential.4

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  He didn't5

answer my question.  Am I not in order? I'm6

asking him --7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't think8

you can push him that far.9

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.  10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But maybe I11

can just -- first of all, both the applicant12

and the Office of Planning are saying that the13

standards that we apply in this case is not14

consistent with the Comprehensive Plan. On the15

other hand, I let you ask the question because16

that's in their report, the Comprehensive17

Plan.18

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Right.19

Correct.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So you're21

allowed to ask questions that go to it.  But22
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I think, Mr. Lawson, she's just asking why1

isn't this inconsistent with the Comprehensive2

Plan.  You found that it was not inconsistent3

with the Comprehensive Plan.  Why isn't it?4

MR. LAWSON:  The land use map5

shows this site as being low density6

residential.  Low density residential7

translates to generally the R-1-A through the8

R-2 zones.  R-1-A, R-1-B and R-2.  We feel9

that this development when you take the10

development as a whole is entirely consistent11

with that overall form of character.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Why is that,13

though?  Is it because there are single-family14

dwellings in there, is it --15

MR. LAWSON:  As Mr. Goldstein16

noted, yes, partly because there are single-17

family dwellings and also partly because18

overall the density is, I believe, he said19

approximately 4.3 units per acre whereas R-1-B20

would allow as many as eight or more units per21

acre. And of course, R-2 which is also22
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considered a low density residential zone1

would allow even more because it has a minimum2

of 3,000 square feet per lot.3

So, again, it is a bit tangential4

to the case before us, but we did believe that5

it's not inconsistent with the Comprehensive6

Plan, as we stated.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Anything8

else?9

COMMISSIONER MARLIN: Well, yes.10

Can you address the cluster home statement in11

your report versus what's noted as a typical12

single-family home lot size of 5,000?  I'm not13

understanding cluster means to me a grouping14

outside of given that lot size, I guess is15

what am I asking. Can you address that?16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think17

addressing is too vague a question.  Are you18

asking whether why isn't a cluster arrangement19

inconsistent with the Comprehensive Plan or20

what?21

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Well I'm22
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asking since they have noted that the specific1

hardship on the applicant has to do with the2

site.  And then you referenced clustering of3

the homes.  And what I'm speaking to since you4

mentioned the Comprehensive Plan how you5

married the two.  Because clustering of homes6

does not in my mind marry to single-family7

homes.  That's what I'm asking.8

MR. LAWSON:  I'll try to answer9

that. First of all, the applicant is not10

addressing a hardship test.  The applicant is11

addressing a practical difficulty test.12

Because it's not a use variance, it's an area13

variance.14

But in terms of the clustering,15

what we looked at was the site as a whole, and16

the Zoning Regulations through the theoretical17

lot provisions allow for this form of18

development, which is why we believe that this19

is also not harmful to the integrity of the20

Zoning Regulations which is, as the BZA knows,21

a section of the three part test that we take22
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very seriously. We consider that the Office of1

Planning's role to comment on that part of the2

test.3

In this case the intent of the4

application is to allow for a level of5

development that would be permitted by right6

but allowing that development to happen on a7

slightly smaller portion of the property that8

wouldn't otherwise be the case if they came9

forward with a strictly by-right development.10

And so that's what the clustering is about:11

Allowing the homes to be, or the lots to be12

slight smaller in return for leaving a13

significant portion of the property14

undeveloped.15

We felt that that was not only16

reasonable, but a supportable way to go. We17

felt that it would actually lessen potential18

impacts on the residential areas to the north19

as well as, importantly, lessen the20

environmental impacts and the need for cut and21

fill and other topographical changes which we22
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support and, as I say, which is provided for1

in the Zoning Regulations.2

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.  Thank3

you.  4

My next question has to do with it5

does speak to undue hardship upon the owner of6

the property in your report.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What Mr.8

Lawson is saying is undue hardship is not the9

test.10

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.  But11

this goes to my next question.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You're going13

to ask him about undue hardship?14

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  No.  I15

started off by saying and then I have the16

question.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So18

let's hear it.19

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I'm sorry.20

Okay.  21

Barring the concern or issue for22
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maybe the profit from this project, what1

specifically would be Office of Planning's2

reason for the applicant being granted the3

variance based on the concept of lower density4

when in fact a lesser amount of single-family5

homes on the larger lots would also meet that6

test of having a lesser amount of density?7

MR. LAWSON:  You know, again, we8

were assessing the application that was before9

us.  Would an application that came in at 2010

units also meet the test of the Zoning11

Regulations?  Probably.  We haven't seen that,12

so we can't really comment on that.13

What we were commenting on was the14

application before us, which was for 54 units15

in this particular configuration. And as noted16

in our report, we felt it'll be up to the17

Board to decide eventually, but we felt that18

it did meet both the variance and special19

exception test as stipulated in the Zoning20

Regulations.21

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.  Are22
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you aware that the concern for Southern1

Avenue, especially the possibility of the2

extension of that street that that particular3

-- I guess the possibility of that being done4

was taken out of the Comp Plan in 2007?  Are5

you aware of that?6

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  I think I am aware7

of that. That comment was in there in the last8

rewrite, and that it was removed.  So there's9

nothing directly addressing Southern Avenue in10

the Comp Plan now.11

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.  I12

think I have one last question here.  I'll try13

to phrase this so you can understand it.14

On page 7 you cite that the15

approximate lot sizes in I guess the Hillcrest16

community are 8,000 square feet, but you also17

cite that there are also multiple lots.  I18

guess that 8,000, I'm asking are you saying19

that that's comprised of more than one or two20

lots?  and if that's the case, why not if the21

Office of Planning is guiding the principles22
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of the application for the applicant, why not1

suggest that the applicant conform to the2

5,000 square foot requirement versus -- I3

don't want to use the word "encouraging."4

Well, I'm going to say encouraging, you can5

correct me. Encouraging an applicant to go6

forward with requesting a variance if the7

typical lot size by your finding is 8,0008

square feet?9

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Well, it' zoned R-10

1-B which has a 5,000 square foot minimum.11

They proposed smaller size than that and we12

felt that their proposal met the variance13

tests.  That there was a uniqueness and a14

protocol difficulty and that there wouldn't be15

harm to the public good if they were allowed16

to craft a design that is smaller than the17

minimum for R-1-B.18

MR. LAWSON:  And just to be really19

clear, the Office of Planning did not20

encourage or discourage a particular21

application.  We are responding to an22
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application. That's our role in the process to1

respond to the BZA to analyze it against, you2

know again, the special exception and then the3

three part variance test.  And that's what we4

were responding to.5

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.  And6

then lastly, under community comment you7

referenced that you received several letters8

in opposition. Can you tell me if you received9

letters independent of the 121 letters that I10

personally delivered to you in opposition?11

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Yes.  I think that12

the statement didn't say "several," it said13

"many" that you're referencing. And, yes, you14

did drop off many -- I don't know the exact15

number.  It was more than 100 letters. And16

there were some other letters that came to me17

separately from what you dropped off.18

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Were they19

opposition or in favor?20

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  They were in21

opposition.22
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COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  All right.1

Thank you.  2

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  Yes.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Oh,4

no, you have questions, Mr. Fleischman?5

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  If the applicant6

was increasing the density for matter-of-7

right, would you guys still recommend8

approval? 9

MR. LAWSON:  It's a hypothetical10

question that we can't really answer.11

I think the Comprehensive Plan12

would give us certainly direction in terms of13

a different application and how much density14

we may be willing to looking at.  An increase15

in density would require going to the Zoning16

Commission for a change in zoning.  Probably17

going through a planned unit development18

process. And we would have to look at that19

application and the merits of it.20

I can't answer that question.21

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  Okay.  Well my22
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next natural question is, what do you deem to1

be the matter-of-right density on the2

property?  How many units would accommodate3

it?  Because you have to establish that to4

establish if there's an increase and a5

decrease and then in turn how that would6

effect your decision or your recommendation7

for approval or disapproval?8

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  You're9

answering your own question there sort of. But10

go on.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, really,12

but you can cross examine Office of Planning13

on their report. So if you want to say did you14

consider this or something like that --15

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  I want to16

determine how many units they came up with as17

a matter-of-right.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, did19

they do that or not?  You know,maybe they20

didn't do that.21

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  They may not22
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have.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Just ask them2

did they do it, yes.3

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  Yes.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.5

MR. GOLDSTEIN:  I don't believe6

created any new site plan.  I've certainly7

seen the proposal put forth by the applicant8

that you all have seen as well.9

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  Okay.  Okay.  10

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  I mean11

the Q&As just don't get you as far as you like12

to think they do, okay.  13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Anything14

else?  Okay.  All right.15

I think that's it from the Office16

of Planning.  Then we can hear from the ANC at17

this point.18

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Gosh, it's19

4:00.20

Good afternoon.  I'm Commissioner21

Marlin, the Single Member District22
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Commissioner for again where the property lies1

7B05.2

We started off early this morning3

and it appears that you kind of know those4

guys, but you don't really know me.  But I'm5

in my second term as an ANC Commissioner. I've6

been acquainted with this project since 2005.7

Exhausted from it, not in a negative way. But8

just today has been exhausting as well. It's9

a lot of information to try to share with you10

and try to get through as quickly as possible.11

But I just want to sort of start12

off my saying as an ANC Commissioner I'm sure13

you're aware that I represent a mass of14

constituents.  So in this particular case15

before you I'm representing the majority.  If16

there were a majority in favor of it, I would17

be representing that side of the project.  But18

that is not the case.19

Just give me a second here.20

I did give you all a package --21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can I22
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interrupt you just so I know what you're1

representing?2

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Certainly.3

Okay.  4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have5

an ANC resolution in the file setting forth6

the ANC's position that was voted on that we7

could reference?8

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes, there9

is one. I think the young lady, Ms. Bailey10

Xeroxed it. It's a resolution from 2005,11

however, and then the ANC voted this year at12

the September meeting on the 18th.  You also13

have the community meeting minutes in your14

package referencing that vote to stay with.15

We voted unanimously to uphold the 200516

resolution.  It doesn't differ that much in17

that it does speak to the town home18

development, but more consistently the19

resolution speaks to opposition as it relates20

to a myriad of issues with this particular21

project and the fact that the community is22
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vehemently concerned about not having a1

proposal presented to them for single-family2

homes consistent with the Zoning Regulations3

as opposed to having an alternate.4

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES: Okay.5

Commissioner Marlin, I just want to be clear.6

In terms of the uphold of your initial7

opposition, what were you in opposition to?8

Did you see this site plan?  Did your9

Commission -- I mean, did you look at this10

particular project?11

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  In 2005 are12

you asking?13

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES: No, no.14

Your last vote on --15

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes.16

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  It was17

on this --18

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  No. I'm19

sorry.  Ask me the question again. I'm sorry.20

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  You21

said that the Commission has taken two votes.22
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The first vote in 2005 --1

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Correct.2

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  -- for3

I guess 171 or whatever the number was?4

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes.5

Correct.6

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  The7

second vote you took was based on which8

proposal?  Was it what we're looking at here?9

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  This one.10

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Fifty-11

four.12

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  That's 2008?13

Yes, it is.14

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  But15

they never made a presentation to you?  They16

just sent in the drawings?17

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  They made a18

presentation to us last night. But we voted19

prior to that, is that what you're asking?20

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Yes.21

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes. And we22
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voted prior to that based on a couple of1

things.2

One, the information was sent to3

the ANC and we had had no contact with the4

developer. We sort of hashed through that.5

Their excuse is lack of communication. And6

then no one really contacted me as a Single7

Member District Commissioner or the ANC.  And8

we did discuss that last night with Mr.9

Thakkar and tried to iron that out.10

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.11

So you took your vote --12

 COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Do you want13

me to elaborate on that?14

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Well,15

I just want to be clear on timelines.  So when16

you took your vote to -- what date was this?17

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  September18

23rd.19

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:20

September 23rd.21

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Oh, I'm22
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sorry. I'm sorry.  September 23rd is when I1

had a Single Member District meeting. And we2

voted on the project September 18th.3

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  And it4

was this project?5

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  That is6

correct.7

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can I just9

cut in here just for one second.10

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Because I12

want to keep this straight.  The September13

18th vote, we don't have an ANC report on14

that?15

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  You have the16

minutes. I'm sorry.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We're18

supposed to have minutes on that?19

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes.20

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:21

Commissioner, is it a part of this package22
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here, the thick package that would include--1

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes.2

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  It's a3

part of this package?4

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes.  There5

was a cover sheet there and it's sort of6

listed what was in the package.7

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  I don't8

see it in my package. But I'm going to look9

for a few moments.10

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes, I know11

I gave I think today -- you know, I think it12

got -- when I dropped the package off, the13

young lady and no fault of hers, she -- I14

asked for a receipt.  So she Xeroxed that and15

signed it and gave it back.  So I'm assuming16

that she had a copy. But I did give it today.17

Okay.  Mr. Papageorge is telling18

me that he made copies of it last week so it's19

in the package.20

MR. QUINN:  Madam Chairperson,21

just to make sure that we're all treated22
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equally, the time clock should be running.1

They can take whatever time they want?  Okay.2

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Shame on3

you.4

I have a copy here. It looks like5

it says ANC Community Meeting Minutes6

September 18th.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And maybe you8

could give that Ms. Bailey and she could copy9

it for us.  Because that's pretty important.10

Does the applicant have a copy of11

that?12

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Probably13

not.14

MR. QUINN:  I think our first we15

have November and November the 3rd and16

November 6.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What's18

November 3rd and November 6?19

MR. QUINN:  Two -- an ANC20

worksheet and an ANC letter to Ms. Kress on --21

but I don't see one dated any other date.22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Sorry, Mr.1

Jeffries.  I didn't mean to interrupt you. But2

we give great weight to the ANC reports that3

are voted on at a publicly noted meeting where4

there's a quorum present, et cetera.  And so5

right now I see that there was one on October6

16th, '05 and that was a different plan if I7

understand the filing today. The plan's8

changed a lot since 2005.9

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Well the10

proposal, yes, it did change.  But the11

concerns of the constituents haven't changed.12

So I submitted that -- I'm sorry, Mr.13

Jeffries.14

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  I15

think we're just looking in terms of, you16

know, the ANC weight that this Board gives, we17

need that document. And it seems as if we18

don't have it. The very document that you gave19

in 2005, we need a similar one that represents20

your September 18th --21

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes.22
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ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  --1

meeting where you took a vote.2

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Right.3

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  And if4

we don't have that in the file --5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Ms. Bailey's6

going to -- she's Xeroxing it so we can see7

what it is.8

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  But9

it's not a vote?  Is it a vote?10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What is it?11

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Oh, it12

is a vote.  Okay.  13

MR. QUINN:  But there had not been14

any presentation to the ANC by that point.15

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  I'm16

clear on that.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.18

Attached to the November 4, 2008 submission,19

which has an A on it.  Then there's an Exhibit20

B which is ANC Community Meeting Minutes for21

September 18, 2008.  Is that what you're22
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referring to?1

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Now3

does that somewhere reference a vote on this?4

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Page 3.  It5

should be page 3.  Did she come back with the6

-- oh, she has my copy.  That's okay.  I think7

it's page 3.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes, I think9

it's page 3.  And the community's concerns?10

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  It's an11

italicized -- it's a third down the page, two-12

thirds down the page.  Do you see it?13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  14

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Mr.15

Jeffries, Mr. Loud, do you all see it?16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Commissioner17

Marlin made the following motion, I move that18

ANC 7D oppose the EYA project as it is19

currently being presented to the BZA and that20

the 2005 resolution presented three years ago21

to the Office of Planning inclusive of any22
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documents opposing the extension of Southern1

Avenue, southeast be accepted as part of this2

motion. Seconded by Commissioner Keith.  Chair3

Hammond requested that the minutes record the4

vote to be unanimous.  And that you're5

designated to be the spokesperson.  Okay.  6

You don't have a resolution on7

this, though, right?8

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  We do not.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  10

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Do we11

differentiate --12

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  The thinking13

was that barring just the townhouse piece, the14

resolution is inclusive of so many other15

concerns that we would stay consistent with16

the resolution.  And I'm asking you is that17

not -- do you have questions about that?18

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Madam19

Chair, I've had an opportunity to sort of look20

at the different filings that the Commissioner21

has submitted. It's not in the typical format22
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that we would get, but I'm taking a look at1

what she submitted against Rule 3115 regarding2

ANC reports.  And perhaps just to move us3

forward, I would suggest that we accept it as4

an ANC great weight report. I realize5

individual Commissioners need to be satisfied6

that there was a quorum, that there was7

notice, so on and so forth.  But it's all in8

the package, it's just not there the way that9

we would normally have it from an ANC.10

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Do you all11

have a format that you follow?  I'm asking.12

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  We13

typically do.14

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  You do?15

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Yes.  And16

it's typically on one sheet of paper and it17

just indicates the date that the meeting was18

noticed, whether or not there was a quorum.19

And it's all usually on one or two pages.20

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  It is.21

There is something I call the ANC worksheet22
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and I answered A through I with the direction1

of Mr. Nero's help I answered A through I so2

you could just glance at that information.  Do3

you have that there?4

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Well,5

that's my point. You got a worksheet but you6

also have a separate minutes that --7

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Oh, I see8

what you're saying.9

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  -- carries10

the vote, that tallies the vote. So it's11

typically one document.  But again from my12

vantage point --13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think she's14

referring to Exhibit C where she does go15

through the --16

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Correct.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  --18

identification of the application, the public19

meeting that was held. Is that it?20

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Correct.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I22
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apologize if it's a little confusing.1

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Well,2

I'm going on just your motion.  I'm sorry,3

Board Member Loud.4

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  I'm fine.5

At some point I'm suggesting we accept it as6

a great weight report unless Board members7

have a challenge with it and try to move our8

discussion forward.  That's all I'm saying,9

Commissioner.10

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.11

So your motion is I move that ANC 7B oppose12

the EYA project as it is currently being13

presented to the BZA.  So you had -- so this14

project was discussed, although no one from15

EYA or the development team came and made a16

formal presentation to you?17

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes.18

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  You19

had the package in front of you and you just20

came to the conclusion that it was something21

that you couldn't support?22
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COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Mr.1

Jeffries, the best way I can explain that to2

your specific question, yes, we did have a3

meeting and we discussed the package. The4

package came into the ANC office around June5

2nd or so.  I then myself, as a Commissioner,6

contacted Mr. Quinn's office and I have that7

information on the 4th of June and what have8

you. And we have debated, and I guess I didn't9

want to bring that up here, the lack of10

dialogue between the two parties. And we've11

tried to move past that.12

Now as a Single Member District13

Commissioner I felt it was responsibility in14

lieu of not having communication with the15

developer that I present the package to my16

constituents and to the Commissioners. And17

that's exactly what we did. We did present the18

package as it was presented.  We were astute19

enough to go through the site plans and to20

look at something quite similar to what we had21

seen before.  The presentation doesn't differ22
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that much even though they contended it does,1

only in the number of housing units. But the2

basic feel for it, if I can use that term, is3

the same.  The same concerns are the same.  So4

there's not that much really specific other5

than that instead of them coming back as we6

had requested in 2005 with a model that would7

show single-family homes comparable to the8

Hillcrest homes, and we have pictures of the9

impacted homes that you can answer your10

question as you asked earlier what the11

homeowners see in this project.12

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.13

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I feel that14

-- you know, I have an outline of a package15

that I distributed at the meeting. It spoke to16

the zoning rules, it spoke to the project17

merits based on what the applicant submitted18

to the Board of Zoning. 19

I feel my constituents, and some20

of them are here, understood the project well21

enough to decide if they wanted a cluster of22
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homes versus the traditional single-family1

homes built behind their properties.2

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.3

Okay.  I mean, Madam Chair, you know I guess4

if we want to allow the Commissioner to move5

on --6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I have a7

brief, that's all, and then I would like you8

to just do your testimony. But Exhibit C,9

okay, do you have it back?  Is your ANC10

worksheets for the report. And you go through11

all the --12

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Items?13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  BZA items,14

right.  And my question is is that -- I just15

want to know what the Commissioners voted on.16

Did they vote on that like issues and concerns17

of the ANC and recommendations. Or did they18

vote on just I guess what's in the --19

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I think on20

the last page -- you're on C, of C.  On page21

3 where the Chair signed there's a vote there22
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of the seven Commissioners that shows yes/no1

and --2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Exactly.3

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did they vote5

on what preceded G?  Did they vote on the6

above? You know, these are that they actually7

voted on --8

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  We voted on9

the report, is that what you're --10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  This report.11

Yes.12

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So14

that's the ANC report?15

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good.17

All right. We're fine.  Let's go. We're ready.18

Okay.  We give great weight to the19

ANC report.20

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.  21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And if it22
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meets the criteria, and it looks like it does.1

So I'm just going to say this so later on when2

we get to our deliberation, that means that we3

address the issues that were raised in the ANC4

report.5

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.  6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Provided it7

was voted on by the whole ANC, et cetera,8

which is sounds like this was.9

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.  10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All11

right.12

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  And13

might I add, while we don't put restrictions14

on ANC Commissioners, again just recognize the15

hour is late and a lot of people still want to16

testify and so forth.17

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.  18

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  So19

we're appreciative if, you know --20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I should say21

one other thing also, not to discourage you.22
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COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  That's okay.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But, you2

know, ANC gets certain privileges and3

benefits. And one is this great weight that's4

afforded to the report. So no matter what5

other people might say, we don't necessarily6

have to address their issues. But we do have7

to address the issues that you've raised in8

the ANC report.  So that's paramount.  That's9

been voted on by the Commissioners, you know--10

okay.  What you have to say here is not11

necessarily afforded great weight because it12

hasn't been voted on.13

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I see.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So we're not15

looking for a lot of testimony from you today,16

but whatever you have to say is fine. But this17

is what's key to the Board. This is what we18

are required in the regulations to give great19

weight to.20

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.  21

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Focus22
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very much on the relief that's being1

requested.  Okay.  I mean, you know if you can2

just really -- you know, because that's what3

we're going to be judging this on and not4

maybe some of the other things that -- you5

know, not like communicating and those kind of6

things.7

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Right. And8

that's why I didn't really want to delve into9

that in fairness to the applicant. Okay.  10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Also, you11

don't need to be redundant to what's in the12

report because we're assuring you that we will13

be reading it.14

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Trust me, I15

won't be.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And we17

will be addressing it.18

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I won't be19

redundant.  But, well, you know basically I am20

the ANC Commissioner and I'm here to support21

the majority interests. And again, I've22
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already told you that if it were in favor of1

development, I would be unbiased. And being an2

elected official representing an entire single3

member district I would represent the parties4

as such.  But I am representing a majority5

interest of homeowners whose homes or their6

properties are greatly impacted by this7

project. And if development, their primary8

interest would be to see the land developed9

according to the current zoning regulations10

without any contingencies or variances granted11

for this development against the current R-1-B12

designation.13

I do have photographs that will14

probably address some of the questions that15

were raised in the earlier part of the hearing16

to give you more of a feel of the homes in17

Hillcrest, where the homes are located, a18

specific question what would the new -- what19

the existing impacted residents be looking at,20

if you will, once the homes are constructed21

behind their homes.22
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There was a committee of1

constituents forms to address the issue.2

There again, me being unbiased but actually3

guiding the way for the residents that had a4

concern or opposition for the project. They5

got together and decided that they wanted to6

send letters to the Office of Zoning. I was7

instructed that those same letters needed to8

come to the BZA.9

There were 100 plus letters, I10

think, 126.  And I've outlined them in the ANC11

report.  I put names.  Where I couldn't read12

their handwriting I put an address so that you13

could get a feel for how many residents were14

actually in opposition of the project.15

So it speaks to zoning and the16

variance, it's my constituents' position that17

there isn't sufficient evidence to show that18

the applicant has made a good faith effort to19

come back with any model to show what actually20

could be put there in way of single-family21

homes without requesting a variance or even a22
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PUD as you had earlier from their previous1

project that they presented in 2005.2

So in keeping with that, again,3

the residents feel that they're not in4

opposition of construction for that site. But5

the constituents do feel that based on the6

applicant's testimony that there is a7

hardship, I'm going to use that term.  Maybe8

they didn't say that.  But there's their9

rationale for not wanting to build single-10

family homes really speaks to maybe an errant11

decision of purchasing the land.12

I am familiar with in 2005 they13

purchased three parcels, let's say.  And in14

speaking with the community they told, my15

constituents, I was at that meeting that if16

the residents did not want the project as it17

stood, they would go away.  And of course,18

they did that for three years. And, you know,19

I'm not the only one that heard that.  So I20

say that to say even though they said that in21

January of 2006 they bought another parcel of22
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land to add to that. And I think that's the1

specific property at the corner that they're2

referring to that it's not buildable.  So3

somewhere along the line they decided that4

they will not build that and they have5

presented what they have brought to you today,6

so to speak.7

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  And8

what do you think about that?9

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I think it10

kind of goes ethics.  That's --11

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Oh no.12

About what they've presented to us today.13

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Today?14

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Yes.15

Yes.16

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  As an ANC17

Commissioner representing my constituents or18

as a citizen?19

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  No. In20

terms of the application that's being21

presented to the BZA --22
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COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  As the1

application?2

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  -- in3

terms of the variances, all the prongs as well4

as the special exception?5

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes.  Well,6

I don't feel there's a need for variance.  I7

believe that in  purchasing anything, I mean8

we want to know what we're getting. And when9

they purchased that land they knew what they10

were getting.  And their errant decision or11

bad business decision should not fall on the12

residents.  13

That land is zoned for single-14

family homes.  It has been looked at for15

single-family homes. But what has come out of16

that analysis is that it's not a money maker.17

We have two sites that are very18

close to this Hillcrest site.  And one is19

Suitland Road, and I have pictures.  That20

developer builds single-family homes, lesser21

amount of course than you could do with town22
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homes. And he built five homes there on that1

land that he purchased, and consequently lives2

across the street. So maybe he had more of a3

vested interest in what was going to be in his4

neighborhood. I will give him that.5

On Good Hope Road they also build6

single-family homes, again staying within the7

zoning regulations.  8

So I cannot conceive why they9

cannot come back to the community with a10

concept that will support single-family homes.11

Now when they speak transit12

oriented development, we've talked about that.13

You know, I've brought up the issue about the14

unsafe conditions. Around the subway we've had15

some issues through our PSA meetings discussed16

about cars being broken into, people being17

robbed and then the sidewalk is not conducive18

to two people walking side-by-side.  You have19

to walk in a single file.  I know this because20

I've done it.  And it is a 20 minute walk, if21

you will.  And coming up the hill is nearly22
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impossible unless you're in good shape.1

And so there a lot of, kind of, if2

you live in a community things that I'm privy3

to that perhaps they haven't evaluated or4

maybe they could come out assessment that5

again.6

But to speak to your question7

there is just no rational reason why they8

cannot develop the site with single-family9

homes within the current regulations other10

than a profit issue is what I'm basically11

saying.  Because it has been done in the12

neighborhood and not too far from that site.13

May I pass you the pictures?  14

MS. BAILEY:  Excuse me.  Do you15

have a couple of more?  We need one for the16

applicant and we need one for the record.17

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.  I do18

not have them.19

MR. THAKKAR:  Is there money in20

here, Commissioner Marlin?21

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yours has22
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money.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just want2

to get a clarification of what you meant that3

it's been done in the neighborhood. Are you4

saying that there have been like 60 something5

houses built into a hillside like this in the6

neighborhood that allowed for the 5,000 square7

foot lot?  I just want to know what you're8

really referring to.9

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Well, most10

of the homes, Hillcrest is a hilly11

neighborhood.  And most of the homes are kind12

of built into a hillside.  My own home,13

actually is.  It's on three lots and it's14

built sort of on a hillside. But it's not part15

of a cluster of homes, even though I have the16

extra lot.  So the existing homes do sit on a17

topography, if you will, that's similar to18

this site however no one's trying to build19

several. They're using one lot to accomplish20

that.21

The packages were prepared by Mr.22
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Fleischman.  And the booklet that I prepared1

to reflect the impacted homes, not just a2

random selection of homes throughout the3

community. So it gives you a feel for the4

character of the homes.  And this particular5

project, as it's being shown now, maybe will6

deviate a little as they move along, it's not7

truly reflective of the character of our8

neighborhood.  9

And again, there are some10

photographs that show Hillcrest on Suitland11

Road there have been single-family homes built12

on land that's -- an actually one of the13

witnesses can speak to that. There's actually14

a stream along there. And part of the land15

they couldn't build on. They placed a16

foundation down and left it.  So they're only17

now trying to sell the four homes. So that's18

kind of what you get in Hillcrest because the19

terrain is very uneven, very hilly.20

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  But I21

think what Madam Chair was trying to get at is22
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we're just trying to make some comparison.1

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.  2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I mean you3

started to talk about it's been done in other4

places. You know, obviously what we're trying5

to get at is are there similarities in terms6

of the topography, you know, other things that7

could -- you know, it's comfortable that,8

okay, this is -- the examples that you're9

citing are sort of similar to this.  If10

they're not, then it's hard to --11

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  You mean12

existing homes or new homes?13

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  The14

new homes that have been built --15

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  New homes?16

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES: -- have17

they been built in situations similar to18

Hillcrest homes in terms of the topography,19

the steepness, the easement?20

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Well --21

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  I22
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mean, and you've cited five homes versus -- I1

mean --2

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I see what3

you're saying.  In the magnitude that you're4

speaking?  No.  We haven't had anyone come5

into, in my to knowledge, my single member6

district and want to build 54 homes on a7

vacant lot.  Is that what you're asking?8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think I9

understand that these pictures and what you're10

testifying to is that individual homes have11

been built into the hillside?12

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Correct.13

Yes, that's what I'm saying.14

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Oh, so15

you weren't --16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So you don't17

understand why they can't do that here, put in18

these individual homes?19

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Correct.20

That's what I'm saying.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But there is22
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no example of another large property --1

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Nearby?  No.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- nearby3

that met all the requirements?4

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  No.5

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Well,6

just for the record, I just wanted to make7

certain you were talking about there was a8

builder that built five homes.  And I'm just9

saying the context in that situation is very10

different than this context.11

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Correct. It12

is.13

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.14

Okay.  15

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  But the16

desire to present to the community something17

that they want is what I was using that18

example for.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I see20

these beautiful pictures. And, really, they're21

very beautiful. And so I can see where you're22
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coming from.  And basically your question is1

why can't they do that here?2

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Correct.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And you4

haven't satisfied by their answers?5

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Correct.6

And a caveat to that is that we're not7

opposed.  The residents have stated even to8

the developer they're not opposed to some9

building on the land.  Actually they've10

purchased the land, they have that right. But11

if they build as by-right and build within the12

conformity of the Zoning Regulations and13

compatibility with the community.  And I don't14

think that that's a lot to ask, especially if15

you're presenting your argument that you want16

to work with the community and you want to be17

a part of the community.18

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.19

In terms of your presentation here, I mean do20

you want this to be interactive or do you have21

like a set sort of --22
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COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I don't1

know.2

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES: --3

program that you're going on.  Because we're4

just sort of asking you questions and back and5

forth.6

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I know, yes.7

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  But I8

mean do you have a set outline?  I mean, it's9

your call, but I just didn't want to keep10

asking you questions if I'm getting in the way11

of your flow.12

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  No, not13

actually.  I mean, whatever works for you.14

I'm very flexible. But I do want to make the15

case that we are concerned that a presentation16

hasn't been brought to our community to17

address our specific concerns:  Single-family18

homes, the traffic issue and there's a certain19

element with the green space issue, the20

ecology issue in terms of the land.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Can I22
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interrupt you.  Not so to disrupt your flow,1

but --2

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  That's okay.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Aren't we4

talking about single-family homes here?  It's5

just that they don't have the same amount of6

land around them?7

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's my9

impression.10

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.  My11

impression of that, and this is fine --12

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  You're13

dealing with density.14

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  We're15

dealing with density, but not only that16

dealing with the space issue. And really the17

need to want to put homes on smaller lots with18

a variation from front and side and rear yards19

and then their height is not nonsensical to me20

if you can put quality single-family homes21

compatible with the community.  There is no22
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real viable reason presented to me in 2005 and1

again today why they can't do that other than2

a profit.3

Now I understand that they're not4

in the business of building single-family5

homes.  That their product is strictly row6

homes or town homes, and this was presented to7

us.  So they would have to deviate from that8

perspective, you know having to maybe sit down9

and design a single-family home. I don't10

really know.11

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  But12

you're not saying that you expect them to13

build without a profit?14

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Without a15

what?16

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:17

Without a profit?18

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  That's not19

really my concern.  Because I don't really own20

the land.21

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  I mean22
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this is the business that they're in.1

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Right.  I2

understand that.3

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  So4

you're not expecting them to build at a loss.5

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Well, you6

know it's interesting you ask that question of7

me. Because we toyed with that in terms of8

whether or not we would come prepared to say9

well we want 20 single-family homes and how10

much of a profit could you get from that if11

you raised the prices to $800,000.  The homes12

that I cited to you earlier sell between13

$650,000 and $800,000.  The homes on Westover14

Drive sell $900,000.  The ones in the folder,15

$900,000.  16

So if he's proposing $400,00017

maybe he could up the price and build a18

quality single-family home.  But I wasn't19

really prepared, nor am I an expert in that.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER: Wait.  Maybe21

we should clarify these pictures.22
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COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes.  Okay.1

The folder has the impacted homes, a location2

of the site and they're labeled. And it also3

shows the two housing projects that I have4

references that have been built as single-5

family homes within our community and not as6

cluster type single-family homes or town7

homes.8

And I do want to speak to the9

Naylor--10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The folder11

just passed in --12

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Excuse me?13

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Oh, is14

those the single-family homes that you're15

referring to, the newly constructed?16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  When did this17

red folder come our way?18

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I just gave19

it to you.20

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  She21

just gave it to and I just sat on it.  I'm22
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sorry.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  IS this going2

in the record or not going in the record.3

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  You5

only have one copy of it that you haven't6

shown the applicant yet?7

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I only have8

one copy of that.  You know, I apologize for9

not knowing the procedure and having all the10

handouts and that. That really goes to my11

fault. And perhaps I should have been well12

clear in asking my question when I was13

speaking to some of the staff here at the14

Board what I really needed to do.15

I was told -- now with the report,16

I was told that copies would be made for you.17

But in terms of the on site dialogue and18

showing exhibits, I did not come prepared to--19

now I can get them for you. But you need them20

today, so that's beside the point.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, just22
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certain people. We need to see them today.1

We'll have to share them today I guess.2

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes, I3

understand.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I just want5

to understand your testimony and what these6

represent.  So these pictures that were in the7

manila folder, which we're going to have to8

mark as exhibits at some point --9

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- how much11

do these sell for versus the ones in the red12

folder which I haven't seen yet.13

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  The homes in14

the envelopes were prepared by Mr. Fleischman.15

I just handed them out.16

Now the homes in the red folder17

have a mixture.  The ones that have the for18

sale sign that says "Hillcrest Homes," they19

start at $650,000 to $850,000 depending on the20

amenities, what you ask for in a home.21

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  That's22
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the sale prices?1

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  That's the2

sale prices. And they are currently for sale.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And you don't4

know about these pictures?5

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Those homes6

are existing homes shows to the character of7

the neighborhood.  And I listened to their8

testimony in terms of pricing. I really9

couldn't follow it at the time that they were10

presenting it.  But I'm assuming, are you11

asking what those homes would sell for if they12

went on the market?  Those are occupied.13

They're older homes that have been in the14

community for years.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well,16

unless you think it's irrelevant what they17

would sell for, I didn't know whether you18

thought that was a relevant factor.  If it's19

not --20

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  The purpose21

of me providing the photographs was to show22
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character and what we expect as a comparable1

type of home.  I think earlier someone asked2

why were we discussing the economics or that3

kind of thing.  So I didn't prepared, nor am4

I a realtor.  I can tell you what my house is5

appraised for, but I cannot tell you what the6

houses would actually go on the market for the7

existing homes, the older homes.  But I would8

guess the homes that you're looking at, the9

lot size and the size of those homes they10

would start around $699,000 or $700,000.  That11

would be my best guess if you look at some of12

those homes.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Then14

my question is, and I don't want to get too15

far away from the ANC report because that's16

really what we give great weight to, but are17

you saying that in order for the development18

to be in character with the neighborhood they19

would need to build homes like these that20

you've submitted --21

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  That22
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could fetch higher prices?1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- that go2

for like $700,000 and up?3

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  What I'm4

saying is that the homes need to be in5

character as it relates the lot size, the6

space.  The lot size and also the exterior.7

I heard some discussion about brick or siding8

or what have you. And real quick, just you9

know we have currently underway an area at10

Branch and Frankford that had a single-family11

home on five lots.  The daughter sold it to an12

investor and he subdivided that property into13

five lots.  So we're no stranger to developers14

coming in and wanting to make a profit.  There15

we go back to the profit issue.  But at least16

let it be in character of the home.17

And we have fought for a year to18

bring that home into character, i.e. the brick19

front, the space requirement. He's asked for20

a variance, but he put a humongous size home21

beside an existing home that really22
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overshadows changes the entire character of1

that land there.2

And Hillcrest has a lot of lots3

that are large and it goes to the Office of4

Planning's report.  So do not penalize us for5

that.  I mean, we would like to have projects6

that are consistent with what we have, as I'm7

sure where they live they would like the same.8

That's basically what I'm saying.9

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  What10

about the homes that are in the R-5-B or is it11

R-5-A?  12

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Is that13

Naylor Gardens?14

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Naylor15

Gardens. I mean, you didn't have any photos of16

that.17

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I do. There18

is one at the top.  19

Naylor Gardens --20

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  In the21

red folder?22
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COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes.  Naylor1

Gardens originally was built for military --2

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:3

Military housing?  4

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  World War II5

families, military families.  And over the6

years it developed into this -- this is a7

little before my time.  Developed into coop8

and condominiums.9

Now when you speak housing needs,10

and I haven't even gotten through that part,11

there are 220 out of 741, this is my Single12

Member District, units available for purchase.13

So that goes to whether there's a necessity14

issue of whether we need more housing.  But15

we're not going to discuss that.  But I would16

just share that.17

But Naylor Gardens, that property18

is not clustered. When I say that around one19

building there's a lot of tree space, there's20

a lot of front yard, back yard. You could21

actually play kick ball.  So there --22
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ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  So1

that character is the same as the Hillcrest2

homes?3

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  It carries--4

correct.  The character is the same.5

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  It's a6

very similar character.7

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Exactly.8

And there is a photograph that to show that,9

and I have some extra ones as well that may10

show a better photograph of Naylor Gardens.11

So when they speak to Naylor12

Gardens, and then also keep in mind they're13

not developing at the top end of Naylor14

Gardens. But it's very picturesque, it's like15

a park setting actually if you have an16

opportunity to come out and really look at17

what Naylor Gardens looks like.  So don't have18

in your mind it's just apartments. It doesn't19

look like that at all.20

There are only, I think three21

story max, six units I think in each building.22
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And they're very spacious.1

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  So2

what do you think about the 4.1 acre buffer3

that the developer has created?4

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  What do I5

think about it?  You mean do I think it's6

sufficient?7

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  As a8

gesture?9

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Well, you10

know based on my experience I --11

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Just12

give me a thoughts.  Because the difficulty13

that I'm having is that I look over just the14

evolution of this project from 171 down to 54,15

and I look at the topography, I look at the R-16

5-A, I look at the Marlboro House across the17

street and it just seems as if this developer18

has really tried to make a lot of19

accommodations, has made a lot of changes and20

made a number of overtures. And I'm just21

trying to figure out and I'm just trying to22
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nail it down to a few things.  And one thing1

I want to start with is this 4.5 acre buffer2

zoned forestry which in my almost five years3

on this Commission up here is a huge amenity4

and gesture.  And I just want to know what are5

your thoughts on that?6

We'll deal with the 5,000 square7

foot lots that you'd like to see.  But what is8

your thought about that?9

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Well,10

actually I guess I would have to defer to Mr.11

Fleischman if I could.  Because my personal12

feeling, I think it's good to have a buffer.13

But in terms of if really it could be that --14

and you're calling it a good gesture.  It15

could be that they can't build on and they16

found that out and decided to say okay to make17

this more enticing to the residents I'm going18

to denote this as a good will effort we're19

giving them the land.  And --20

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  So you21

don't give them much -- you don't really22
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necessarily consider that a viable gesture?1

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Not without2

having done a little more research to find out3

why they did it.  Because we questioned that4

and wanted to know if at some time later they5

could come back and ask for a variance for6

that land. I mean, they're here today for the7

variance of the portion that they're speaking8

to. And somewhere that was addressed.  But you9

know also giving a variance sets precedent for10

future developers coming into the community.11

We have a lot of green space and12

land that's been zoned like recreational space13

and it is still tree land and what have you.14

So it does concern us as an ANC and just as15

constituents that setting a precedence of just16

giving a variance to a developer when they17

could conform to the Zoning Regulations.  They18

haven't really shown a hardship other than the19

cost factor what they're going to get out of20

this development. And I don't think that21

that's a good enough reason to deviate from22
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the Zoning Regulations.1

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Yes,2

but you're starting to move a little bit out3

of our jurisdiction.  I'm not very comfortable4

getting too deep into the economics and so5

forth.  It's really about what's being6

presented.7

I mean, this whole business of8

creating larger homes that fetch certain9

prices, and that impact and now I'm starting10

to get a better sense of why the applicant put11

forward Harps, who is a world class appraiser12

into this.  And I'm just -- I'm still13

listening, but you know I'm really -- I'm just14

going to be very frank with you.  I mean, I15

think there's a little bit a burden on you to16

really make the case here.17

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I guess I18

think I have in terms of you asked about the19

buffer, and they have presented their20

rationale for wanting a variance.  You know,21

I don't really see it.  Because if it's22
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already zoned for R-1-B single-family homes,1

certain square footage for your front, side,2

back, height and then just the lot size, then3

my question to you would be why would you4

grant a variance when a person or the5

applicant could present a product that would6

meet that?  Why would you allow an applicant7

to come in and feel that they can circumvent8

the zoning laws and not really speak to what9

you don't want to speak to, a cost issue?10

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Well,11

I mean the variance test is a very pure, very12

strict three prong test.  And an applicant has13

every right, you know, to put forward to this14

BZA a case for why they would need a variance.15

And if they meet that, we're bounded to grant16

it.  And, you know, as it relates to practical17

difficulty, I mean you know based on what's18

been presented here, it seems like there's19

uniqueness, practical difficulty.  We're20

really just dealing with the third prong which21

is, you know, does it have any adverse impact22
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on the neighborhood and so forth. And that's1

really where I'm at.  I'm trying to get a2

sense of how this really impacts.3

And I'm going to do this.  You4

know, we look at these drawings, we look at5

elevations, we look at site plans but in terms6

of how you experience this, and I'm going to7

ask the question because it almost seems as if8

almost a different community is being created9

here that's separate and somewhat distinct10

from the community that's on these cards here.11

I mean, with the trees and how this is12

situated, this looks like some sort of enclave13

on something that is very separate and14

distinct from what I'm seeing here.15

Now I don't know.  It might not16

be.  I need you to help me out here.  But I'm17

just wondering if you were traveling or -- you18

know, they've created something that is19

somewhat separate and distinct even from the20

Naylor homes. And so I'm just wondering if21

you're looking at this as an extension, an22
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outright extension of your neighborhood,1

perhaps its different. And I'm just trying to2

understand with all the gestures that have3

been made to sort of try to accommodate the R-4

1-B zone to the north --5

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  But I think6

the applicant has documented and has stated7

today that they are a part of Hillcrest.8

They've even named the project after the9

community.  So it's not -- I don't think they10

view as separate and apart, if that's what11

you're asking me. I think then they need to12

prove that it's separate and apart.13

But even with the buffer zone,14

unless there's a fence there or something,15

there's still a possibility of some type of16

connection by way of just foot traffic.17

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  I18

mean, I don't know.  That's what I'm asking19

you.  I don't know that.  But it just seems20

from what's been presented --21

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes, well it22
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is.1

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  -- it2

seems that it's somewhat separate from --3

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Without you4

actually having personally walked the property5

as I have, I think it would be virtually6

impossible for that concept to be valid.  It's7

not going to be totally separate and apart, is8

what I'm saying.9

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.10

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I don't11

think that that's their intention because I12

think the idea of using the Hillcrest name,13

they feel they can sell it. Maybe I shouldn't14

have said that.  And I say that because we do15

have that -- we have realtors that come into16

the neighborhood and market property that's as17

far as Minnesota Avenue saying it's Hillcrest,18

you know.19

A lot of residents have spent the20

time marketing Hillcrest three or four years21

ago trying to show that our community was22
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viable, a good place to live and nice homes,1

that kind of concept.  And, unfortunately or2

fortunately, has weighed into developers3

looking for land in that neighborhood. I go4

back to citing that little space of five lots5

on Branch and Frankford, which is a block from6

this development next to the first house, the7

bottom page of that booklet, and here they're8

going to try to put three more homes around a9

home that's existing on the minimum 5,00010

square foot lot.11

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.12

So this development has an adverse impact on13

the neighborhood because it does what?14

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I would ask15

you -- I don't see a positive impact.  16

When you say net -- when you say17

negative impacts, it goes back to18

compatibility.19

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  So its20

character.21

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Character.22
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ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.1

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Those kinds2

of things that the constituents are concerned3

with, and concerned with bringing that density4

into the neighborhood.5

I mean you have to understand when6

you've been into a stable neighborhood.  It's7

just that I grew up in that neighborhood.  I'm8

not going to tell you how old I am, but I've9

been there a long time.  And I subsequently10

bought a home.  And I'm two blocks from the11

site, let's say.  And you want that character12

to remain.13

I'm not saying that their product14

is shabby, but it's not consistent with what15

we have.  Lot size, the structure, the height,16

they spoke of the garages actually elevating17

the home and the loft and that kind of thing.18

Most of our garages, including my own, are19

side entrance and the houses are still ground20

let's say, and the garages are below.  And21

that's based on the topography again.22
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So if my house is built on a hill,1

the ground level is where I walk into, but2

then the garage is below, if you will, and you3

drive into it.4

It is possible.  And they've got5

more than me. They've got what?  Eight men6

over there to one little me. So I think they7

can come up with a plan that will work for8

this community, and probably can work out for9

them in terms of the economics for them.  I10

think it's doable.11

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  And12

why do you think they would not have done that13

if it could work out?  I mean -- I guess I14

don't understand. Why do you think that if15

there was feasibility to doing the plan that16

you're looking at they wouldn't have presented17

that to you?  They would have presented that18

to you already?19

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I think it20

goes back to what you were saying well they21

want to make money. And that's a realism.  You22
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said that.  So they want to make money.  And1

they see making money with 54 cluster -- I'm2

going to use that term since I don't want to3

keep talking about the side, rear and front4

yard.  The cluster single-family home concept.5

What really is is just a town home with space6

enough for me at my size to squeeze through.7

We're not really talking about the single-8

family home concept.  No one in their right9

mind would think that if we went out and said10

to the person walking down the hall I'm going11

to build a single-family home. They would not-12

-13

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.14

So my take away, and I'm going to hand this15

over to my colleagues, my take away from the16

thrust of your concern here is really around17

character and that what's being presented here18

is not in keeping with the general character19

of Hillcrest in terms of type of home, square20

size, those issues.  That's principally what21

your concern is here?22
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COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  And coupled1

with that -- yes it is.  Coupled with that2

would be my concern that granting a variance3

for a developer, not just them, for an4

applicant to feel that they can circumvent the5

zoning laws by simply appearing before the BZA6

to show a hardship or the land is not7

conducive to comply with existing Zoning8

Regulations sets a precedent.  And I don't9

know if that's the intent that you would want10

to --11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Every case is12

unique with respect to the variance, even13

though I understand if there's one that14

actually looks like another one, it does set15

a precedent.  But we look at each one on the16

merits. And we look at, you know, is it unique17

or exceptional in a certain way.  And then18

practical difficulties that might arise out of19

that uniqueness.20

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Since I21

didn't really -- this is fine to answer your22
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question.  But I do have a couple of points1

that I wanted to share real quickly.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Why3

don't you finish up with that.4

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes.  In5

speaking to the applicant spoke to the housing6

concept, the TOD and that whole concept of7

what Office of Planning would probably like to8

see.  We have currently underway a couple of9

projects.  10

We have Skyland.  I'm sure all of11

you have heard of that.  And with that project12

they're presenting 400 plus condominium or13

type mixed use housing developments.14

And we have Penn Branch Shopping15

Center, which is down the street on16

Pennsylvania Avenue and Branch Avenue. That17

developer is going to redevelop that shopping18

center. He's also adding a housing component,19

condominium type homes.  And there's a concern20

about that.21

So I do want to speak to that22
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piece because it was brought up.  It was1

brought up by way of this whole TOD and trying2

to build near Metros and transportation and3

that kind of thing. So it's not that we are4

opposed to development. Again, we would just5

like to see the development as with Skyland6

and with Penn Branch within the conformity of7

the regulations.  That's one thing I did want8

to share.9

Then also I was just going to10

speak briefly to the topography issue.  In11

2005 actually in the spring this Commission12

had to come before the BZA with another13

application. It had to deal with a variance as14

relates to topography. And just this year15

there was an issue with that, and that builder16

has been barred from building until that17

particular project is straightened out.  So18

that just goes to there's a lot of issues of19

topography in our neighborhood. And I think20

great weight needs to be given to that and21

being consistent with what should go on a site22
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versus giving a variance that may turn into a1

disaster, if you will.2

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  So3

your point is that because there's always, you4

know, topography issues in your area then5

there's not necessarily uniqueness or --6

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  No.  My7

point to that, Mr. Jeffries, was that there8

again a developer may feel if there's a9

topography issue to circumvent the zoning10

requirement in that particular application11

only eight homes would be allowed. He wanted12

to put ten. And subsequently --13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Let's not get14

too far afield.15

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes. So my16

point in saying that is that there again I17

feel that asking for a variance is just a way18

of circumventing the regulations.  Okay.19

That's my point with that.20

And then let's see, real quick.  I21

did want to speak to Southern Avenue because22
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I do want that to be cleared up. In 2005 and1

2006 I did ask for that for the proposal of2

Southern Avenue to be extended and the3

applicant has stated that they have, I guess,4

offered it to DDOT. I think the statement was5

made last night that they were open to getting6

control of that end.  And to clear up7

someone's question I think was posed to Office8

of Planning, when you drive into Marlboro9

House, you drive in -- it's a Y. So you go in10

through the entrance.  You make a circle and11

then come out on the other side.  So it's like12

a stretch of land there, it's a Y.13

The back part of Southern Avenue14

for which you continue, it's gated, it's15

locked. So you can't go through there.  16

So what I did at the urgence of my17

constituents, I went to our then18

Councilmember, which was Vincent Gray, he's19

also my constituent, to ask that that be taken20

out of the Comprehensive Plan.  And subsequent21

to that because I'm a member of the Citizens22
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Advisory Committee for the Transportation1

Planning Board of the COG, I have been in2

conversation with Rick Ribeck to try to bring3

DDOT aware that it was taken out of the4

Comprehensive Plan.  So I was a little taken5

back when I saw that the applicant has had6

some dialogue with DDOT concerning Southern7

Avenue.8

So I think I am going to revisit9

that. I did send an email this morning to10

Corina Ricks to find out exactly what has11

taken place with that.  Because I'm under the12

mindset that that's not an option whatsoever.13

And then just one other thing.14

Also keeping with traffic, Hillcrest is15

bisected by Branch Avenue.  Every commuter16

from southern Maryland uses that route. They17

bypass the Branch Avenue Metro stop, they18

bypass Suitland Road just to come through19

Hillcrest, which is beautiful and I don't20

blame them for wanting to travel that route.21

And as a member, an appointed22
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member.  I was appointed by Phil Mendelson to1

the CAC for the Transportation Planning Board,2

we speak to those concerns of trying to get3

commuters out of their cars.  And they speak4

to having development and people back into the5

city and those kinds of things.  Well, of6

course the economy is such that it is.  But7

also to that piece, we haven't been able to8

come up with any real valid way to get people9

not to drive their cars, but to take public10

transportation.  And that's why I'm not a real11

big fan of this whole transit oriented12

development. Because as you can see they're13

dealing with parking issues. If people haver14

cars, they're going to drive cars.  So for15

that to be a part of their presentation I16

don't think is really a valid argument.17

We have argued traffic concerns in18

our neighborhood for the last four years.  We19

have a Traffic Committee. We meet monthly.  We20

were holding monthly meetings with Michelle21

Puchot.  And we have come up with all type of22
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devices, if you will, short of blocking off1

streets from preventing people to come through2

our neighborhood trying to get downtown.3

So I think that the traffic study4

that's a part of their application, is that5

really true to form?  I would invite any of6

you or the applicant also to just spend a day.7

Get up in the morning and try to get downtown.8

And they'd truly experience the traffic9

concerns in our neighborhood.10

And then quickly lastly, I do want11

to share with you with my meeting I did have12

a handout that I passed out.  This is just13

something showing, it's not for the record.14

But just sharing with you where the15

constituents in the impacted area or in the16

Hillcrest community could fill out whether or17

not they were for the development or opposed.18

The ones I got back via mail or fax were all19

opposed.20

I said to a constituent today I21

needed a feel for who was in favor.  No one22
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has come to the ANC to my knowledge, or come1

to me as a Single Member District Commissioner2

or to their own Commissioner and said that3

they were in favor of this project based on4

how it has been presented at the meeting the5

Councilmember held. There was an opportunity6

there for individuals to speak up in favor,7

and no one has.8

And I understand that there are9

citizens that may speak in favor today.  But10

I would implore you to ask how impacted they11

are, where they live and their rationale for12

speaking in favor of the project.  Because,13

indeed, I think first consideration should be14

given to the impacted resident.  It doesn't15

make sense if I live down Branch, Pennsylvania16

Avenue, on the side W Street and other areas17

of Hillcrest and I'm not impacted by it.18

Because like I said, I'm at least two blocks19

from the project and you've already deemed Mr.20

Papageorge as not really being an impacted21

resident. So I think the same consideration22
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should be given to those that may speak in1

favor.2

And with that, I don't want to3

hold you too long. But I think I've covered4

most of the issues.  So thank you.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.6

And we do give great weight to the report.7

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Thank you8

very much. And I'm available for questions.9

Thank you very much.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Is11

there cross?  Okay.  Mr. Loud?12

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Just a13

couple of very brief follow-up questions.14

First of all, how long have you15

been the ANC Commissioner for, I guess that16

area?17

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Two terms18

and embarking on my third term.19

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  So you20

would have been the Commissioner during the21

period of time that the project evolved from22
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171 or 172 to 54, would that have been --1

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  That is2

correct.3

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  I'm just4

curious. As the project evolved were you in5

dialogue at all with the applicant?6

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Mr. Loud, I7

didn't want to really bring anything up--8

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  It's just9

a straightforward question.  Were you in10

dialogue with it?11

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  No.12

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Okay.  Did13

you learn that the project was evolving during14

the period that you've been the ANC Single15

Member Commissioner for that District or was16

it sprung on you --17

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  You mean it18

was sprung on me.19

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  So the20

first you knew was that it was 240, and that's21

in your resolution from October 2005, the22
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ANC's resolution. And then the next you knew1

that it was 54 or I'm just trying to flush2

out--3

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Well,4

apparently, to try to answer your question I'm5

really going to try to be nice about this, I6

had no knowledge of the project even though7

the project apparently was being discussed in8

the neighborhood with a fellow Commissioner,9

not in my Single Member District.  And I knew10

nothing about what was happening or11

transpiring.  So it was sprung on me, if12

that's what you're asking.13

And then subsequent to that the14

dialogue that continued was with that15

particular Commissioner and not with me.  Is16

that what you're asking me?17

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Well, it's18

a little more than I was asking you.19

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Well, okay,20

I'm sorry.21

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Just22
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trying to fill in some of the gaps that I1

have.2

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes.  And3

because I'm very passionate about my4

constituent's, I'm very passionate about my5

community. I immediately notified them, which6

you know, they wanted to cut my head off for7

doing that to let them know that this proposal8

was coming about, the 171 town homes.  But I9

thought it was reckless and irresponsible for10

any Commissioner to circumvent the Single11

Member District Commissioner and the12

constituents and not at least let them know13

that this was being discussed, proposed, land14

being bought; those kinds of things.15

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Madam16

Commissioner, when did you first learn that it17

was 54?18

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Fifty-Four?19

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Proposed20

dwelling units?21

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Well, the22
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first document I got had something a little1

different and I had to go back to Mr. Quinn's2

office. And I think the document I think they3

alluded to that it had a different number. So4

let's July-ish maybe.5

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Of '08?6

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Of this7

year, yes.  Yes.8

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  All right.9

Now they've made a point blank sort of bold10

faced representation here that this project11

evolved from 171 to 54 because members of your12

community were working with them and suggested13

I think, certainly the pleading suggests that,14

that this 4½ acre buffer zone and the15

reduction in the number of units was something16

that members of your community would agree to.17

Is that your understanding?18

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  No, that's19

incorrect.20

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  All right.21

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  See,22
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this is a difficulty that we're having up1

here.  Because then if there wasn't any2

opposition or pushback, then why would we see3

these huge swings in a development program4

from 171 to 54?  I mean, you know if there's5

not any pushback, I mean what -- because there6

has to be a cause and effect.  You know, so7

that's --8

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Well, it9

could be just that this was --10

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  If I can11

answer your question off the record.  I don't12

know what to say here and allude to things.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, you14

can't answer off the record. So if you don't15

want to say something, don't say it.16

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Well, he's17

asking why wasn't I or the constituents aware18

of the drastic increase in number.  Is that19

what you're asking?20

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  No.21

I'm just saying that if we're looking at22
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what's been shown here by the applicant in1

terms of the evaluation of development2

programs --3

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Right.4

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  -- and5

based on what has been testified here and also6

what we've seen, it appears as if this7

applicant has been talking to someone in the8

community about this development.9

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Right.10

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  And11

they have responded in kind by making12

substantive changes to the development13

program.  So it doesn't seem from where at14

least I sit that this applicant has been so15

terribly deaf in terms of community concern.16

They've been responding to someone because17

they've made some movement.18

So, I mean, you know, Board member19

Loud, I don't mean to takeover.  But I'm just20

trying to understand --21

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Well, I22
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would agree with you. They have been speaking1

with someone but that someone hasn't been me2

nor my constituents. But that someone could be3

in the community.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Can we5

move on?  Do you have another question then?6

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  No.  I7

think just one final question.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Maybe it will9

come out.10

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Well, I11

think it's already in the record that there12

are at least three exhibits where one of them13

is Mr. Spalding the evolution to 4½ acres was14

a result of dialogue with the community.  So15

I think there's a factual conflict there.  I'm16

not exactly where my colleague Commissioner17

Jeffries is yet, but there's a clear conflict.18

And we've got to reconcile that conflict at19

some point.  And the conflict is that there's20

some testimony in evidence that suggests21

there's been a dialogue with the community.22
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And at least some members of the community do1

not feel that it's an inappropriate scaled or2

in terms of character project.3

And I hear your testimony saying4

wait a minute, somebody's misrepresenting my5

community.  Is that correct.6

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  That is7

correct.8

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Okay.  No9

questions.10

MEMBER WALKER:  Okay.  Madam11

Chair, I have just a couple of questions for12

Madam Commissioners.13

If you could, please, speak to my14

earlier question about the safety of residents15

who are walking to the Metro traveling down16

Branch Avenue?  And I understand that there is17

an underpass with Suitland Parkway. I'm well18

aware of that, but that wasn't my question.19

My question is about these on ramps and off20

ramps that pedestrians will necessarily have21

to cross traffic.  Are there lights?  Do22
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people traveling down Branch Avenue have the1

benefit of stop lights or turn signal lights?2

Will traffic stop for them as they are3

crossing the on and off ramps?  And also if4

you could address, you made some reference to5

the size of the sidewalks.  And so if you6

could address that, I would appreciate it.7

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.  To8

your first question in terms of the safety9

issue. I have walked that route a lot.  There10

is a traffic light at the intersection of11

Southern and Branch. It does not have a12

pedestrian walk, I don't think, does it,13

George? It has a pedestrian walk but it14

doesn't have a turn signal for the turning15

cars.  16

For cars turning onto Branch you17

can't legally make a left turn off of Branch18

onto to Southern going left.  Okay.  19

There is a sidewalk if you're20

going towards Metro on the right hand side,21

but its narrow.  And as a Single Member22
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District Commissioner, I mean that's the1

Maryland side, but I have talked with the DDOT2

representative in terms of the scale of that3

sidewalk. And he -- he shared with me that the4

sidewalk was not built to scale because of the5

land availability when they were building it.6

And as you continue on down, there7

is the overpass but there are cars that turn8

off of Branch onto Suitland and come off of9

Suitland onto Branch, there is no timing or10

crosswalk. You judge it at will.11

And then the underpass there is an12

issue sometimes with people hanging out there.13

So that's why I draw the safety concern as14

well as even parking your car there.  We've15

had complaints of people's cars being broken16

in if they're left there and they're in that17

parking lot.18

But there is also no sidewalk19

going towards the Metro on the left side.  So20

you're really confined to just the right side21

coming and going. And you cannot walk side-by-22
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side. You have to walk single file down that1

roadway.  Down the sidewalk.  I'm sorry.2

MEMBER WALKER:  Thank you.  3

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes,4

certainly.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I6

think that concludes the ANC testimony and7

questions.8

So Mr. Fleischman, do you want to9

present your case.10

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Thank you11

very much.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you13

very much.14

MR. FLEISCHMAN:  Good afternoon.15

I don't think I have to introduce myself. My16

name's been bandied around all afternoon.17

First of all, I would like to say18

that I'm going to start off with a few19

comments and then Mr. Papageorge will finish20

the rest of my statement.21

I've been a resident of Hillcrest22
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for the past 40 years.  Recently in the local1

media Hillcrest was picked as one of the best2

places to reside in Washington, D.C.  And I3

was very proud to see that or hear that.  And4

I would like to see it continue that way.  5

Onto the 60 lots.  I was a6

developer.  Twenty-five years ago, and I still7

lived in my house there, I was developing8

Fleischman's Village.  And I was interested in9

that track of land. I got my surveyors, I got10

my architects and we spent many hours there.11

And the best we could come up was between 2512

and 30 homes.  And these were all minimum lot13

requirements.14

There is an area where EYA speaks15

of green space or open space, whatever you16

want to call it. It could consist of anywhere17

from one to three acres.  That is totally18

unbuildable.  When I say totally unbuildable,19

it could be built if you erected maybe 50 foot20

walls or if you did something aside from that21

to prevent erosion. But that would be the only22
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way that it could be built.1

The 66 lot sketch, and I will call2

it a "sketch," personally I think some high3

school kid did it. I would be ashamed to bring4

it to a hearing and say, no, it wasn't done by5

a land planner or an architect. They showed no6

roads. If they showed roads, they were trails7

similar to the Appalachian Trail. So they made8

no provisions for roads or any such other9

thing.10

So really that is totally bogus,11

blowing smoke, I don't care what you call it.12

The most they can do, as I say, is13

between 25 and 30 buildable lots.14

Now if they had considered 25 or15

30 lots comparable type homes as to what have16

in Hillcrest, they would have been welcome to17

the Hillcrest community with open arms.  And18

the one thing that was brought up when Robin19

was speaking was the fact we didn't hear about20

this project until the appeal application had21

been filed. That was the first we heard about22
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it.1

Anyway, what this all boils down2

to is just like all over the country today,3

everybody wants to bail out; the banks, the4

lending institutions, the automobile builders.5

What this ends up meaning is that when a6

developer overpays for a piece of property and7

he's tying to bail out and use Hillcrest as a8

stepping stone, I think it's wrong.9

Back to the 66 lots. When you10

start to figure on a calculator, the figures11

add up. I don't care how you look at it, it's12

25 or 30 lots. 13

And I will finish this little14

presentation by stating just because we live15

east of the river does not mean that we are16

stupid.17

Mr. Papageorge will take over from18

here.19

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  I guess I got his20

prepared, I'm sorry.  It was trying to lighten21

the atmosphere and it didn't work.22
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I've got the rest of his prepared1

statement, and I'll just read it.2

Statement of Julius Fleischman.3

I'm a developer with decades of4

experience starting from the 1940s and have5

subdivided property into 5,000 square foot6

lots within walking distance of the subject7

property.8

Not only am I very familiar with9

the subject property, having lived next door10

to it for 40 years, but have walked it on11

numerous occasions nd analyzed its12

possibilities from a development standpoint.13

By matter-of-right and after14

allowance for topographical and environmental15

erosion issues, the subject property would16

allow the development of 30 to 35 units on17

conforming lots.  Even assuming perfect18

topography and once one allows for DDOT19

approved roads surrounded by minimally20

conforming lots, it is a physical and21

mathematical impossible to obtain a 54 unit22
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density, much less 66 units as the applicant1

has described in Exhibit Q of their2

application.3

If the applicant maintains they4

can achieve 66 matter-of-right lots there'd be5

no need for variance relief. Obviously, is6

simply a ploy.  The applicant wishes to convey7

the false impression that they're reducing the8

density on the land for matter-of-right9

capability to something less.  In reality,10

their true matter-of-right capability with the11

land is significantly less than 54 units.12

They're seeking to increase the density13

through surreptitious means.  In other words,14

rezoning the land through variances.15

The applicant has made numerous16

conclusory statements regarding the practical17

difficulties or extreme hardship they will18

encounter but has offered little or no19

evidence. These factors which would preclude20

the profitable development of the land are not21

present here.22
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Furthermore, we wish to remind the1

Board that an applicant cannot seek a variance2

simply to circumvent the Zoning Regs and "jack3

up its profits."  4

The discussion in Palmer v. Board5

of Zoning Adjustment is particularly6

instructive here and buttresses this point.7

"The nature and extent of the burden which8

will warrant will an area variance is best9

left to the facts and circumstances of each10

particular case. But it is certain that a11

variance cannot be granted where property12

conforming to the regulations will produce a13

reasonable income, but if put to another use14

will yield a greater return."15

I want to read that again from16

emphasis.  Can I do that?17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No. I'm18

sorry, but we have another case after this one19

and then we have all these people in the20

audience waiting.21

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  Okay.  I'm fine.22
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Moreover, we wish to add that of1

the seven cases the applicant has cited, none2

of them appear to support their position.3

There was a case that was  consistent with4

their position, surely they would have cited5

it.  Granting this application, therefore,6

would likely be viewed as contradictory to the7

case law in our jurisdiction.8

If the applicant used the true9

matter-of-right density and clustered these10

units there would be less debate and we would11

welcome the discussion.  If the applicant12

build true single-family homes on conforming13

lots, even with little or no open space, the14

community would welcome the development with15

open arms and, in fact, could not and would16

not stop such a development as it would be17

compliant with the Zoning Regulations,18

consistent with the Master Plan and compatible19

with the Hillcrest neighborhood.20

What can be heard time and time21

again from a lot of our people is that the22
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type of housing EYA builds is great in these1

in town neighbors, such as U Street, Capitol2

Hill and even by the baseball stadium. It's3

even great in a lot of the suburbs. However,4

what we have is a quiet residential5

neighborhood with large lots, beautiful custom6

homes. It's neither city nor suburb.7

For those who want the EYA type of8

home, which definitely has its place, they can9

easily find it.  The quaintness and charm10

which we possess and enjoy is reminiscent of11

a Normal Rockwell America which is not easy to12

find but yet is so easy to lose.13

For these reasons, EYA has had14

success stories in several areas but it also15

has opposition.  16

In Takoma Park, an area well known17

for its detached Victorian homes, and I'm18

speaking of the Maryland side, the residents19

have bitterly fought EYA's development on a20

piece of land for years.  They aren't EYA's21

target market and neighborhood, and nor are22
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we.  In this same vein we are prepared to use1

any means necessary to protect our interest.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.3

I'm sorry to cut you off there.4

MR. PAPAGEORGE:  No problem.  No5

problem.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  The Board is7

very, very, very familiar with the Palmer8

case.  Okay.  9

Are there any questions from Board10

members?11

Okay.  Any cross examination?  12

MR. QUINN:  No cross examination.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank14

you very much.15

Okay.  Could I see a show of hands16

as to how many individuals want to testify on17

this case?  Okay.  Not that many.18

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Can19

you put your hands up again.  One, two, three,20

four, five, six seven. I guess it's seven.21

Yes, seven.22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We're1

going to go forward.2

I know that the parties for the3

next case are here and so if I don't hear4

otherwise from them that there's a problem, I5

think that we're going to take you after this6

case.7

Okay.  I'm not hearing anything.8

So we're the last -- almost last phase of the9

case.10

You'll have to make space at the11

table.  I'm going to call up those who are in12

support of the application.  If anybody is13

here in support of the application.14

Okay.  Who wants to go first?15

Okay.  Good.  But put your microphone on.  Is16

it on?  You got to press the button in the17

middle. A green light will come on.  Okay.  18

MR. BAKER:  Yes.  My name is Eddie19

Baker.  I live at 3223 Gainesville Street.  My20

house is adjacent to the lot that's for21

development. I reside at that home for the22
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last nine years with my wife and three sons.1

Initially when I heard of this2

development three years back, I was not in3

favor of it for three reasons.  One, I was not4

a big supporter of townhouses in the5

community.  Since my house is adjacent to the6

development, I mean I have all these trees. It7

looks as though that I'm really living in the8

suburbs, which is really the county line.  9

And thirdly, my house is like --10

it's on the end. It's adjacent to 33rd Street.11

And there was talk that there was a12

possibility that they were maybe opening up13

33rd Street or 32nd Street, and I was not in14

favor of that.15

Over time, you know, I've attended16

several of the meetings.  I am very much17

familiar with EYA development before even they18

were interested in this development in the19

neighborhood.20

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  What21

meetings did you attend.22
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MR. BAKER:  The Community1

Developments regarding EYA development.2

Hillcrest -- Hillcrest.  Our meetings that3

were having.4

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:5

Hillcrest who?  Hillcrest?6

MR. BAKER:  Hillcrest community.7

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.8

I'm just trying to get a sense of who -- you9

said meetings.  Who held the meetings?  Who10

sponsored the meetings?11

MR. BAKER:  The ANC and just the12

community at large.13

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Oh,14

okay.  Okay.  15

MR. BAKER:  Yes.  So I'm saying16

I've been to the meetings.  I was informed.17

But anyway, as I said, I was familiar with EYA18

development and I knew that their developments19

that I've attended was really good quality and20

something that I would be interested in if I21

was, you know, a potential buyer.22
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So throughout these meetings I was1

aware that EYA was open to hearing to what our2

concerns were.  And, you know, I was recently3

informed that they were now open to building4

single-family homes. They were going to have5

a buffer in the rear of my property as well as6

they were not going to open up 33rd Street.7

And so after hearing this, I mean there's no8

reason for me not to be in favor of this9

development.10

Yes, we are east of the river.11

And we are smart.  And it's time for a change.12

So I think this development coming to the13

Hillcrest community is a really good decision.14

And I think it'll be for the community as well15

as the city at large.  Okay.  16

And that concludes my testimony.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm just18

wondering where does your property abut?19

Where's 33rd Street?20

MR. BAKER:  33rd Street?  There's21

approximately ten houses adjacent to that22
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property.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  And2

you're going to have all those trees in front3

of you, is that correct. Is that gray the4

trees?5

MR. BAKER:  (Off microphone).6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Now7

I'm not on the mic.  Okay.  Your rear abuts8

the property?9

MR. BAKER:  Correct.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And all that11

gray area --12

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Your13

rear yard.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And that's15

all trees?  So you're fine.  You may not even16

see it.17

MR. BAKER:  But also my house has18

a wrap around porch so I can see from the side19

as well. Not just only from the rear.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  But am21

I correct that you don't have any personal22
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adverse effect, but you also don't think that1

it effects the community negatively, or no?2

Since you went to all these community3

meetings?4

MR. BAKER:  I think it's a5

positive impact. I don't think it's a negative6

impact at all.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank8

you.  9

MS. CHAMBERLAIN:  My name is Kathy10

Chamberlain, and I live at Hillcrest at 292211

W Street, Southeast which is approximately12

eight blocks from the proposed development13

site.14

I thank you for the opportunity to15

testify in favor of the proposal for the16

single-family homes.17

I'm a 26 year Hillcrest resident,18

former ANC 7B Commissioner and Chair,19

currently a member of the Hillcrest Community20

Civic Association Board and an active member21

of the neighborhood. I'm testify, though, on22
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my own behalf and not on behalf of any1

organization.  But I believe that many2

Hillcrest residents do feel as I do.3

Our whole neighborhood is effected4

by development, not just one single member5

district.  Just as our whole neighborhood is6

effected by the Skyland redevelopment, not7

just my single member district or the one8

where I live.9

I've been following the issue of10

housing development in this area for many11

years, beginning in fact with a proposal in12

2002 when I was ANC Chair, a developer13

approached ANC 7B about building some cheap14

houses on the site, and we rejected the15

proposal outright. And he never came back and16

pursued it.  This was well before EYA entered17

the picture in 2006, I think, with a proposal18

more in line with Hillcrest's high standards.19

Some in our community opposed the20

original development of 170 townhouses on the21

site, citing traffic concerns, too much22
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density and a desire to preserve green space.1

They said if the land was to be developed,2

they wanted fewer houses and they wanted3

single-family detached homes.4

EYA is now proposing 54 single-5

family detached homes.  They are preserving6

the green space and they're no longer7

proposing a Southern Avenue cut through.  The8

new proposal fits with Hillcrest being between9

Naylor Gardens, other single-family homes and10

the Metro station.11

We in Hillcrest, we value our12

trees and our green space and we're fortunate13

to have lots of green space with some National14

Park land running through our neighborhood.15

And several other wooded undeveloped parcels.16

We value our lot sizes.  And I think they're17

larger than most lot sizes in the rest of the18

District.19

Our preference for preserving20

green space and keeping the character of our21

neighborhood the way it is is an indication of22
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our values.  So I think that opposing this1

additional housing is only natural, you know.2

Because a lot of people just don't want3

change. People fear change because change can4

be negative.  However, it's not realistic to5

believe that a 12 acre privately owned swath6

of land in our neighborhood in this beautiful7

neighborhood a quarter of a mile from a Metro8

station will remained undeveloped. It's time9

to face the reality that development will10

happen and we need to make the best of it.11

EYA is known for high quality12

residential development.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you14

wrapping up?15

MS. CHAMBERLAIN:  This is the last16

sentence.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Okay.18

MS. CHAMBERLAIN:  And they can19

build these homes by-right needing only this20

variance which in fact will preserve the green21

space and situate the homes as close to Metro22
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as possible.  So we should accept this1

proposal and support the required variance,2

and use this opportunity to work EYA to make3

this addition to Hillcrest the best that it4

can be.5

Thank you.  6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.  7

Questions?8

I just want to ask your opinion as9

a long term Hillcrest resident, et cetera.  It10

looks like this development may be different11

from what's been done before as far as a12

development with 50 something houses, is that13

correct or no?14

MS. CHAMBERLAIN:  Been done in --15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  In Hillcrest?16

MS. CHAMBERLAIN:  I don't know of17

anything similar that's been done in Hillcrest18

since I've lived there. Yes, sure, it's19

different.  But this area will be developed20

one way or another and I think this is an21

excellent proposal.  I mean, this addresses22
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all of the concerns that I heard from1

residents back when EYA had their original2

proposal on the table.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Any4

other question?5

Okay.  Next.6

MR. SPALDING:  Okay.  My name is7

Vincent Spalding.  I live at 3180 Westover8

Drive, Southeast Washington, D.C. in Hillcrest9

community. And I've been a resident of the10

Hillcrest community for 39 years.11

I've held several community12

leadership positions including serving as past13

president of the Hillcrest Community Civic14

Association and past ANC Commissioner for ANC15

7B.16

I'm here today speaking as a17

resident of the Hillcrest community testifying18

on my own behalf and not on behalf of any19

other organization.20

I support the single-family21

housing development being proposed by22
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Eakin/Youngentob.  I am familiar with1

Eakin/Youngentob and believe this project will2

bring 54 high quality single-family homes to3

the community which would lead to greater4

housing choices for existing and new residents5

and assist in catalyzing economic development6

in the future.7

I understand that the single-8

family homes are acceptable types per the9

existing R-1-B zoning designation. And I10

believe that the requested special exception11

and variance should be granted for the12

following reasons, which in a lot of case have13

been previously presented:14

Developer's reputation.15

Eakin/Youngentob is a well respected local16

developer and has completed several successful17

projects in the District and the surrounding18

areas.19

Their products is of the highest20

quality.  And I look forward to them bringing21

the same quality to Hillcrest.22
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I think that this development will1

increase property value because of the name2

and reputation of the developer and the3

quality of homes.4

History of the project.  I've been5

aware of the proposed development of this site6

since Eakin/Youngentob proposed the townhouse7

project in 2005 and 2006.  Eakin/Youngentob8

has consistently reached out to the community9

to work out proposals acceptable to the10

community.  I believe that the original11

townhouse proposal had some merit and was the12

right approach to transit oriented13

development.  Because Eakin/Youngentob14

received push back from some members of our15

community, it has dramatically changed course16

providing the opponents were suggesting a17

single-family development with less than the18

maximum allowable number of homes with a19

significant open space buffered to preserve20

trees and views for those residents on21

Gainesville Street.  The single-family home22
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development represents a significant1

compromise and should be approved.2

Transit oriented development3

traffic.  The homes seem to be positioned at4

the bottom of the site to provide optimum5

access to the Metro and to provide a five acre6

park buffer for the project.  This type of7

development will encourage more use of the8

Naylor Road Metro for Hillcrest residents,9

exactly what should occur given the energy10

prices our country faces.11

Regarding traffic.  My12

understanding is that Eakin/Youngentob is13

proposing less than minimum number of by-right14

homes on the site. Therefore, it appears that15

the traffic would be less than the maximum16

allowable traffic.  The traffic should be17

further reduced by the use of Metro for these18

and other households.19

Catalysts for economic20

development. I am a --21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you close22
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to finishing up?1

MR. SPALDING:  Yes, I am.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  3

MR. SPALDING:  I am a strong4

proponent of economic development in5

Hillcrest. I believe that an invested of this6

type by a quality developer will result in7

further economic development such as8

redevelopment of the low quality retail no9

Naylor Road adjacent to this site,10

redevelopment of the adjacent Marlboro House11

Apartment building and encourage development12

at Skyland.  They say the quality rooftops13

bring retail, and I believe that can happen14

and help move the community towards the higher15

quality retail we need.16

In closing, while this site may be17

appropriate for even denser development, I18

believe that this development has proposed a19

solid solution to address community concerns20

and put forth a high quality project that will21

enhance our great Hillcrest community.22
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That completes my testimony.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you2

very much.3

Any questions?4

Did any of you go to the ANC5

meeting in which this application was voted6

on?7

MS. CHAMBERLAIN:  I was out of8

town during the whole month of September. But9

I probably wouldn't have gone anyway because10

I wouldn't have known what the agenda items11

are. They're not published ahead of time.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All13

right. Anything else?14

Okay.  Thank you very much.15

Yes, Mr. Jeffries?16

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  A17

question.  So besides the ANC meetings what18

other community meetings were there in19

Hillcrest where this development was discussed20

that you know of?21

MR. SPALDING:  I believe we had a22



381

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

-- when I was President of Hillcrest Civic1

Association we had a community-wide meeting to2

have the developers come in and brief the3

community, largely attended by several folks,4

to address different concerns.  That was under5

the auspices of the Hillcrest Community Civic6

Association, which I served as President of.7

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.8

Okay.  Thank you. 9

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Just on10

that latter point, Mr. Spalding, were11

representatives of the applicant present at12

your meeting?13

MR. SPALDING:  Yes. I think the14

applicants actually participated in the15

presentation.16

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Okay.  And17

do you recall when the meeting was?18

MR. SPALDING:  No, I don't.  My19

memory is about two weeks long, so it's been20

short these days.  IT was in the time frame of21

2006 when the townhouse project was being22
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presented.  And then after that I think they1

decided to go back and take it under2

advisement the various comments received from3

the community.4

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  And do you5

have a recollection or a sense of about how6

many folks attended that meeting?7

MR. SPALDING:  Correct me if I'm8

wrong, I think several folks in this room were9

there. It was probably 150 plus.10

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  So was11

there any meetings of this proposal on the 5412

units?13

MR. SPALDING:  No.  No.14

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:15

There's been nothing recent?16

MR. SPALDING:  This proposal, I17

guess, no. We were talking about the townhouse18

proposal at that time.19

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.20

MR. SPALDING:  And this particular21

proposal has recently surfaced, to my22
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knowledge.1

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So how did3

you find out about this application?4

MR. SPALDING:  I -- well, I think5

the local Council person put out a notice6

about a meeting that she convened.  Contacted7

me about this hearing.  He had put out -- it8

was noticed in the -- on the, I guess, various9

websites, I guess.  And I'm here to testify.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  When did the11

Councilmember have a meeting?  Was that12

Alexander or was that -- okay.   When did she13

have that meeting?14

MS. CHAMBERLAIN:  Basically15

Councilmember Alexander comes to the16

Councilmember Roundtables which follow the17

Hillcrest Civil Association meetings, which18

are the first Saturday of every month. So she19

makes announcements like that.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But there was21

a meeting, right?  Not just an announcement?22
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I mean, I was wondering whether --1

MS. CHAMBERLAIN:  Oh, there was a2

meeting.  I understand there was a meeting3

yesterday.4

MR. SPALDING:  No, I think didn't5

Councilmember Alexander have a meeting?  She6

convened a meeting.  Yes, in the community,7

yes.  I wasn't there, but she convened a8

meeting.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Right.10

Okay.  Okay.  Thank you very much.11

Sometimes people don't know12

whether they're for or against, or they're13

both.  And so I think I said if somebody was14

indecisive, they could go next, come up here15

next.  But that's not usually the case.16

Okay.  Those who are in opposition17

to the applicant want to come forward to18

testify.19

All right, why don't you start?20

You look like you're ready.21

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Excuse22
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me, before you get going.  As each of you --1

it would be helpful if you can tell us where2

you live, I mean exactly relation how many3

blocks and all that.4

MR. AUSTIN: My name is Chester5

Austin.  And I live at 3205 Gainesville.  And6

my back yard is adjacent to the property7

that's being built on.8

And I just want to --9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And can I ask10

you adjacent where on that? To the trees, to11

the what?12

MR. AUSTIN:  I'll show you.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank14

you.  Thank you.  15

MR. AUSTIN:  What I want to say is16

that what this is is that the company that's17

building that's trying to put something in an18

area that's not suited for.19

If you walk out my back yard in20

the trees, the back yard, I have 50 foot trees21

that's done fell and they didn't break off.22
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They fell from the root. So the soil is bad1

there.2

My yard back there is -- I've been3

3205 for 32 years, 1976. Every five years the4

back yard goes downhill. It's coming from the5

rain.  Okay.  6

Mrs. Martin live to the right of7

me. Her yard is going down.  We have yards.8

If you notice the houses two doors9

down from me, one is Mr. Curitan. He put about10

35 truckloads of truck in there so he could11

have a yard. But if you notice where Mr. Baker12

is that testified that he loves the houses now13

and everything, he has no road there. The14

reason why he's saying that because he thinks15

he's going to get a wall, a wall -- a free16

wall. Because his yard goes straight down the17

back. He has about eight feet of yard.18

The lady next door to him is Mrs.19

Rich. Mrs. Rich's yard goes straight down.20

They have no yard.  The reason why they're for21

it is because they think they're going to get22
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a free wall on the back of their yard so they1

can stand out. They think they're getting2

something free. They're not for the3

neighborhood.4

And as far as letters -- as far as5

people not letting anyone know about letters6

what's happening in the neighborhood, Ms.7

Robin Hammond she sends letters out.  I get8

letters all the time. We go the meetings.  So9

the person that said that they don't know10

anything about that is wrong.11

And there's another thing. That12

intersection coming to Branch Avenue, you have13

five intersections. One going up north, one14

going south from Branch Avenue. Two exits15

coming out from Marlboro House and one from16

Southern Avenue.  And by the time they build17

another one there, it would be six. That's18

going to be a war zone.19

So that's all I have to say.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.  21

MS. GOODWIN:  My name is Mamie22
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Goodwin.  I live at 3311 Gainesville Street.1

I'm not quite adjacent to the property. The2

property that is -- I think it was titled Ms.3

Riskin's property, there's a blank property4

and you see a set of homes. My home is north5

of that.  You need me to show you?6

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  You're7

across the street?8

MS. GOODWIN:  My back is to the9

property.10

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Is it11

similar to the gentleman --12

MS. GOODWIN:  No, he's closer.13

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Oh,14

okay.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.  The16

light is accurate.  okay.17

MS. GOODWIN:  I'm opposed to the18

property being developed, and I would prefer19

that it stay within the current zoning, that20

there not be any variances. Just stay21

consistent with the neighborhood.22
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Also, there is as far as the1

traffic is concerned, living closer to Branch2

and Southern, you know, folks are not there in3

the middle night and I wake up because, you4

know, it's a nice summer day and the window is5

open and you hear a screech and a bang, you6

know.  That's at night.  During the day7

sometimes it's even worse. So I do know that8

the traffic overflow, hopefully that DDOT will9

handle that with some turn signals or whatever10

else they need to do to make sure that there's11

perfect traffic flow.   But I just wanted to12

say that I would prefer that the neighborhood13

stays consistent with the current zoning.14

Also with the traffic, when15

there's the slightest backup, my street looks16

like Branch Avenue. Because there are folks17

that know the cut throughs and the cut18

arounds.  Folks hit me before 7:00 in the19

morning because there is not a do not enter20

between 7:00 and 9:30, but before 7:00 there21

are folks zooming up Gainesville just to get22
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to bypass the Branch Avenue traffic.1

In the afternoon if there's any2

kind of a backup, folks on Branch Avenue they3

do know that you can cut through Gainesville4

and around and hit Naylor or another part of5

Southern Avenue. They use it as an expressway.6

The street that I live on that7

part is an incline.  As far as traffic calming8

we have inserted stop signs at the9

intersection of 33rd and Gainesville.  It10

slows the traffic down some. Some don't see11

the stop signs.  Some people. But within the12

neighborhood itself for traffic calming the13

last couple of years they have installed those14

speed humps. So that is also to slow down the15

traffic that's been cutting through the16

neighborhood.17

Thank you for allowing me to talk.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.  19

Okay.  Next.20

MR. O'DELL:  My name is Cherry21

O'Dell.  I live at 2811 33rd Street.  My house22
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is on the corner.  The front of my house is on1

33rd, but the side of my house borders2

Gainesville Street.3

I'm 76 years old and I've been in4

this community for 42 years.  When I moved out5

there it was not a neighborhood that people6

desired to live in. Because you didn't even7

call it Hillcrest. They just called it8

Southeast and it had all the trappings of9

public housing and crime.  But many of us have10

worked to make that a better neighborhood.  I11

like to include myself among them.12

Now people want to live there.13

Other people want to come and they want to14

take advantage and make a profit out of it.15

I think it is a money issue16

because the numbers changed.  At the17

Councilmember's meeting the EYA representative18

said the houses would sell for $500,000 to19

$700,000.  Today he said $400,000 to $600,000.20

Everything moves.21

If you look on the specs,22
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everything that he said today they can do it1

that way or they can change it. They can have2

two houses on the property or they can have as3

many as they want.  And lawyers say get it in4

writing.5

So what is said here and what is6

in writing can be different. And I'm sure I7

know where that would go.8

I moved out there because I wanted9

things that maybe a lot of people don't want.10

But people of average income, which I am and11

now I'm fixed income, I could get.  A yard for12

my children to play in so they weren't in the13

street.  I could have music on to read by and14

not effect my neighbor.  A park near where I15

live and not have to walk two or three blocks16

when you come home at night.  These are little17

things, but they're a big thing to people who18

have not just a house, but a home.  That's19

what this is to me. It is the only home I have20

ever owned.21

I also think of it as the type of22
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community that a lot of people wish they had1

but don't.  It is a real neighborhood.2

I've been in almost every house3

anywhere close to me. I can walk down the4

street and most people know me.  Nobody5

meddles but if you need help, almost anybody6

will help you.  It's a very diverse7

neighborhood.8

I will sum up by saying I like --9

this is a neighborhood that has big yards,10

green grass, large trees, little animals and11

birds, things that don't mean a lot to a lot12

of people, but they do to us. The community13

that's being built is brick, concrete.  Now is14

there anyplace still in the District where you15

can have the former or are all communities16

going to be the latter?17

Thank you. 18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.  19

I do want to say to you, though,20

that whatever we approve, they won't be able21

to change.  So then it will be set in stone.22
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That's what this is about basically.  Okay. 1

MR. HAMMOND:  Good afternoon,2

Madam Chair and other members of the Board.3

Initially I prepared my -- this is not a4

prepared statement, but I had written it for5

this morning, so I have to refer to it as this6

evening.7

Thank you for providing this8

opportunity for me to testify this afternoon9

on behalf of myself.10

And I should start by saying I'm11

Phillip Hammond.  I've lived in Hillcrest for12

39 years.  And I'm currently the Chair of the13

ANC 7B Commission.  But I'm testifying today14

just as a basic citizen of Hillcrest.15

Based on the number of community16

meetings since 2005, in theory the community17

has not been in opposition of this18

development. What I've heard the community say19

is that:20

Number one.  Hillcrest is not21

deficient in housing stock. Therefore, if22
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homes were built there should not be an1

excessive number built.2

Number two.  The developer has the3

option of building the project by-right.4

However, I believe the developer thinks that5

this will reduce the profit margin. I submit6

by-right, and I have in front of me the plan7

by-right.  And if you look at that plan the8

top northern art could be preserved, and this9

is just my contention.  The top northern part10

could be preserved as a green space, but the11

housing number would be sufficiently reduced12

to probably 40 homes that he would have to13

build without a variance.14

Madam Chair and members of the15

Board, I submit that residents of Hillcrest16

would support this project if the project was17

not overbuilt and would follow the current R-18

1-B -Zoning Regulations of the community.19

Madam Chair, the Office of20

Planning has proposed in the Comp Plan has21

designated this site as appropriate for22
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single-family detached developed. I believe1

this designation was made based on the R-1-B2

footprint for the site.3

I also believe that the traffic4

impact statement, if there was one, it was not5

shared with the ANC.  And also the Office of6

Planning was not forthcoming with providing us7

with any other plans that they have talked to8

the developer regarding this site.9

I would like to go far as saying10

also that in regards to notices about ANC11

meetings, at every Hillcrest meeting, which is12

held the first Saturday of every month, there13

is a report from the recording secretary, who14

happens to be Commissioner Marlin, about15

upcoming meetings that the ANC will host.  So16

if you are at that meeting, you will know17

about any meeting that's forthcoming that the18

ANC will have.19

As I said before, I believe the20

community would basically support the project,21

but within the footprint of the R-1-B22
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development site the project could be built1

without variance.  But it may need a special2

exception.3

Thank you for giving me the4

opportunity to testify.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Thank you.  6

Any questions?  Thank you very7

much.8

Okay.  Mr. Quinn, do you want to9

make any closing arguments and then we'll10

discuss whether we'll leave the record open11

for anything and what the schedule will be.12

MR. QUINN:  Very brief. I'd like13

to make it quicker is for me to make a few14

remarks and then have two witnesses, they're15

going to be two minutes each or maybe one16

minute each.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Your18

rebuttal witnesses?19

MR. QUINN:  Pardon me?20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Rebuttal21

witnesses?22
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MR. QUINN:  Yes, rebuttal.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.2

  MR. QUINN:  First, I think3

sometimes it's good to go back to basics and4

talk about where we are in the framework of5

zoning.6

Before zoning anyone could do what7

they wanted to do with their property. With8

zoning, obviously there are controls, and9

thank goodness we have those controls since10

1920.  Right now we're talking about a site11

that's zoned R-1-B which permits 5,000 square12

foot lots, and those can fit into however you13

do the zoning.  I mean, how many square feet14

you have.  And what the zoning also provided15

were two things:16

One --17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm just a18

little confused for a second.19

MR. QUINN:  Yes.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  With the21

procedure here.  Are you saying you want to22
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give your closing argument now and then do1

your witnesses or --2

MR. QUINN:  Yes.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You do?4

MR. QUINN:  That makes it shorter5

because it leads right into those two6

witnesses.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  8

MR. QUINN:  If that's okay?  I can9

change.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I guess11

that's all right.  All right.12

MR. QUINN:  If you'd like me to go13

a different way, that's okay.  All right.14

So basically you have zoning on15

the size, R-1-B, 5000 square foot lots.  But16

zoning also provided very carefully in order17

to protect the rights of property owners for18

variances and special exceptions.  Special19

exceptions to take care of situations for20

example large interior lots.  That's 2516.21

Variances because there's situations that22
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arise where you can't because of practical1

difficulties, size, shape, topography and all2

the things that we've been talking about that3

say when you have that situation, you get4

variances to figure out how many buildings you5

can put on that site.  And that's what we've6

been going through.7

And there's a three step part. It8

seems to me that we've met very clearly all9

three, but what I'm trying to address right10

now the first two.  And I think Mr. Jeffries11

really summed it up quite well, and I'm just12

sort of repeating.  But I think it's13

important.14

One, there's no doubt about the15

difficulties in this site. I won't enumerate16

them anymore.17

Two, the application to building18

on the site and how it becomes a practical19

difficulty.  I other words, the uniqueness and20

the practical difficulty.21

And then the third part is well22
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you have that situation, how do we make sure1

that it doesn't adversely impact the2

community.  And that's why I wanted to get int3

our witnesses. Basically, I'd like for them to4

talk about two things.  One can be extremely5

short, namely communications. And I only want6

to do that to clear up the record.  And7

secondly character.  8

So I think Mr. Jeffries was right9

on target and I think that's what we want to10

do in our rebuttal.  And I don't think I'll11

need to say anything after that. Maybe just a12

little, but not much.13

So at this point I'd like to turn14

it over to Mr. Thakkar to talk about the15

communication briefly and lead into the16

character which Jack McLaurin will discuss in17

more detail.18

MR. THAKKAR:  Thank you for your19

time, and I will be brief.20

Number one, I just want to say21

that there were a couple of other supporters22
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here, they did have to leave because of the1

house. And I believe they did submit letters.2

And there should be somewhere around eight or3

ten letters of support as well that I believe4

various folks did send into the Office of5

Planning representative of various people in6

the community.7

With regard to the communication,8

I wanted to only address this because Board9

member Loud said to kind of fill in the gaps.10

In short, you know I think Commissioner Marlin11

should give herself credit because a lot of12

what you see here today, just to be clear in13

communication, came as a result of a number of14

meetings, some of them quite difficultly15

frankly, ANC meetings, Hillcrest Civic16

meetings 2006 and 2006.  And as a result of17

those meetings I believe you have this ANC18

resolution from 2005.  So I did a lot of19

talking to various folks. I've spent time in20

Mr. Fleischman's home.  And  I got.  You know,21

at least I thought I got it.  And what I22
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thought I got was, you know, and I don't mean1

to be repetitive, but what I thought I got out2

of all of those meetings was we want true3

single-family homes. We do want preservation4

of some real amount of space on this site5

because of the streets.  We do want minimal6

implications on traffic.  We do want high7

quality development.  We don't want you to8

connect the roads from 32nd and 33rd Street.9

I think Ms. Chamberlain summed10

some of that up in some of her testimony.  So11

we really took comments we heard in community12

meetings, the ANC position as it was passed in13

2005 and that is what we used in terms of14

putting together a response proposal.15

Yes, we took a little time off to16

kind of think about:  How are we going to17

approach this?  Because on the one hand we18

thought the townhouse proposal had some merit.19

There was community support for that proposal20

along with community opposition.  And we sort21

of weighed everything out and decided to come22
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back with something that we really thought,1

you know, went very far to addressing the2

concerns of the community. And we did try to3

make that clear in this second round of4

discussions as well.5

We came back.  We did present to6

the ANC last night.  Councilmember Alexander7

did have a meeting on September 29th.  She8

asked us to come out.  And she said, hey, you9

know before this goes to the Board of Zoning10

Adjustment just please come out and present11

the full case, take questions.  We spent about12

2½ hours with the community at that point in13

time.  And then again last evening in this14

special meeting we spent probably another 2½15

hours. And we had a lot of very good16

discussion.  And I understand some of the17

concerns, but I do think we've come a long way18

to those concerns.19

I'll then turn into character. And20

I think that's maybe where we're getting a21

little bit of pushback in terms of the22
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character.  And I just wanted to say that one1

thing that I think might be missing is that,2

you know, the single-family homes certainly3

are very important to the site, and they're to4

the north of the site. But you do have Naylor5

Gardens.  And as Commissioner Marlin said,6

it's a beautiful place.  It's hilly, there's7

trees, but it's 18 units per acres.  You know,8

we're proposing four units per acres. So it is9

a dense, multifamily, very nice, very10

liveable, very well kept development but it's11

a very dense piece of development just on one12

side of the site.13

And then, obviously, the Marlboro14

House while it's in Maryland, it is15

contextual. In fact, if I'm not mistaken our16

homes may be closest to the Marlboro House17

than anything else. And that's a high density,18

you know seven story, I think, building.19

So what we tried to do in this20

case was again look at the factors, look at21

the complete surrounding community and try to22
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put forth single-family homes of similar1

architecture, of similar quality for the2

community.3

And I just want to hit on a small4

point with regard to pricing. You know, we5

were looking through the exhibits that were6

put together.  You know, there's an exhibit of7

I think of IBS Homes, and we looked at that8

home.  And this is -- I'll bring it up.  But9

in short, I don't know when this is from, but10

it says "Luxury single-family homes priced11

from the high $400,000s."  And so when we12

looked at numbers and when Richard Harps13

looked at numbers, you know we just tried to14

get a good sense of the community.  15

We do think, just to be clear,16

that these will sell at the upper end of the17

market because they're going to be very nice,18

they're going to be very high quality, they're19

going to brand new.  And so, you know, we20

think we are going to be in keeping with that21

higher end.  I just can't speculate on exactly22
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where pricing will go.1

So that's my final comment.  I2

wanted to say to the Board and to the3

community with all candor, I think we will do4

a good job in this community. I know there's5

been tension. It's been a long back and forth.6

But if we have the opportunity to build this,7

I think it will be a great addition to this8

community.9

I'm always asked, you know, what10

are the community benefits here.  Mr.11

Fleischman already says to me stop blowing12

smoke and give me the hard facts.  And I say13

look, Mr. Fleischman, the real deal is you get14

this five acre preservation area which I think15

is great, but at the end of the day what16

you're getting in my opinion is 54 new17

residents who are going to watch over the18

streets, who are going to take care of their19

homes, who are going to be utilizing the20

Metro, who are going to be good upstanding21

homeowning members of this community. 22
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And I know, you know I grew up in1

the city as well.  And my parents have been2

here for over 30 years.  And, you know, change3

is certainly difficult and we respect that.4

But at the same time having done this for the5

city at one point in time and now as a private6

developer, it can often lead to good things if7

you're working with a good company and you're8

keeping folks involved in moving forward.9

So thank you for your time.10

MR. McLAURIN:  Just a couple of11

points on character.  As Aakash mentioned, you12

know there is the multifamily component over13

there.  But if we exclude it, I think we14

understand that Hillcrest is a very eclectic15

neighborhood. It is a neighborhood comprised16

of Tudor Homes, Craftsman Homes, Italiante17

Homes, Federal Homes, Georgian Homes of all18

different sizes.  Craftsman cottages and19

bungalows.  If you'd like, here are20

approximately 60 some photographs in numerical21

order in the sequence that I photographed the22
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entire neighborhood.  And they have not been1

purged, they have not been screened or2

anything.  This was in my file that I just3

pulled out. If you would like to see them,4

this is where they are.  Lots of different5

sizes.6

The photographs that you've seen7

exactly right, they are in the neighborhood.8

You haven't seen the other types of homes that9

are in there. And those styles that I10

mentioned are typically characterized by the11

garages or lack thereof. They have no typical12

garages like you see in this Woodmont that was13

given as an example here. This is a front load14

garage home here.  Typically you don't see the15

garages. They're accessed by alleys whether16

they're on paper or not.  If there are garages17

in the front, they're typically tucked under.18

So that's consistent with what we're trying to19

do.20

Large dormers, oversized dormers.21

Sometimes they're twins but these attics in a22
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lot of these homes they're occupied.1

Heavy porches, porch fronts. These2

are not porch fronts, so we're going to have3

porches.4

Heavy porticos.  There's symmetry,5

there asymmetry. Typically if it's6

asymmetrical it's a tudor.  There's an element7

like a single reverse gable that pops out.8

Simple roof forms.  There's9

typically one shape of the roof.  It's reverse10

gable or it's side-to-side gable or it's a11

hip.  There's not these compound roof forms12

that you see here. Even in the big Georgian13

homes or the Italianate Homes, it's a very14

simplistic roof.15

They're typically flush fronts16

with very little ins and outs on the fronts.17

Raised yards with steps, which is18

exactly what we have here.19

So that's the only point I want to20

make is you cannot pick one particular type21

and say that that is the style that makes this22
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a contextual development. This is an interior1

development.  There's very little frontage.2

If you want to call it an enclave, that's3

fine, but it is bounded by open space.  4

So I guess that makes my point.5

Office of Planning6

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  The7

only question, Madam Chair, I have for Mr.8

McLaurin is that I think the issue from the9

community, some of the people from the10

community, was probably less around style of11

architecture and more size of lot and spacing12

and so forth.  I mean, that's what I got a lot13

of.  You know, just the size of the lots and14

sort of comparing that to what's being15

proposed here.16

I mean, still obviously single-17

family.  I mean, you know, and so forth.18

I mean, I don't know if in terms19

of those photographs that you have that you're20

going to show more of sort of close homes.21

And I assume that that's not what you have22
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there.1

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  No, it has2

everything.  I mean, it has homes, single-3

family detached homes that are ten feet apart.4

And that's what we have.  And we actually5

selected ten feet for building code reasons.6

You know, there are new constructions that's7

even less than ten feet nowadays because the8

building code allows allowances if you want to9

go in it.  That's not what we wanted to do. We10

wanted to build a real single-family detached11

community.12

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.13

MR. McLAURIN: So this is not a14

four foot separation.  So that's here too.15

There's the bigger lots.  I don't16

dispel that the pictures you showed are17

accurate.  Right, they're there too.  But18

there's more of it.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  If you want20

to put them in the record, you can.  But you21

need to provide them -- shown them to the ANC22
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and then provide them.1

MR. McLAURIN:  With a copy?2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes. You3

don't have to make a copy right now.4

MR. QUINN:  We can send the ANC5

copies.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.7

MR. QUINN:  That really concludes8

our presentation.9

I just want to say in response to10

the last statement here --11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Wait. I have12

to see if there's cross.  13

MR. QUINN:  Pardon me?14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you going15

to make a closing or are you commenting on16

your witness right now?17

MR. QUINN:  Maybe I should wait if18

there's some cross.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Is20

there any cross examination?21

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I have a22
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question.  Since the -- I hope this is not a1

petty kind of small question.  But I do want2

to speak to the gentleman -- I'm sorry, what's3

your name?4

MR. McLAURIN:  McLaurin.5

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Mr.6

McLaurin.  You referenced you the style of the7

home and the garages.  I tried to show8

photographs that showed how our garages are9

situated.  I think in your presentation, you10

correct me if I'm wrong, the garages are --11

some of them are above ground, which is why12

you're seeking one of the variance for story13

or height.  Now that's not the case and not14

consistent or compatible with our15

neighborhood.  As you just yourself pointed16

out, most of the homes have garages that are17

on the alley or on the back detached.  And18

then there's some homes, maybe like on my19

street there are nine homes and two of us have20

garages that are below.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you have a22
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quick question.1

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I want him2

to address the compatibility. Either he needs3

to correct that or --4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did he make a5

statement that you think is not true?6

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Yes.  He7

said that the character and compatibility of8

the architecture of the homes, and he9

referenced the garage type and the different10

types of homes, Victorian, and different types11

of homes.  I want to be clear that what he's12

saying about garages is not true since his13

project shows garages that are above ground.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you15

understand the question?16

MR. McLAURIN:  I do. And I guess17

the picture on the bottom left hand corner is18

what I'm trying to say is -- and that's what19

I believe the Commissioner is talking about.20

Yes, these are in Hillcrest.  The one in the21

bottom left hand corner is what you say is22
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consistent.  1

Our front loaded town homes I2

would argue is very consistent with this3

because even though there is residential --4

there's living space on top of it, the grade5

on the side of the garages is slopping up. So6

it's an uphill condition which is exactly what7

this is.8

What I was trying to say is it's9

either this condition or the other three10

photographs that you see, which you do not11

from the public realm, you do not see garages.12

That is the other case that we have.  We13

either have the uphill garage in the front or14

you don't see our garages.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  16

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I don't17

think that's entirely true, but that's fine.18

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  19

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Let's to.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It would only21

go to something that they just testified to.22
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COMMISSIONER MARLIN: Okay.  I'm1

just looking at that.2

I do want to address briefly the3

meetings held in the community.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are you going5

to challenge something that he said as not6

being right.7

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Ask a8

question.9

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I guess he10

spoke to communication, meeting with EYA in11

contact with the ANC. I want to clear. Mr.12

Thakkar spoke to that, the communication with13

the ANC.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What about15

it?16

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  I just want17

to be clear what he was -- was you testifying18

that you felt the communication had been, I19

guess, in line with one of the -- that20

communication had been forthcoming to the ANC21

as opposed to with another member of the22
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community?1

MR. THAKKAR:  What I'm saying is2

in 2005 and 2006 at ANC meetings and other3

meetings the message was sent from a number of4

community members about what type of5

development some community members would like6

to see. We took that in consideration and came7

back to you with a plan.  To the community8

when I say "to you."  With a plan that we9

thought addressed the community's -- the10

majority of the community's concerns.11

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  My question12

is do you feel that your communication was13

forthcoming to the ANC or the Single Member14

District Commissioner either or was it with a15

member of the community?  Yes or no.16

MR. McLAURIN:  I do believe that17

we made attempts to communicate with the18

Single Member, often unsuccessful. We had a19

discussion about that last night.  I don't20

want to get into a back and forth.  But it's21

not as if we had other lines of communication22
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in the community. It's just we really heard1

what you and the community said in 2005 and2

2006.3

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Okay.  Thank4

you.  5

I disagree for the record.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. 7

Yes?  As long as it goes to what8

was just recently testified to. 9

MR. FLEISCHMAN:  Yes, ma'am.10

I would like to know why EYA did11

not come to the community to present this12

project prior to filing the application?13

There was no communication whatsoever14

concerning this particular project. And why15

not?  I mean, we had no say one way or the16

other.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That's18

the question.  Did you come to the community19

before filing the application?  If not, why20

not?21

MR. THAKKAR:  Well, we had a22
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number of -- we made a number of attempts to1

reach out to the community.  We frankly2

thought we were on a different page.  And3

given the townhouse plan of the opposition,4

there was some discomfort there.  And so we5

believe we did reach out.  We were6

unsuccessful in reaching out. And so we put7

forth a plan, a filed a plan that we thought8

addressed their concerns.9

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Well,10

Mr.  Thakkar, what does "reaching out" mean?11

Who did you talk to?12

MR. THAKKAR:  It means myself,13

Jack Lester from our company and the President14

Robert Youngentob made phone calls. We sent a15

letter on August 8th requesting to present to16

the entire ANC, requesting to present our17

project in front of the ANC such that they18

could take a vote.  Now I understand it may19

not have been received as something like that,20

but there was a goodwill attempt through21

numerous phone calls, not by me but by my22
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colleagues along with letters that weren't1

responded.2

We had a meeting -- Alexander3

called a meeting so we could get in front of4

the community, although the vote was already5

taken. So the vote was taken by the community.6

We hadn't presented yet. Councilmen Alexander7

said, hey come to the community and we did.8

And we presented.  And at that meeting myself9

and Commissioner Hammond, who is the Chair of10

the ANC, said hey you ought to come out and11

present before the ANC.  And we're talking, I12

said, you know Commissioner Hammond, it seems13

like you already voted on it before I came14

out.  We both agreed that I should come out15

and then we worked together on timing and16

agenda.  And it worked out that we could come17

out last night.18

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.19

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  That's not20

true.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay?  No,22
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that's it.  No, unless Mr. Fleischman has1

another question.  We do go for a second2

round.  I thought you were looking at the ANC.3

And we just can't do that at this point.  It's4

6:25.5

MR. FLEISCHMAN:  Well, I6

contradict what they're saying because it's7

not true.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, you9

don't.10

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  That's11

all right.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, this is13

the time for a question.  If there are no more14

questions, then we need to wrap this up.15

MR. FLEISCHMAN:  Then I have a16

question.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  18

MR. FLEISCHMAN:  Okay.  When19

Councilmember Alexander, I was in contact with20

her many, many times trying to get a handle21

what was going on here. And finally she22
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contacted EYA to fill me in on what was1

happening.  2

COMMISSIONER MARLIN:  Fill you in?3

MR. FLEISCHMAN:  Fill me in.  She4

contacted EYA to contact me, right.5

Mr. Thakkar called me. He told me6

what was happening --7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And what's8

the question?9

MR. FLEISCHMAN:  The question is10

why when he called me, and I asked for a set11

of plans or the copy of the application, he12

told me there was no way he could give it to13

me until he contacted his attorney.  I never14

heard another word.  Why was I give that15

answer?16

MR. THAKKAR:  The question is?17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  He asked you18

for plans and you said you couldn't give it to19

them.20

MR. THAKKAR:  Okay.  Right.21

Right.  So what we did is we sent them to the22
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ANC figuring that there would be a number of1

copies for the community.2

MR. QUINN:  We can furnish3

letters.  Because I know our firm sent copies4

of the letters to the ANC as well. So --5

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  You6

know, this is becoming painful.  So, you know,7

really -- anyway.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.9

Any other closing remarks?10

MR. QUINN:  Yes.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay. You did12

half of them before, right?13

MR. QUINN:  This is less than14

half.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  16

MR. QUINN:  The point here is that17

what we're talking about is single-family18

detached housing and the average 7,700 square19

feet per lot if you take the entire parcel,20

less Southern Avenue. So we're not talking21

about a dense in terms of number development.22
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It's less than what could be done as a matter-1

of-right.  And I think that's very important2

because the shape of what we're doing is3

formed relying on the variance clause and the4

practical difficulties of doing a normal5

development.  And that's how we get to the6

number.  And it seems to me it's very clear.7

So then the question comes back8

again is what we're proposing something that9

is compatible with the area and in keeping10

with the character, something that is not11

incompatible?  And I think we're dealing with12

the special exception which has a presumption13

of correctness and here I think we've met all14

the terms and tests of the variance, just as15

the Office of Planning has found. And I think16

that the DOE has found it a positive force as17

has Department of Transportation. And we ask18

for your earliest approval.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank20

you.  Okay.  21

We're not going to decide this22
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today, are we?  I don't -- well okay.  Let's1

say before I make that statement, I was making2

that statement because it's 6:27 and we have3

another case waiting.  But --4

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Is5

there something that we should get in the6

file?7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, I just8

have a question that I wanted to throw out9

after listening to all the testimony today.10

And I think what I hear from those in the11

community who are opposed to this application,12

that they don't see a clear answer as to why13

you can't comply with the regulations with14

respect to the variance.  I don't think15

there's any opposition with respect to the16

special exception.  That they're theoretical17

lots and you've got to come in for a special18

exception.19

I have heard certainly the20

applicant, Office of Planning address the21

uniqueness of this property, the first prong,22
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and the special conditions and the topography1

and the unusual shape and the preservation of2

the trees and things like that.  And that3

there are practical difficulties that you have4

in -- this is what I've heard, in building5

these houses with the dimensions required by6

the regulations because of the topography, and7

the parking lot, and all those things that8

exist on this property.9

I just think the one question that10

hasn't been answered that I would also be11

interested in, it goes to well why the 54? I12

mean why -- what the community is -- some13

people in the community are upset about is14

that the green around the house, that that's15

what the beautiful properties in Hillcrest16

look like.  And, you know, separate from is17

this not attractive, is this not in character.18

But what is that burden that you end up with19

this 54 number that doesn't give that lot20

size?21

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Madam22
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Chair, are we --1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We're not2

deliberating, no. I'm saying -- and what I'm3

just throwing is that's what I have heard and4

I can't say -- I would want to go back and5

look at the variance test.  And I just think6

that's a valid concern that I don't think has7

been fully addressed even though I do think8

that the applicant has hit the test.  You9

know, their practical -- there is uniqueness,10

at least practical difficulties that, you know11

-- but I think there's a validity to that12

question about the degree of the burden that,13

you know, Mr. Fleischman was asking about.14

Like -- no, we're not talking about15

impossible.  That it's not impossible. But why16

are you at 54 and why can't you do 30, maybe17

like they were saying oh 40 might do it.  Why18

can't you do 40?  And I just think there's19

that question that's out there that I think20

would be good to have the applicant respond to21

as far as -- I would like that.22
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MR. QUINN:  Do you want it now or1

do you want it in writing, or how would you2

like it?3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, I mean4

I want to hear from other Board members.5

Because that will effect how we proceed today.6

If you have an answer for it today7

and it's not that long and we have this other8

case waiting, you know that's a possibility or9

we could just leave the record open for you to10

address that if we were set this off for11

decision making.  If other Board members feel12

like they want -- they don't need much more13

information, they're ready to proceed today,14

then I would say, yes, if you could respond to15

that question, that would be great. 16

How do other Board members feel17

with respect to proceeding today or do you18

have any other questions you want answered?19

Mr. Jeffries sounds like he's pretty much20

ready to --21

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Madam22
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Chair, by proceeding, you mean deliberating1

and deciding the case today?2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.3

VICE CHAIRPERSON LOUD:  Well, let4

me put it this way:  I think the record is5

full for me. And I think I could based on the6

record probably deliberate today.7

I'm not certain if I could8

articulate it today just it terms of9

marshalling up the evidence and the testimony10

and organizing and all of that.  But I don't11

think that I need any additional information.12

MEMBER WALKER:  Madam Chair, I13

think we need to be considerate of the14

individuals who have been waiting here today15

for the appeal that's scheduled. And for that16

reason I think it would be best to put it off17

for decision making.  If there are a few items18

that could be addressed by counsel in a19

posthearing submission, then that would also20

afford us the opportunity to receive21

information.22
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MEMBER DETTMAN:  Madam Chair, I1

could go either way.  I think the record's2

full enough for us to go forward today.  If we3

do put it off, I personally don't see the need4

to have anything else put in the record in5

terms of why couldn't you do 30, why couldn't6

you do 40.  I think that there's enough in the7

record and in the oral testimony that gets me8

the answer that I need with respect to that9

question.10

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:11

Obviously, I mean you know where I'm at.  And12

I think that Mr. Sher, I think several people13

sat here and discussed it in quite detail, you14

know, in terms of if you really look at the15

overall site and look at the level of homes16

that they're putting in, I mean this is really17

quite frankly not a dense site.  And I think18

that the variance test has been more than19

proved here.  20

And, you know, again, if it's just21

a timing thing here, I'm fine with that. But22
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I don't need to see anything else in the1

record.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  All3

right.  Then I don't want to open up this4

whole record thing for my question.  So, and5

Mr. Quinn, you think that you can answer that6

now, is that correct?7

MR. QUINN:  Yes.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Let's9

do that. Let's finish this then.10

MR. QUINN:  I really think it's11

been answered.  But the point I want to make12

is the whole purpose of a variance clause when13

you're talking about numbers, the variance14

clause for practical difficulty as opposed to15

the use variance, was put in to in effect16

equalize the situation that you could do as a17

matter-of-right.  That's why we have it. It18

says it's there where you have a practical19

difficulty from an unusual exceptional20

situation, then you go in for variances to21

allow you to build something that's different,22
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more than likely something that attempts to1

get it to equal to what you could do as a2

matter-of-right.3

And that's basically what the4

history of the variance clause says.  That's5

why we have it.  It's to protect the property6

owner's right and the developer's right. And7

there are many cases, Palmer was just one of8

probably 15 cases in our jurisdiction that9

deal with area variances and the purposes of10

them.  And I don't want to go into that --11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, I know12

that. But it's not just that you have13

practical difficulties. We have to like weigh14

those practical difficulties.15

MR. QUINN:  Yes.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So my17

question is I think you can probably answer18

it.  I mean, we can see that because of -- all19

right.  I mean, one could see based on the20

arguments that were made that there are21

exception circumstances of this property.22
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There are topography, there's hillside,1

there's parking lot, there's other things.  I2

guess my only question is can you answer3

better for the satisfaction, at least of some4

of the individuals who are here, that yes the5

54 really is the best pretty much you could do6

that makes sense given all this stuff?  And7

you really couldn't do 30 because -- I don't8

know.9

MR. QUINN:  The answer is you10

could build one.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I understand12

that.13

MR. QUINN:  But that's not the14

purpose of the variance clause.  You could15

build two.  You could build three and go all16

the way up to 54 made sense because of the way17

it lays out in terms of the topography as it18

drops. You do rows of development and you19

figure out you can put them together. And I'm20

not the architect, I'm not the developer, I'm21

trying to explain it from a legal standpoint.22
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And I think that answers it.1

I think Mr. Sher did just what you2

asked. He went through every single test and3

said this is why we can't do the height.  This4

is why we can't -- well, you know.  I don't5

want to keep arguing what Mr. Sher said.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No. He got7

all that. And I think the only question is,8

and I don't want to prolong this too much9

except that I think it's important for the10

community's concern --11

MR. QUINN:  Right.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  -- which is13

the lot size. I don't know about the height,14

really. But I really heard about the lot size,15

that the green around it.16

MR. QUINN:  Right. And you can't17

do the lot size by virtue of the topography18

and the shape and the lack of access. And19

that's why we got to 54.  And Mr. Thakkar can20

say that.21

MR. THAKKAR:  In terms of the 54,22
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and I think I did say this, number one this1

buffer, we wanted to make it large and it's2

something we heard that was very important.3

So what we did is from an urban planning4

perspective try to put together a site that5

makes sense.6

So, you know, I guess we could ask7

the question why not 64 if that laid out well,8

or why not 40 or why not 30.  What we did was9

put forth a good faith effort to:10

Number one.  Give the District the11

three acres.  And I think that shouldn't be12

overlooked because that is an amenity in a13

public/private partnership with the city.  So14

that took away some land in terms of you're15

losing potential lot size by giving away a16

huge chunk of land for a public street when,17

in fact, you could propose a much smaller18

street.  So we thought we'd do the right thing19

by dedicating that land.20

Then you get to the preservation21

area on the other end of the site and we kind22
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of thought okay what's the right thing?  And1

we thought in terms of the back yards and the2

effect that it would have on people's homes3

that the preservation area would provide a4

buffer, number one.  Number two, you know the5

Environmental Department had concerns, the6

community concerns about the environment and7

other such species and such that live back in8

there. Folks have said there's maybe deer back9

there, what have you. So the point was we10

wanted to put forth a meaningful overture to11

the community in terms of that five acres.12

Then with what was left we said,13

you know what's a really good compatible14

housing type for this community?  And again15

because we are adjacent to high-rise, we're16

close to Metro, we're adjacent to 18 units per17

acres at Naylor Gardens and a very beautiful18

single-family community we kind of put that19

altogether and said okay, at the end of the20

day if you look at our four units per acre,21

you know I think my personal opinion that22
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might be an under utilization of a site so1

close to Metro.  And, you know, a number of2

folks have said that to us.  You know, come on3

guys, you're supposed to be the TOD guys.4

We're looking for more development. And what5

we said is hey we're in a situation here where6

we want to be respectful. And we put forth our7

very best effort.  And this is our very best8

effort.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank10

you.  11

Let me just check in with the12

other case for a minute.13

Mr. Glasgow and Mr. Cooper, is he14

still here?  Okay.  You are planning on going15

forward this evening, correct?  Okay.  16

Mr. Le Grant, okay.17

(Whereupon, an off the record18

discussion).19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We had20

our little powwow on this and it is late, but21

the Board members are ready to deliberate.  So22
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we thought we'll do it now while you're all1

here. And, hopefully it won't take too long2

and then we'll deal with the next case.3

Okay.  So we have before us an4

application for area variance relief and5

special exception.  Does someone want to start6

addressing the elements of this application?7

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Madam Chair, I8

think our deliberations and rely upon my9

colleagues to fill in the gaps where I may10

leave something out.11

Just to sort of list off the12

relief that's being sought here, we're looking13

at a few variances.  One from the number of14

stories allowed under section 400.  A variance15

from lot area requirements of section 400.  A16

variance from the rear yard requirements of17

section 404. Side yard requirements of section18

405 and a variance from the requirement to19

provide open space in the front of the20

building entrances under 2516.5.21

In addition, the applicant is22
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seeking a special exception to permit two or1

more principal buildings or structures on a2

single subdivided lot under 2516.1.3

The subject property is located4

just north of Southern Avenue, to the west of5

Branch Avenue in the R-1-B District.6

If it's all right with my7

colleagues, I'll address the variance tests8

first.9

With respect to the first prong of10

the variance test of whether the property is11

effected by an exceptional or extraordinary12

situation or condition, we saw on the record13

and we heard through testimony that the14

subject property has limited access in terms15

of existing rights-of-way. I believe in the16

testimony we heard that of the perimeter of17

the site there's less than two percent of the18

perimeter that actually access to an existing19

public right-of-way.20

Topography seems probably the21

biggest issue with respect to an extraordinary22



441

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

situation on this property.  We heard that1

going from north to south on the subject2

property there's approximately a 100 foot drop3

in topography.4

Through working with DDOT5

approximately 128,000 square feet of the6

subject property is going to be dedicated for7

purposes of extending Southern Avenue from8

Branch Avenue towards Naylor Road.9

There's a lack of public street10

infrastructure into the site which is going to11

require a large amount of square footage to be12

dedicated to private rights-of-way which13

ultimately will take away from the developable14

square footage of the site.15

A couple more. There's a desire to16

preserve a substantial portion of the site for17

open space. And that's for a few reasons.  One18

for preservation purposes of wildlife and open19

space. Secondly, through working with the20

community there's a desire to provide a buffer21

to minimize the impacts to the houses located22
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to the north.1

And finally, there's an existence2

of a surface parking lot on the south side of3

the site which I believe -- named Marlboro4

House, is that the name of the apartment5

building?  It's an existing parking lot. It6

exists there because as a result of an7

easement.  And we heard in testimony from the8

application that they do not have the9

jurisdiction to eliminate that parking lot.10

So I think that takes care of the11

first prong of the variance test. Clearly12

there's a confluence of factors here.  And I'm13

prepared to go on to the second prong of the14

variance test if I have not missed anything.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Did you say16

the parking lot?17

MEMBER DETTMAN:  I did say the18

parking lot, yes.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right.20

Okay.  Good.21

MEMBER DETTMAN:  With respect tot22
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he second prong of the variance test, whether1

the exception or extraordinary situations or2

conditions present on the subject property3

give rise to a practical difficulty or undue4

hardship.  In this case they're all area5

variances so we're looking at practical6

difficulty test.7

Concerning the relief being8

requested for the number of building stories,9

again I believe it's the topography of this10

site that really drives a lot of these11

variance requests. For the relief under12

section 400 we've found that really it's only13

the houses that are located along the north14

and western part of this site. I think they're15

being described as the houses that ring the16

development that needs this type of relief.17

And it's really driven by the topography.18

There's a necessity to provide on19

site parking. In order to have these homes20

meet the height requirements, it was going to21

require and Mr. Sher articulated this,22
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additional work in cutting into the slop so we1

could provide access to the rear of the house.2

So with respect to the relief for3

section 400, it's really topography driving4

that relief and what would have to result in5

a further disturbance of the steep slope to6

the north in order to provide access to the7

rear of the property.8

Moving onto the request under9

401.3 lot area and lot width, the applicant10

states that it's not feasible to provide the11

required lot area and width because it would12

substantially reduce the number of dwelling13

units and the amount of area dedicated to the14

extension of Southern Avenue as well as the15

amount of area dedicated to the preservation16

of the open space to the north, this land17

buffer, if you will.18

The rear yard relief as well as19

the side yard relief, again it's being driven20

by working with the community. The need and21

the desire to minimize the impacts to the22
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community on the north, the steep slope on the1

property in particular. Of course you know2

economics is going to play into this somehow.3

We have a very steep slope. If we're going to4

cut into the slope, it's not going to not only5

encroach upon the existing neighborhood but6

also possibly require the development, I7

believe we heard, in more homes being built in8

order to make up for the additional resources9

that it would take to develop higher up onto10

the property.11

So in order to make up for those12

resources, we either need to build more homes13

on bigger sites or decrease the size and14

essentially reach the right number of homes in15

order to take into account all the factors16

that are contributing to this practical17

difficulty such as the community and the slope18

and everything like that and still make this19

a feasible project.20

So, just to reiterate.  For the21

rear yard and the side yard it's really the22
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topography of the site that's driving this.1

And the same goes for the relief being2

requested under 2516.5, the provision of open3

space at the front of the property.4

Board members, I'll ask if you5

have anything to add at this point.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I mean, I7

guess looking at the site plan, as I see it,8

I do see the variances resulting from the9

topography and the improvements or whatever10

that are there right now and including the11

preservation of a large amount of open space,12

that the trees are that buffer many houses.13

And that these houses are squeezed between14

that and the parking lot, which is an15

easement, and then the roads that we're16

talking about.  17

As I understand it, more than 5418

houses could fit within this lot as a matter-19

of-right.  But I think that that, if I20

understand this correctly, mean cutting down21

the trees and great difficulty and expense in22
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building into hillsides. And so therefore the1

design of this project is I think what's2

presented as a logical design based on those3

factors.  That's why it's more dense.4

MEMBER DETTMAN:  That's right.  I5

would say, and I think we can get into this6

following the third prong, as I lay out the7

third prong.  But I'm not so sure we have to8

characterize it as more dense.  It's certainly9

more compact.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's right.11

I mean there aren't more houses in there than12

there would be allowed as a matter-of-right.13

I meant they have less lot size, they're more14

close together.15

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Okay.  Let me16

move onto the third prong of the test and then17

maybe open it back up for some comments with18

respect to the variance requests.19

The third prong states that20

whether or not the application can be granted21

and whether or not it will not cause22



448

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

substantial detriment to the public good nor1

substantially impair the intent, purpose and2

integrity of the zone plan.3

The design as it's presented today4

seems to be easily accessible. It provides5

adequate light and air to each of the dwelling6

units.  It's located to the south of the7

subject property away from the existing8

neighborhood, closer to the Metrorail.9

Office of Planning in their report10

laid out how it was consistent with several of11

the Comp Plan polices that seek to protect the12

character of existing neighborhoods, low13

density neighbors that seeks to preserve14

natural features through cluster development15

as well as seeking to promoting transportation16

oriented design through compact development17

near Metrorail stations.18

Though there's community19

opposition concerning density of the20

application, I think in comparison to what21

would be allowed as a matter-of-right, what is22
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allowed as a matter-of-right in the R-1-B1

what's being proposed is significantly less2

than what would be allowed.  OP notes in their3

report that the R-1-B District allows for a4

density of 8.7 units per acre. And that's5

taking 5,000 square feet and putting it into6

the amount of square footage in an acre.7

What's being proposed, I believe it was8

mentioned in the testimony, is four units per9

acre.  So R-1-B allows roughly nine, what's10

being proposed is four.  And it should be11

noted that it was mentioned in the closing12

comments that directly to the west of the13

subject property at Naylor Gardens there's 1814

units per acre.  So there's a mix of15

densities. It appears that the proposed16

density is consistent with what surrounds the17

subject property and it doesn't appear to be18

too dense for the surrounding neighborhood.19

We heard in oral testimony that20

the houses are oriented away from the existing21

neighborhood.  Again, they all open to the22
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south and they're located as far south as it1

seems it reasonably possible on the subject2

property given the desire to preserve open3

space and the existence of this easement along4

Southern Avenue.5

A couple of the other comments6

made in oral testimony is that there's not7

going to be a connection to 33rd and 32nd8

Street. So that's going to help reduce the9

impacts to vehicular traffic on the10

neighborhood.11

And it was noted by DCOP in their12

report that the proposal should not impair the13

intent, purpose or the integrity of the zone14

plan given what's proposed.15

Madam Chair, that finishes what I16

have in terms of my notes based on the record17

with respect to the variance tests. I can move18

on to the special exception if you would like19

me to.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Well, let me21

just add a little something on the adverse22
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impact and see if anybody wants to.  I think1

as you stated, the Office of Planning didn't2

find any adverse impacts and didn't find that3

it wouldn't be in harmony with the zone plan.4

As I said earlier, I think what I5

heard from those who were opposed to this6

development that they love and appreciate the7

beauty of Hillcrest as they know it, and as8

they presented photos of homes with a larger9

lot size.  And that this type of a development10

with smaller lots is different, perhaps, from11

the Hillcrest that they know and represented.12

And I guess that would be what I understood to13

be their argument about adverse impact. And I14

can sympathize with that looking at the beauty15

there of those large lots.  However, I don't16

think that that rises, perhaps, to the level17

of an adverse impact.18

This is a development that is new.19

It looks fairly self-contained.  The pictures20

that we saw of the homes that were going to be21

in it are very attractive and are in character22
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with the architecture in the neighborhood. So1

I don't think it rose to that level.2

And as far as traffic goes, I3

didn't hear a lot of testimony about adverse4

impact from traffic from this development.5

And as I understand it, it could accommodate6

60 something houses and therefore this7

development of 54 isn't bringing more than8

what might happen if homes were built as a9

matter-of-right.10

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Madam11

Chair, just to add a little bit onto that.  I12

thought what was also revealing was that13

towards the end of the presentation Mr.14

McLaurin provided some additional photos of15

lots of different types of homes in the16

Hillcrest neighborhood. I mean, we clearly got17

the large mansions, but there's clearly18

indication of smaller homes that are closer19

together and so forth.  So sort of making the20

case that Hillcrest is somewhat eclectic and21

diverse and that we have to be careful about22
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sort of characterizing certain parts of1

Hillcrest as just really representing all of2

Hillcrest. Hillcrest is somewhat large.3

And so I don't see this4

development having any adverse impact from the5

standpoint of character.6

And the other thing that I wanted7

to mention is that I don't think when you talk8

about traffic, there wasn't a lot of9

commentary around traffic. Because, you know10

you're looking at 54 units on 12 acres.  So at11

some point you just have to be -- it's almost12

counterintuitive to just imagine that there's13

going to be a lot of traffic concerns given a14

fairly -- I mean, a really underdeveloped15

site. And I've said that a second time.16

I think the way in which this17

program has been situated on this 12 acres I18

think has been very responsive to the19

neighborhood. And I think it's been, in fact,20

almost overly responsive to the neighborhood.21

I think that this applicant has bent well over22
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itself in terms of really trying to1

accommodate the neighborhood. And I think that2

they've done a pretty decent job of it over3

three years and a lot of movement and change4

and responsiveness to some of the concerns.5

So I am comfortable as it relates6

to the special exception relief as well as the7

third prong of the variance test.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  If we9

could take the opportunity quickly to -- I10

have it in front of me, to address the ANC's11

concerns.  Because they go to adverse impacts.12

And I had said that we would give them great13

weight by addressing their concerns. And some14

of them we already have addressed with respect15

to traffic that they raise.16

One point they raise, and we heard17

this in the hearing, is that the applicant is18

seeking a backdoor rezoning. And I just want19

to address that. That what the applicant is20

doing is applying under the regulations for21

relief that the regulations provide for and22
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that there is not any rezoning going on.  That1

they have applied for variance relief and2

special exception relief which is appropriate3

to their situation.4

What else?  Traffic, we just5

addressed.  Topography of the land.6

They expressed some concern about7

erosion, but I don't see how that effects our8

decision in this case.  I don't think it rose9

to any level of adverse impact that we heard10

that that's in the record to deny relief.11

There's a mention of crime. We12

didn't hear any testimony about crime, but I13

don't see any connection also between this14

development and crime.15

Okay.  Then they also addressed16

that there's not a need for more housing, and17

that also is not an element for our18

consideration.19

Okay.  So that does, I think,20

cover the great weight to the ANC and the21

adverse impact prong of the variance test.22
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And I know Mr. Dettman is going to1

go into the special exception. I do want to2

say, though, as we have all said, that the3

Office of Planning did a very comprehensive4

evaluation going through each of the elements.5

So I would be prepared to adopt that.  But,6

Mr. Dettman, do you want to say something7

further or anybody want to reflect anything8

else that came out in the hearing that go to9

the special exception relief?10

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  I11

think Mr. Dettman is fine with going with OP.12

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Absolutely.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It was an14

excellent report and I think we'd diverged15

from it at all. They did drop the parking16

issue.17

And it is 7:03 and we have another18

case coming up, so --19

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Madam20

Chair?21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.22
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ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Before1

we take this vote, I just really quickly want2

to say to the community that, you know, I3

heard lots of commentary about change and4

obviously change is very, very difficult.  And5

I think we've all seen, at least on this Board6

and then myself on the Zoning Commission,7

we've seen a lot of neighborhoods in the8

District of Columbia change.  Change much9

rapidly than what you're seeing in Hillcrest.10

And it's tough.  But you just have to11

understand that the city sort of moves on.12

And obviously the good news is that this is a13

regulatory board that tries to put some level14

of control on how we grow the city. But at15

some point, you know, we have to make certain16

that the city does grow and that it moves on17

and that we are sensitive to a lot of the18

change that people are seeing.19

I live in Columbia Heights.  A lot20

of people here, we're all city residents and21

we've seen lots of changes in our22
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neighborhood. And it's been pretty tough. And1

it seems that Hillcrest is one of the last2

places that people are really now starting to3

discover.4

So I just think it's important5

that going forward in other projects that you6

really engage with the developers.  You engage7

with the developers, you try to be cohesive8

and figure out exactly what are the things9

that you need to happen and try to work in10

good faith. And I think you've done that.  And11

I think that Mr. Thakkar clearly gave12

Commissioner Marlin -- I think you have13

effectively gotten this project down from 17114

and 54, and you should be proud of yourself.15

Because there have been a lot of communities16

that have not been able to get the developers17

to move that greatly.  And quite frankly, it18

is possible depending on what we do here, I19

mean this Board could have approved even more20

units because in some ways this is21

underdeveloped. So you should be very happy22
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with the work that you've done here. But I'm1

just saying going forward, you know to always,2

however it works between the developer and the3

community, just keeps these lines of4

communication open.  Because the long and the5

short is the city has to move forward with6

development and we have to figure out how we7

live with new development and how the city8

grows. We have to keep moving forward.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  We10

also have proposed conditions with this11

application.  The three proposed conditions12

referenced on page 14 of the Office of13

Planning report that the application agreed to14

at the hearing.  And then I think they were15

supplemented.16

With respect to the retaining17

walls, we were given an example of the18

materials that the retaining wall would19

consist of.  And so we can mark that as an20

exhibit and then if everyone agrees, we can21

add that as a condition that the retaining22
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walls will be in accordance with1

representation of the materials on that2

exhibit.  Okay.  3

And then we also had a4

representation -- well, the applicant said5

that they would agree to a condition that6

addressed the fact of four of the single-7

family dwellings parking situation. And I8

think that we could possibly phrase it as just9

saying that all single-family dwellings shall10

have dedicated parking spaces, or we could11

single out those four.  I think we were12

talking about this site plan being looked at13

as a whole, and that there are more than14

enough parking spaces for each single-family15

dwelling, but we're going to make sure that16

they're dedicated for each single-family17

dwelling.18

All right.19

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Madam Chair, just20

to add to that going back to OP's three21

recommended conditions, the applicant22
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addressed all three of them. They submitted1

the material for the retaining wall materials.2

And they also submitted the preservation area3

plan which speaks to OP's second condition.4

And they also submitted the wall elevation5

exhibit showing the heights of the retaining6

walls. So we may want to reference those as an7

exhibit.8

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Yes.9

I'm glad you brought that up because in number10

three it says "certain design standards," and11

I mean whose standards, what are we looking12

at?  And what do you have there?13

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Three things were14

submitted by the applicant.  One was the types15

of materials that would be used for the16

retaining wall.  There was a preservation area17

exhibit that shows the area that could be18

preserved as an open space on the north side19

of the site.  And thee is a wall elevation20

exhibit.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So when the22
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Office of Planning marks them as exhibits,1

we'll refer to them as exhibits in the2

conditions that they be in accordance with3

those exhibits.4

MR. MOY:  Madam Chair, could Mr.5

Dettman cite those --6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Describe7

them?8

MR. MOY:  The sheet number.9

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Sure.  They were10

submitted today, so they're not assigned an11

exhibit number yet.  But --12

MS. BAILEY:  I know what they are.13

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Okay.  14

MS. BAILEY:  I know what they are.15

MEMBER DETTMAN:  There's no16

drawing number.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Do you need18

to assign the exhibit now or will it be clear.19

MEMBER DETTMAN:  One's entitled 20

"Preservation Area," the other one's entitled21

"Wall Elevation Exhibit."22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And what's1

the third one?2

MEMBER DETTMAN:  "Cultured Stone3

Veneer" showing the types of materials that4

will be used on the retaining walls.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good.6

Okay.  And we do have a report from DDOT in7

support and Department of the Environment, I8

believe.  9

Also, Office of Planning checked10

with Fire and Emergency Medical Services11

Department and they had no objections.12

Anything else or do we have a13

motion?14

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Madam Chair, I15

would move for approval of Application No.16

17837 of Hillcrest Homes Associates LP17

pursuant to 11 DCMR § 3103.2 and 3104.1, for18

a variance from the maximum number of building19

stories allowed, a variance from the lot area20

requirements, a variance from the rear yard21

requirements under section 404, a variance22
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from the side yard, a variance from the1

requirement to provide open space in front of2

the building entrances under subsection3

2516.5.  And a special exception to permit two4

or more principal buildings or structures on5

a single subdivided lot under subsection6

2516.1.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  As8

conditioned?9

MEMBER DETTMAN:  As conditioned.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Second.11

Further deliberation?  Okay.  12

All those in favor say aye.13

ALL:  Aye.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All those15

opposed?  All those abstaining?16

And would you call the vote,17

please?18

MS. BAILEY:  The vote is recorded19

as five-zero-zero to grant the application as20

conditioned.  Mr. Dettman made the motion, Ms.21

Miller seconded, Mr. Jeffries, Ms. Walker and22
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Mr. Loud supported the motion. 1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank2

you very much.3

Ms. Bailey, why don't you call the4

next case? We'll just have some preliminary5

remarks to begin with.6

MS. BAILEY:   Appeal No. 18730 of7

L. Napoleon Cooper, pursuant to 11 DCMR §§8

3100 and 3101, from a March 21, 2008 decision9

of the Zoning Administrator to issue a10

Certificate of Occupancy No. 163333 for a11

grocery store and sale of off-premises12

alcoholic beverages in the RC/C-2-B District13

at premises 1631 Kalorama Road, Northwest,14

Square 2572, Lot 36.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Would16

you introduce yourselves for the record,17

please?18

MS. BOWLING:  Good evening, Madam19

Chair and the Board.  20

My name is Melinda Bowling, and21

I'm Assistant Attorney General for DCRA.22
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MR. GLASGOW:  Norman M. Glasgow,1

Jr., with the law firm of Holland & Knight on2

behalf of the intervenor, Harris Teeter.3

MR. COOPER:  Napolean Cooper,4

appellant. Myself, Yeheyis Getachew,5

Dorchester Market.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  As7

it's at a late hour, I first want to make sure8

that the parties want to proceed this evening.9

MS. BOWLING:  The Government does10

want to proceed, Madam Chair.11

MR. GLASGOW:  Yes, and we do also.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Cooper?13

MR. COOPER:  Appellant, I've been14

here since 1:00.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes.16

MR. COOPER:  I have a dinner17

meeting with an investor group at 7:30. And I18

don't think it's practical that we can proceed19

beyond a few preliminaries.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think we21

need at least a five minute break before we22
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start this case. We got to go get our folders,1

at least. And so the court reporter would need2

a longer break if we were going to go longer,3

anyway.4

So you have a dinner meeting and5

you don't want to proceed later than doing the6

preliminary matters, is that what you're7

saying?8

MR. COOPER:  If, for example, we9

could take maybe five minutes each on the10

motion to dismiss, five minutes each on my11

motion to postpone, I think we could work that12

in.13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well14

that's what we have before us, if I understand15

it.16

MR. GLASGOW:  Right.  We have the17

motions and then, of course, if you get past18

the motions --19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Right.  Okay.20

All right. So why don't we take a five minute21

break.  The court reporter needs a break as22
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well as the Board. And then we'll come back1

with our folders and proceed on hearing the2

motions.3

MR. GLASGOW:  Thank you.4

(Whereupon, off the record at 7:225

p.m. until 7:34 p.m.)6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I don't think7

there's a problem with the five minutes, five8

minutes, do you?9

MR. GLASGOW:  I think I can do10

this in five minutes.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  If12

there's a problem, we'll deal with it then.13

MR. GLASGOW:  Fine.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  15

MR. GLASGOW:  All right. On behalf16

of Harris Teeter, the intervenor in the case,17

we filed a motion to dismiss, dated November18

3rd.  Motion to dismiss addresses five19

principle points, which I will summarize later20

for the Board.  But I would first like to21

address the issue as to why under any22
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circumstance this appeal should be dismissed1

and cannot go forward under the recent2

decision of the Court of Appeals in the Basken3

case, which I assume the Board is familiar4

with where they decided that if you're5

appealing and addressing issues having to deal6

with a building permit, you can't come back on7

the Certificate of Occupancy dealing with the8

same issues and try to have another appeal.9

And that case was decided in April of this10

year, and it's quoted in our pleadings.11

The overarching issue with respect12

to this appeal and the timing and the issues13

of the appeal is the fact that there has14

already been an appeal and a decision on the15

major issues in this case in Appeal No. 17677,16

which has been decided by this Board against17

the appellant on the issue of a grocery store18

being able as an accessory use to have beer19

and wine sales.  That appeal was denied on20

March 4, 2008.21

As part of that appeal, and this22
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is significant, the appellant was made aware1

and was served a copy of Building Permit No.2

98040 and intervenor's motion to dismiss in3

case 17677 on November 1, 2007. He got a copy4

of our building permit.  Because I know in5

some of the prior things with respect to this6

case -- well, things happened in the District7

Government I don't know about, and all of that8

type of thing. Here we served him a copy of9

the building permit and the building permit10

applications. They were Exhibits E and G of11

that motion to dismiss that was filed November12

1, 2007.13

It is our position that Mr. Cooper14

did know, should have known of the existence15

for the building permit for the grocery store16

and the utilization of the spaces.  If Board17

members will remember, we had a lot of debate18

about what was shown on those plans. We argued19

that what was shown on those plans precluded20

him at that period of time. We did not prevail21

on that with the Board.  But now he's had all22
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of that information in front of him since1

November 1, 2007 and cannot dispute that at2

this point in time. That was there was a3

building permit for the grocery store,4

utilization of the areas therein, including5

the size of the store, the beer and wine sales6

area, all of that:  All shown on those plans.7

So therefore, since he's had this8

since November 1, 2007 and then as set forth9

at pages 4 and 7 of our motion to dismiss,10

there is no question of that.  So he had 6011

days from that period of time giving best case12

facts for Mr. Cooper, he had 60 days from them13

that anything having to do with that building14

permit including the Certificate of Occupancy15

that comes after it, to file his appeal by no16

later than January 2, 2008.  He can't have it17

both ways on that. He's had all that18

information. If you want to appeal again, and19

I don't think he can appeal again because of20

res judicata and collateral estoppel.  But21

even if he could have, he's way out of time.22
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This appeal was not filed until May 22nd,1

2008, over 5½ months late.2

And then in his response to our3

motion it all comes out on the table. On4

paragraph 2 of page 3 of appellant's5

opposition he says because the appeal --6

because we were saying that he's duplicating7

the issues.  And he says no, I'm not8

duplicating the issues.  He says but because9

the appeal is not duplicative given that it10

does not challenge the initial issuance of the11

building permit per se, but instead12

challenging the continuing validity of the13

same in context of the Certificate of14

Occupancy issuance given alleging intervening15

District of Columbia Consumer Regulatory16

Affairs and the rest of that sentence. So he's17

linked the two. He's linked the building18

permit and the Certificate of Occupancy which19

follow from each other, and there is statement20

that before in the prior case and in this case21

that the issuance of the Certificate of22
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Occupancy follows by virtue of the building1

permit that you get.  That's part of it.  You2

get the provisional Certificate of Occupancy3

when you apply for the building permit.4

Everyone knew that there was a building permit5

issued.  It had to get signed off by Zoning.6

So all of those issues are there.7

And this is directly the type of8

situation the District of Columbia Court of9

Appeals in the Basken case addressed and as10

quoted in our motion to dismiss at page 8.  A11

Certificate of Occupancy does not start12

another 60 day appeal period as to any and all13

DCRA zoning decisions effecting a project that14

preceded issuance of the certificate.  If that15

were so, every zoning determination that16

preceded issuance of a building permit would17

effectively be subject to review again at the18

Certificate of Occupancy stage and no property19

owner could ever have assurance that a20

building permit would not be stopped in its21

tracks at the last minute.22
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We're precisely doing what the 1

Basken said you can't do. He's trying to2

appeal a Certificate of Occupancy after losing3

on the merits on the building permit.4

So to the extent that the issues5

are the same as those that were litigated and6

determined by the Board in Appeal No. 17677,7

those are the subject to the doctrines of res8

judicata and collateral estoppel. And we went9

through that all in our appeal, and I'm not10

going to take the time to go through that11

right now.  I mean, it's all laid out there.12

So that anything that was already13

litigated and decides, you've collateral14

estoppel and res judicata. Anything that's new15

is out of time.  You can't keep having the16

same fact pattern and keep filing separate17

appeals.  I'm going to now appeal on this18

little aspect of it.  Now I'm going to appeal19

six months later on another aspect of it.20

Once he knew that we had the21

building permit, anything having to do with22
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that you've got to take your appeal.  In fact,1

it really should have gone back to the ruling2

of the Zoning Administrator if you want to go3

back, that was issued in March of '77.  The4

appeal was taken in May of '77. Anything5

having to do with that decision and the6

grocery store should have been appealed at7

that time. So he's just way out of time on all8

of these issues to bring them up now. And he's9

trying to relitigate issues that have already10

been dealt with. And to the extent that they11

haven't already been dealt with, he's way out12

of time on it.13

Then we go through and have the14

other points of the appeal that we address.15

And we talk about the thing about the grocery16

store in the RC/Reed-Cooke Overlay, which is17

brought forward. I guess he's debating the18

size of it.  Well, you would have known that19

a grocery store was approved by the Zoning20

Administrator and the District when we got our21

building permit.  You didn't like the size of22
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the grocery store or what the grocery store1

was about, or that it didn't comply with the2

requirements of the Reed-Cooke Overlay, you3

had your chance to appeal it then.  We're way,4

way out of time for that type of an appeal on5

that issue.6

And then there are various7

constitutional and ABC issues that are raised8

that are beyond the Board's jurisdiction to9

hear.  10

So that on all of those basis we11

believe that this case should be dismissed by12

the Board as being untimely or precluded by13

the doctrines of res judicata and collateral14

estoppel.  And was have the Basken case now15

right on point issued by our D.C. Court of16

Appeals on a BZA case earlier this year.17

And with that, that concludes the18

argument on the motion to dismiss from the19

intervenor's standpoint.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Shall we hold21

any questions?  Okay.  All right.22
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Why don't we hear from DCRA and1

then the appellant can respond.2

MS. BOWLING:  Thank you, Madam3

Chair.4

The District agrees and concurs5

that the Basken case is controlling and that6

the Certificate of Occupancy cannot be7

appealed at this time because it's based upon8

a building permit that has already been9

litigated and adjudicated by this Board.  And10

we also rest on the pleadings that we filed in11

our memorandum in opposition to the appeal.12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  That's a13

quick five minutes.  Is that it?14

MS. BOWLING:  That was it.15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Good.16

Okay.  17

Mr. Cooper?18

MR. COOPER:  Appellants argue the19

Certificate of Occupancy contradicts Reed-20

Cooke. The findings of the Board March 421

specifically state density, impact on small22
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business were not a part of the March 41

decision or the review leading up to that2

decision.  That's in the transcript by Mr.3

Dettman.  And the other parties, in a matter4

of speaking, consented to that. You can review5

the transcript and you'll observe to what I'm6

referring.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Could you say8

that again?  I didn't really get it and I was9

one of the Board members so I want to know10

what you're saying I did.11

MR. COOPER:  Yes.  It's in the12

transcript.  Commissioner -- Board member13

Dettman specifically made reference that on14

the density issues and on the impact on small15

business, those were not factors in the16

Board's decision on the beer and wine sales.17

A review of the record will substantiate that18

representation I'm making.19

The Certificate of Occupancy we20

contacted the Zoning Administrator prior to21

the issuance of the Certificate of Occupancy22
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raising these concerns and seeking to have1

input with respect to our objections based on2

intervening rules violations, that's in my3

complaint.  The email correspondence is4

attached to the complaint.5

The issuance of the Certificate of6

Occupancy came to our attention.  We presumed7

that the Certificate of Occupancy had been8

issued once the store opened. We visited the9

store every day for the month prior to the10

store opening seeking to see if the11

Certificate of Occupancy had been obtained and12

was posted.  We have been in repeated contact13

with the Zoning Administrator's office.  And14

if that statement is disputed or any other15

representation as to the facts and the16

timeline with respect to when we learned about17

the Certificate of Occupancy, I would welcome18

any challenge.19

When we -- we went to the point of20

going into the store asking to see the21

Certificate of Occupancy because we couldn't22
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appeal it until it was issued.  No Certificate1

of Occupancy was displayed.  We filed a formal2

complaint with the D.C. Government that there3

was no Certificate of Occupancy.  The next day4

it was displayed.5

Now from a timeliness point of6

view if we filed within the allotted time from7

their opening, we have met the time test.8

That they withheld, misrepresented that in the9

instance of the Zoning Administrator's staff,10

Ms. Green told us pointed there was no11

Certificate of Occupancy because they didn't12

need one. They were covered under some13

umbrella. But, again, I say from the date the14

store opened, we agreed to the presumption we15

should have known they had a Certificate of16

Occupancy even though we had valiantly tried17

to make a determination of when and if it was18

issued in writing through the Zoning19

Administrator.  The letter's attached to the20

complaint.21

With respect to appealing the22
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building permit. We simply raised the question1

that their intervening rules violations, which2

we alleged in our complaint I won't go into in3

our statement on appeal, the room 25 and the4

addendum.  Based on those alleged rules5

violations, our understanding that a building6

permit continues in effect consistent with7

obeying the rules, Consumer Regulatory8

Affairs. And that sufficiently severe9

violations of the rules would invalidate the10

building permit.  So we put two grounds on the11

table for purposes of this appeal.  It12

contradicts for purposes of the appeal of the13

issuance of the Certificate of Occupancy. It14

contradicts with Reed-Cooke, impact on small15

business, impact on the density of the16

neighborhood.  And the issue of the continuing17

validity of the building permit subject to18

rules violations that occurred after it was19

issued.  That's two separate basis for appeal.20

And on the timeliness, I think I21

have made factual representations that have22
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not been disputed. And on that basis, from the1

point we had reasonable knowledge that a2

Certificate of Occupancy exists we filed this3

appeal.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I5

think we're ready for questions now.  That6

completes your argument, correct?7

MR. COOPER:  Yes.8

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I9

think I'm not alone in wanting you to clarify10

what your appealing. What decision are you11

appealing?12

MR. COOPER:  The Certificate of13

Occupancy,14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  You are15

appealing the Certificate of Occupancy?16

MR. COOPER:  Yes.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  And what18

Zoning Regulations does it violate?19

MR. COOPER:  My complaint -- my20

appeal complaint sets forth it contradicts the21

purpose of Reed-Cooke as to impact of the22
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facility on small business in the zoning1

district and it contradicts the --2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Let's start3

with that one.  It contradicts the purpose4

because of its impact on small business, is5

that correct?6

MR. COOPER:  Yes.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  What is it8

about the Certificate of Occupancy that's new9

with respect to the issue of its impact on10

small business that wasn't apparent by a11

building permit that authorized the grocery12

store?13

MR. COOPER:  Well, the Board has14

already ruled with respect to -- well, it15

didn't have the votes.  Let me -- let me16

answer your question.17

Do I understand your question to18

be the subsequent rules violations by the19

holder of the permit are not relevant for20

purposes for their qualifications to hold the21

permit?22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I didn't make1

a statement. We have jurisdiction over zoning2

regulations. So my question was what Zoning3

Regulation does the Certificate of Occupancy4

violate.5

MR. COOPER:  It authorizes the6

facility in a protected zoning district whose7

purpose is, among others, the encouragement of8

small business --9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Didn't the10

building permit authorize the grocery store?11

MR. COOPER:  Well, that may be.12

But what bearing does that have on my13

appealing the Certificate of Occupancy?14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  That15

was -- what Mr. Glasgow was saying was that16

there is a Court of Appeals decision called17

Basken that was this year that says that if18

the issue was authorized -- I'm paraphrasing.19

But by the building permit, you can't appeal20

the Certificate of Occupancy later if the21

building permit was what authorized, for22
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instance in this case the construction of a1

grocery store, you can't appeal later when the2

Certificate of Occupancy is issued on those3

grounds. Because the time to appeal was at the4

building permit stage. So you would be late if5

that's what you are appealing.6

MR. COOPER:  Okay.  I'm not7

familiar with that case.  Is this that case?8

And --9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It was cited10

in the motion to dismiss on page --11

MR. COOPER:  Well if the Court of12

Appeals has --13

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  On page 8 of14

their motion.15

MR. COOPER:  If the Board views16

the Court of Appeals ruling as disallowing an17

appeal of the Certificate of Occupancy18

regarding matters not reviewed by the Board19

previously and buys into the intervenor's20

argument that all of those issues should have21

been raised in an appeal of the building22
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appeal, that's the Board's call.  And I won't1

belabor that point further.2

That leaves the question of the3

continuing validity of the building permit4

given the intervening rules violations.5

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I6

don't know what you're referring to with7

respect to rules violations.8

MR. COOPER:  The permit holder is9

accused of a criminal violation of the D.C.10

Code and conspiracy to violate the D.C. Code11

in connection with its alcohol beverage12

license application.  There was a lawsuit13

filed in Superior Court recently seeking a14

declaratory judgment and injunctive relief in15

connection with that allegation.  The matter16

is on appeal before the Court of Appeals as17

there is a question of whether the Superior18

Court has jurisdiction to hear the case.19

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Do we20

have a --21

MR. GLASGOW:  Madam Chair, I want22
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to object to the way that's characterized.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  I'm2

sure.  Okay.  3

MR. GLASGOW:  This case was filed4

and the case was -- his injunctive relief was5

denied and he's appealed that to the D.C.6

Court of Appeals.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So8

there's a related case on appeal.9

MR. COOPER:  Yes.10

MR. GLASGOW:  That's part of the11

reason why in our November 14th hearing,12

that's one of the reasons why we want to, if13

we can, dispose of this case this evening and14

have it dismissed.  Because we're in the Court15

of Appeals.  We've been into Superior Court.16

And we are anxious if we are able to when we17

think the case law supports us on this to18

start narrowing how many courts and how many19

administrative bodies we're in with respect to20

this.21

MR. COOPER:  Getting back to --22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  So my1

question -- well we're now into Board2

questions. 3

MR. COOPER:  All right.4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But my5

question is under what authority of the Board,6

you know what Zoning Regulation would7

authorize us to invalidate the Certificate of8

Occupancy based on a related case being on9

appeal?10

MR. COOPER:  Well, no. You're not11

asked to invalidate the Certificate of12

Occupancy.  You're asked to recognize the13

building permit over which you do have14

authority --15

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  But they16

already built to the building permit. It's17

already built. So you're asking us, you would18

want us to revoke the building permit even19

though it's already constructed?20

MR. COOPER:  What I am asking the21

Board to do is enforce -- the applicant22
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engaged in unlawful acts contrary to the1

conditions under which he holds a building2

permit regardless of when he got it or how3

much he has built as a result of having it.4

MR. GLASGOW:  Madam Chair, I'm5

going to object that this is even failure to6

state a claim.7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Right.8

They haven't been convicted.9

MR. COOPER:  I'm answering the10

question.  You have your opportunity to speak.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Cooper,12

they haven't been convicted of a crime, have13

they? Has the applicant been convicted of a14

crime?15

MR. COOPER:  No.16

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  17

MR. COOPER:  But these -- I have18

say repeatedly these are allegations. There is19

a legal proceeding seeking a trial on this20

allegation.  The Superior Court has held we21

don't have jurisdiction to try that case.  The22



490

NEAL R. GROSS
COURT REPORTERS AND TRANSCRIBERS

1323 RHODE ISLAND AVE., N.W.
(202) 234-4433 WASHINGTON, D.C.  20005-3701 (202) 234-4433

question of that jurisdiction is before the1

Court of Appeals. And the Court of Appeals2

yesterday ordered briefs from me in 30 days,3

briefs --4

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All right. We5

don't hear all that. You're just making some6

kind of an argument, and if you want to make7

it any clearer, I'm just asking you if there's8

another case going on what is the authority9

that you're asking us to do something with the10

building permit?11

MR. COOPER:  If they have in fact12

committed serious rules violations, their13

building permit should be invalidated.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Even15

you're saying that they haven't been found to16

have committed that.  So on what basis are you17

asking us to do something with the building18

permit?19

MR. COOPER:  We think we can20

demonstrate the allegations to be true.21

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Well,22
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we don't hear that in this venue.  That's what1

you're doing in the court?2

MR. COOPER:  Yes.3

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  So we4

don't get into that here.5

MR. COOPER:  Okay.  So let me be6

clear.  You're saying because the trial has7

not -- they have not been convicted of what8

they're accused of doing that violates the9

rules, you don't have -- the implications for10

their building permit don't fall before you?11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I'm not12

really saying that.  I was just trying to13

understand what else you are asking us for.14

One with the Certificate of Occupancy that we15

addressed with respect to the Basken case. And16

then you seemed to be going to another point17

dealing with the building permits continuing18

that we should invalidate the building19

permits.  And my only question was under what20

authority of our Zoning Regulations would we21

do that?22
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MR. COOPER:  Well, the building1

permit is issued under the Zoning Regulations,2

is that correct?3

MR. GLASGOW:  There's a zoning4

approval and we have it, and we have the5

building permit. And the building permit has6

not been revoked, suspended or any other7

action taken by the District Government vis-à-8

vis that building permit.9

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  We don't have10

continuing review over the building permit.11

MR. COOPER:  My point simply is12

subsequent to the issuance of the permit they13

violated the condition for holding the permit14

by engaging in serious rules violations.  If15

they committed these acts, that should16

disqualify them for holding the building17

permit for which the Certificate of Occupancy18

is derivative.  If they didn't, it shouldn't19

be an issue.20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Are there any21

other questions?22
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Is there a rebuttal?1

MR. GLASGOW:  Yes.  Just very2

briefly.3

One, I guess to the motion to4

dismiss, I'd add to it failure to state a5

claim for relief -- for which relief can be6

granted.7

There is no case here after8

hearing the appellant for the Board to decide.9

And so we would ask that the motion to dismiss10

be granted so that, I guess, we can all move11

on to something else.  There's just nothing12

here for this Board to decide that hadn't been13

dealt with the Basken case or the other14

aspects that have been discussed in the motion15

to dismiss and in the District's pleadings.16

MR. COOPER:  Do I understand17

correctly that the Basken case basically18

removes a concern raised by a Board member19

that the beer and wine license application did20

not address impact on small business and21

density?  At the time --22
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MEMBER DETTMAN:  I think I want to1

clarify that. Because I think you're coming2

back to what I said during our deliberations.3

MR. COOPER:  Yes, I am.4

MEMBER DETTMAN:  And what I said,5

I'll clarify what I said during the6

deliberations. And I said that the issue of7

density and the impacts on small businesses8

was not before the Board in that particular9

appeal.  The issue that was before the Board10

in that particular appeal is whether or not11

Harris Teeter could sell beer and wine as an12

accessory use.  And what we did, and it was13

looked at in detail, the prohibited uses in14

the Reed-Cooke Overlay.  And the Board found15

in that appeal that the prohibited use of sale16

of beer and wine or off-premises, I don't know17

the exact words, only applied to the principal18

use and not the accessory use.19

And what I did say, and I'll20

clarify, is that what I said when it came to21

density and the impact on small businesses if22
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those who wrote the Reed-Cooke Overlay were1

that concerned, they would have explicitly2

prohibited the operation of a grocery store in3

the Reed-Cooke Overlay.4

MR. COOPER:  Well, I think when5

you review the record you'll see that's not6

exactly what I said.7

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Well, it's8

exactly what I said.9

MR. COOPER:  Well, I don't want to10

dispute you in that sense without putting the11

record on the table. But a review of the12

record will substantiate my point that the13

context in which you made reference to both of14

these points was in context of why the15

appellants in the alcohol beverage appeal16

didn't focus more on -- focus on those two17

aspects of Reed-Cooke.  And that's what your18

statement specifically referenced.19

Second point. The Board itself in20

the course of deliberations recognized and21

represented in the record that there would be22
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a Certificate of Occupancy issued and that we1

all expected to be here today challenging that2

Certificate of Occupancy.3

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Sir, the4

operation of a grocery store in the Reed-Cooke5

Overlay is a matter-of-right use, which is6

reflected in the original building permit.7

MR. COOPER:  Yes, but the --8

MEMBER DETTMAN:  The original9

building permit was never appealed, okay?  And10

the time to appeal that building permit has11

run out.12

What was appealed was the interior13

buildout of that space with respect to the14

sale of beer and wine which when we addressed15

the timeliness issue in the last appeal, the16

Board split on whether or not that appeal was17

actually timely.  Because in the plans that18

were submitted for that second building permit19

it did show the space allocation for beer and20

wine. We went forward with that appeal and we21

decided that as it pertains to the sale of22
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beer and wine as an accessory use, it was1

allowed because the use prohibition in section2

14 only applied to the principal use.3

MR. COOPER:  I'm familiar with4

your decision with respect to the beer and5

wine.6

MEMBER DETTMAN:   Okay.  So with7

respect to the impact on density and small8

businesses it doesn't apply here. It's a9

matter-of-right use.10

MR. COOPER:  Am I understanding11

the Board to say that a Certificate of12

Occupancy cannot be challenged on the basis of13

it contradicting explicitly the purposes and14

provisions of the Reed-Cooke Overlay District?15

That's --16

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Not being an17

attorney, I would say no.  Because a18

Certificate of Occupancy is an extension of19

the building permit that authorized the20

operation of a grocery store in the Reed-21

Cooke, which is a matter-of-right use, and the22
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building if someone, you per se, did not like1

the fact that a grocery store was approved by2

DCRA in the Reed-Cooke Overlay, even though it3

was a matter-of-right use, you could have4

appealed the original building permit.  That5

60 day time period has ended a long time ago.6

And since the Certificate of7

Occupancy, I'll say it again, is an extension8

of that building permit, you cannot appeal the9

Certificate of Occupancy.10

And again, I'll repeat, I'm not an11

attorney so I--12

MR. COOPER:  Yes. Well --13

MR. GLASGOW:  I think the Basken -14

we can debate this --15

MR. COOPER:  Excuse me.  Excuse16

me.17

MR. GLASGOW:  We're in Board18

questioning.  Madam Chair, can I be19

recognized?20

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Mr.21

Cooper, let me Mr. Glasgow go.22
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MR. COOPER:  I was having a1

colloquy here. I wanted to finish.2

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I understand.3

Well --4

MR. COOPER:  And I should be5

allowed to.6

MR. GLASGOW:  For how long?7

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Yes. He's8

allowed to make a comment also. Do you want to9

make a quick comment?10

MR. GLASGOW:  Yes.  Just very11

quickly.12

MR. COOPER:  We're in a colloquy--13

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Excuse14

me.  Madam Chair, just she's running this15

meeting.16

MR. COOPER:  Yes.17

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Okay.18

So can you please listen to her for a minute?19

MR. COOPER:  Certainly. I just had20

a -- we had a --21

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  No,22
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no, no.  Madam Chair, can you please speak?1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Mr. Glasgow,2

what's the point you wanted to make?3

MR. GLASGOW:  Yes, just very4

briefly, Madam Chair.  The issue that Mr.5

Cooper wants to keep rearguing and rearguing6

goes directly contrary to the Basken case.7

This issue has been decided by the D.C. Court8

of Appeals.  I think that we can I think9

relatively quickly just cut this short and the10

Board dispose of the motion.11

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  I think so as12

well. I don't think I need more information.13

But, Mr. Cooper, if you had one more remark14

you wanted to make. It's not a debate with the15

Board, though, that we're going to have -- if16

you have anything else you want to say with17

respect to your timeliness of the appeal.18

MR. COOPER:  With respect to19

timeliness, we met the requirement from the20

time we knew or should have known a21

Certificate of Occupancy had been issued.22
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CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank1

you.  2

Anything else from the parties?3

Okay.  We're ready to deliberate.4

I would suggest that this Board5

should dismiss the case as untimely. Let me6

say that the question of timeliness is7

jurisdictional and that we have very little8

discretion in that manner. Pursuant to the9

Zoning Act the Board has jurisdiction to hear10

appeals alleging error in any order,11

requirement decision, determination or refusal12

made by any District administrative officer or13

body in the carrying out or enforcement of the14

Zoning Regulations.  And that the appeal must15

be timely.  It's mandatory and jurisdictional16

according to the Court of Appeals.17

Our rules of practice state that18

in section 3112.2(a) that all appeals filed19

within 60 days after the date of the person20

filing the appeal had notice or knowledge of21

the decision complained of or reasonably22
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should have had notice or knowledge, whichever1

is earlier.2

I think that the owner and DCRA3

are correct that the Basken is controlling in4

this new appeal.  It isn't all that clear what5

is being appealed, but I think that, first o6

fall, the Certificate of Occupancy is being7

appealed.  And according to the Basken case8

the Certificate of Occupancy does not start9

another 60 day appeal period as to a zoning10

decision effecting a project that preceded11

issuance of the certificate.  And that is with12

respect to a issue that the appellant would13

have been on notice of by that building permit14

or prior zoning decision.  15

And the appellant seems to be16

linking this to the building permit for the17

grocery store. And that was issued November18

13, 2006.  However, if we go to when he had19

notice of it, the owner stated that on I20

believe November 1, 2007 it was attached to21

the motion to dismiss in our previous case22
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dealing with the sale of off-premises alcohol1

under Case No. 17677.  In that motion to2

dismiss the building permit was attached.  And3

I looked back at that case file, which I still4

have, and in Exhibit 47 of the appellant's he5

made reference to the building permit right in6

the caption of that pleading.7

So there's just no doubt and Mr.8

Cooper doesn't refute that he had notice of9

the building permit well more than 60 days10

before filing this appeal.11

If the appeal is going to the12

grocery store, then the building permit13

authorized that.14

If the appeal is going to the sale15

of beer and wine off-premises consumption of16

alcohol, that was in Case No. 17677.17

If the appeal is going -- even18

impact, which was not a decision, but we did19

have one other case dealing with the same20

project that was 17395 of Jemal's Citadel,21

which was even earlier, which did precede the22
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building permit. But in that case the Board1

did look at any impacts of traffic and any2

other adverse impacts on the neighborhood.  3

So there is no new issue that I4

see here that's raised in the Certificate of5

Occupancy that would give an appellant grounds6

for challenging the Certificate of Occupancy.7

We could get into other grounds, but I'm not8

sure that that's necessary if other Board9

members agree that the Basken case does10

control in this case.11

MR. COOPER:  Madam Chair --12

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  No, you13

cannot argue in the middle of deliberations.14

MR. COOPER:  I want to ask if I15

could be excused?  Would it interfere with16

what you have to do?17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  It would not18

interfere, no.  We're in the middle of the our19

deliberations.  WE're finished with the20

parties.21

MR. COOPER:  Okay.  Thank you very22
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much.1

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Board2

members, do you have any comments to add to3

this?4

ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  No, I5

don't, Madam Chair.6

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Then I7

would move dismissal of BZA Appeal No. 178308

of L. Napoleon Cooper, et. al.9

MEMBER DETTMAN:  Second.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Further11

deliberation?12

Then all those in favor say aye.13

ALL:  Aye.14

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  All those15

opposed.  All those abstaining?16

Would you call the vote, please?17

MS. BAILEY:  Who seconded the18

motion?19

The vote is recorded as five-zero-20

zero.  The Board dismissed the appeal finding21

that it was untimely filed by the appellants.22
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ZC VICE CHAIRMAN JEFFRIES:  Excuse1

me. It's four.2

MS. BAILEY:  Mr. Loud.  Okay.  All3

right. Sorry.  I didn't realize.4

Again, sorry to repeat.  Four-5

zero-one to dismiss the appeal finding that it6

was untimely filed by the appellants.7

Ms. Miller made the motion.  Mr.8

Dettman seconded.  Ms. Walker and Mr. Jeffries9

supported the motion.10

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Okay.  Thank11

you very much.  Thank you.  Thank you for your12

patience in waiting around.13

Okay.  Goodnight.14

Ms. Bailey, do we have anything15

else on the agenda for this evening?16

MS. BAILEY: No, ma'am.17

CHAIRPERSON MILLER:  Let's go18

home.  Okay.  Thank you. 19

This hearing is adjourned.20

(Whereupon, at 8:14 p.m. the21

hearing was adjourned.)22


